# **CHARLES UNIVERSITY**

# **FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES**

Institute of Political Studies

Department of Security Studies

# **Master Thesis**

# **CHARLES UNIVERSITY**

# **FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES**

Institute of Political Studies

Department of Security Studies

# Faces of Truth: Analyzing Russian Hybrid Warfare Narratives in News Front

**Master Thesis** 

Name: Silvie Mecková

Academic advisor: doc. PhDr. Vít Střítecký, M.Phil., Ph.D.

Study programme: International Security Studies with specialisation in Security, Technology and

Societ

Year of project submission: 2024

## **DECLARATION OF AUTHORSHIP**

- 1. The author hereby declares that he compiled this thesis independently, using only the listed resources and literature.
- 2. The author hereby declares that all the sources and literature used have been properly cited.
- 3. The author hereby declares that the thesis has not been used to obtain a different or the same degree.

## **BIBLIOGRAPHIC NOTE**

MECKOVÁ, Silvie. Faces of Truth: Analyzing Russian Hybrid Warfare Narratives in News Front. 107 Master thesis. Charles University, Faculty of Social Sciences, Institute of Political Studies, Academic Supervisor doc. PhDr. Vít Střítecký, M.Phil., Ph.D.

#### **Abstract**

This study explores the intricacies of Russian hybrid warfare narratives disseminated through the News Front platform. By conducting a systematic content analysis of articles in Slovak, Serbian, English and Russian, the research identifies both common and tailored narratives used to influence public opinion and destabilise target nations. The study identifies themes aimed at destabilising target nations and undermining democratic institutions. It reveals a sophisticated propaganda strategy that adapts to each audience's historical, cultural, and political landscape, highlighting Russian disinformation efforts' persistent and evolving nature. The findings emphasise the strategic role of tailored narratives in eroding trust in Western alliances and deepening societal divisions, demonstrating the Kremlin's adeptness at leveraging media for geopolitical gains.

## Keywords

News Front, hybrid warfare, Russia, Slovakia, Serbia, the US, manipulative information, disinformation, West, Ukraine, Zelenskyj

## Title

Faces of Truth: Analyzing Russian Hybrid Warfare Narratives in News Front

## Obsah

Intr	oduction	9
1.	Literature Review	11
2.	Russia - Geopolitical Situation	16
3.	Russian Invasion of Ukraine	20
4.	Russo-Ukrainian War - The Analysed Period	23
5.	Russia's Hybrid War	26
6.	Alternative Sources of Information and Manipulative Information	29
7.	Tailor-Made News	32
8.	The Russian Federation in Context	34
9.	The Slovak Republic in Context	38
10.	The Republic of Serbia in Context	42
11.	The United States of America in Context	45
12.	Methodology and Data	48
13.	Limitations	50
14.	News Front	51
<b>15</b> .	Common Narratives	54
16.	Narratives of Slovakia	58
<b>17</b> .	Narratives of Serbia	62
18.	Narratives of the US	66
19.	Narratives of Russia	71
20.	Discussion	77
Con	clusion	82
Dof	ovence list	0.4

#### Introduction

The geopolitical landscape of the 21st century has been profoundly influenced by the resurgence of Russia as a formidable player, not only through traditional means of power but also via innovative strategies such as hybrid warfare. One of the approaches to hybrid warfare is using manipulative information to achieve strategic objectives without direct military confrontation (Moldovanu, 2022). This thesis examines the narratives disseminated by the Russian news outlet News Front in various languages, each adapted to the specific context of different countries.

The study of hybrid warfare, particularly in the context of Russian geopolitical strategies, has become crucial due to the increasing use of information warfare and propaganda. Hybrid warfare blurs the lines between conventional and unconventional warfare, leveraging a mix of military, economic, diplomatic, and informational tactics (Mattis and Hoffman, 2005). The annexation of Crimea in 2014 marked a significant turning point in the understanding and application of hybrid warfare, highlighting the role of information operations in achieving geopolitical aims (Vandiver, 2014). Russia's approach, often termed the "Gerasimov Doctrine" (Moldovanu, 2022), emphasises the integration of non-military means to destabilise adversaries and influence public opinion globally.

Russia's hybrid warfare tactics, involving propaganda and information warfare, aim to destabilise and manipulate public opinion (Herman, 2019). Alternative sources often deliberately spread inaccurate or misleading information to confuse or manipulate people, mixing propaganda with disinformation, misinformation, hoaxes, and conspiracy theories (Gregor & Vejvodová, 2018; Herman, 2019). Russia uses such websites to spread its narratives, with many platforms directly linked to the Russian state (U.S. Department of State, 2022b).

Current research on Russian hybrid warfare emphasises the complexity and evolving nature of this conflict strategy, which combines conventional and unconventional methods, including non-state actors and information technology, to achieve strategic goals without direct military confrontation. Experts such as Jaroslav Kurfürst, Om Nath Mehrotra, and Andrei P. Tsygankov have extensively studied Russia's geopolitical evolution and strategic motivations, highlighting the shift towards conservative nationalism and Eurasian geopolitical ideas following the Soviet Union's dissolution (Kurfürst, 2014; Mehrotra, 1999; Tsygankov, 2010). Hybrid warfare, particularly since Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014, has become a focal point of modern

security studies. It involves blending military and non-military tactics to exploit target states' political, economic, and social vulnerabilities. Researchers like Arsalan Bilal and Veronica Moldovanu have detailed the use of propaganda, disinformation, and cyber operations as central components of Russia's hybrid warfare, emphasising the blurred lines between war and peace (Bilal, 2021; Moldovanu, 2022). The literature also underscores the importance of building resilience and trust between state institutions and the public to counter these multifaceted threats effectively.

Despite extensive research on hybrid warfare, there remains a gap in understanding the specific narratives propagated through disinformation channels like News Front. This study aims to analyse the specific narratives propagated by News Front in the context of Russian hybrid warfare and understand how these narratives are tailored for different linguistic and cultural audiences. The research addresses the following questions: Do the narratives through which News Front interprets the news in Slovakia, Serbia, the US, and Russia differ? If so, what are these narratives for each country? The methods of investigation involve systematic content analysis of News Front articles, using open and axial coding techniques to categorise and synthesise the data. The study covers articles published from June 4, 2023, to December 31, 2023, providing a snapshot of narratives during this period.

News Front, an allegedly independent news organisation, disseminates narratives aligned with Kremlin interests. Its multilingual platforms target audiences worldwide, tailoring its content to exploit specific societal vulnerabilities and historical grievances (VSquare, 2023). By examining the content and themes in News Front's articles, this thesis seeks to uncover the underlying strategies of Russian hybrid warfare, which the Kremlin tailors to each analysed country.

The study begins by situating Russia's geopolitical strategy within the broader context of its post-Soviet evolution, emphasising the strategic shifts under Vladimir Putin's leadership. It starts with examining the Ukrainian-Russian war and the concept of hybrid warfare, followed by exploring alternative sources of information and the phenomenon of tailor-made news. The study then provides historical and geopolitical context for Slovakia, Serbia, and the US, detailing Russia's use of manipulative information in these regions and the situation within the Russian Federation itself. The second part of the research focuses on the practical context of News Front, involving a detailed analysis of News Front articles to understand the specific narratives and strategies employed in Russian hybrid warfare.

#### 1. Literature Review

It is crucial to consider the context of Russia's geopolitical situation to understand the Russian hybrid war better. These sources are essential for my thesis as they comprehensively overview Russia's geopolitical evolution and strategic motivations. The text "Eastern Europe between Value Vision and Power Revision" from the Institute of International Relations Prague, written by Jaroslav Kurfürst, explores Russia's geopolitical evolution post-Soviet Union. It discusses Russia's initial attempts to integrate into the Euro-Atlantic security framework, which eventually shifted towards establishing a unique civilisational space with its own values, emphasising conservative nationalism and Eurasian geopolitical ideas. The text outlines Russia's critical discourse on losing Soviet-era certainties and power, leading to a revised military doctrine 1993 highlighting Western threats. It also details the strategic changes under Putin, including energy leverage and the army actions, culminating in the annexation of Crimea. Finally, it contrasts the motivations and dynamics of Eurasian integration with those of European integration, noting Russia's use of power to maintain influence over its neighbours.

In his text "NATO Eastward Expansion and Russian Security", Om Nath Mehrotra focuses on NATO's eastward expansion and its impact on Russian security. Despite mechanisms for consultation, NATO's expansion raised significant concerns in Russia about its national security and created tensions between Russia and the West. Under President Yeltsin, the Russian government expressed disapproval, citing the expansion as a threat to national security and a potential cause for new European divisions. Russia's opposition was rooted in a desire to maintain influence in Europe and prevent the perceived encroachment of Western military power near its borders. Despite objections, NATO expanded to include Hungary, Poland, and the Czech Republic in 1999, further straining Russia's relations with NATO and the US.

Text "Russia's Power and Alliances in the 21st Century" by Andrei P. Tsygankov discusses Russia's resurgence as a regional power in the 21st century, leveraging its strengths in energy and military affairs. Historically, Russia aimed to dominate Eurasia and continues to strive for regional great power status despite lacking the global economic reach of powers like China and India. To sustain this status, Russia engages globally, forming strategic alliances and exploiting its comparative advantages. The text highlights Russia's increased assertiveness and challenges in maintaining influence amidst internal weaknesses and the rapid development of other

nations. Russia remains focused on securing its regional dominance through economic integration and strategic partnerships.

This text "From "Greater Europe" to "Greater Eurasia": Status Concerns and the Evolution of Russia's Approach to Alignment and Regional Integration" by Andrej Krickovic and Igor Pellicciari outlines the evolution of Russia's approach to regional alignment and integration from the post-Soviet era to the present. Initially, Russia focused on integrating with Europe, neglecting post-Soviet states, but shifted to reintegrating the post-Soviet space under its leadership from 2009 to 2014. This effort failed, particularly highlighted by the crisis in Ukraine. According to the text, Russia has expanded its focus to form a "Greater Eurasia," including China and other non-Western powers like Turkey, India, and Iran, to gain status and counter Western influence. The text emphasises the importance of status concerns in driving these shifts in Russia's foreign policy.

After learning about Russia's geopolitical position and intentions, it is also important to know its strategies, particularly hybrid warfare. These sources collectively highlight the importance of hybrid warfare in modern security studies and provide critical insights into the strategies and tactics that define this conflict. This understanding is crucial for my thesis as it offers a comprehensive view of the multifaceted threats posed by hybrid warfare.

In their discussions on hybrid warfare, both Arsalan Bilal in "Hybrid Warfare – New Threats, Complexity, and 'Trust' as the Antidote" and Reichborn-Kjennerud and Patrick Cullen in "What is Hybrid Warfare?" highlight the evolution of this conflict strategy. Hybrid warfare utilises conventional and unconventional methods, including non-state actors and information technology, to achieve strategic goals without direct military confrontation. This concept, which gained prominence with U.S. military discussions in 2005 and Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014, blurs the lines between war and peace, complicating threat identification and response due to its inherent ambiguity and covert tactics. It exploits political, economic, and social vulnerabilities to undermine state legitimacy and effectiveness. Despite criticisms for its conceptual vagueness, hybrid warfare remains crucial for understanding modern security threats. The coordinated use of various power instruments against opponents' weaknesses underscores the importance of building trust between state institutions and the public to counter these threats and maintain resilience.

Lieutenant General James Mattis and Lieutenant Colonel Frank Hoffman's article discusses the evolving nature of warfare, emphasising the concept of hybrid wars. Highlighting lessons from Afghanistan and Iraq, it argues that future conflicts will involve a mix of conventional and unconventional tactics, requiring adaptable and culturally aware military forces. The authors introduce the "Four Block War" concept, where military operations must simultaneously address combat, humanitarian aid, peacekeeping, and information warfare.

In the article "The Kremlin's Hybrid Warfare Techniques in a Fading World Order," Veronica Moldovanu explores specifically Russia's use of hybrid warfare, highlighted by Vladimir Putin during the annexation of several Ukrainian regions. Combining conventional and unconventional methods, hybrid warfare is central to the current geopolitical landscape and significantly impacts European and global security. This strategy, rooted in asymmetric tactics and enhanced by the "Gerasimov Doctrine," involves propaganda, disinformation, and cyber operations to undermine adversaries without confrontation. Russia's hybrid warfare tactics have evolved during the Ukrainian conflict, targeting both Ukrainian legitimacy and Western stability through misinformation and cyberattacks. Moldovanu emphasises the need for NATO and European countries to strengthen cooperation, intelligence sharing, and resilience to counter these multifaceted threats.

The alternative sources of information and manipulative information detailed in these texts are critical for understanding the broader context of modern disinformation campaigns and their impact on public opinion and political landscapes. "The Best Book about Fake News, Disinformation, and Manipulation" by Miloš Gregor and Petra Vejvodová explores the influence of fake news, disinformation, and manipulation on public opinion and politics. It analyses disinformation campaigns through various case studies to educate readers on recognising and understanding these threats.

Vanessa Cuevas Herman highlights the strained EU-Russia relations since 2014, focusing on Russia's annexation of Crimea and disinformation campaigns. Russia's hybrid warfare tactics, involving propaganda and information warfare, aim to destabilise and manipulate public opinion. The EU has countered these threats with sanctions and support for democratic institutions and Ukrainian sovereignty.

Since Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine, Telegram, launched by Pavel Durov in 2013, has become essential for understanding the Russian perspective on the war. In 2024, the DFRLab analysed influential Russian Telegram channels, including military bloggers, private military companies, and hacktivist groups, to comprehend their operations and impact (Digital Forensic Research Lab, 2024).

Dubois and Blank (2018) and GCFGlobal (n.d.) describe echo chambers as environments reinforcing pre-existing views, contributing to misinformation spread. Kopecký (2022) and other sources, such as Smith (2019) and Lewandowsky et al. (2017), define terms related to manipulative information, including fake news, propaganda, disinformation, and conspiracy theories.

The studies and analyses underscore Russia's propaganda machine's highly tailored and adaptive nature, particularly in Eastern Europe and globally. Russian propaganda is designed to influence diverse audiences by addressing particular events and societal issues. This targeted approach enables Russia to effectively shape international perceptions and policies, necessitating a multifaceted and strategic response to counter these influence operations.

The RAND Corporation study "Russian Social Media Influence: Understanding Russian Propaganda in Eastern Europe" (2018) by Helmus et al. explores Russia's extensive social media campaigns in former Soviet states. It highlights Russia's use of multilingual TV networks, pro-Kremlin news websites, and sophisticated social media tactics like bots and trolls to spread propaganda. In nearby states, Russia aims to divide ethnic Russians from their governments and NATO, while globally, it seeks to create policy confusion. The study found active pro-Russia and pro-Ukraine communities on Twitter and identified challenges in countering propaganda due to the dominance of Russian media. Recommendations include media literacy programs, creating alternative content, and better Western narrative communication.

Robert Orttung examines the sophisticated nature of Russia's propaganda machine, which remains effective. Key figures like Alexei Gromov and Margarita Simonyan oversee state-funded outlets such as RT and Russia Beyond the Headlines, which distribute targeted messages globally. RT rebranded to obscure its state sponsorship, while Russia Beyond the Headlines places pro-Russian content in international newspapers. Russia Direct targets elite

audiences with in-depth reports, subtly promoting Russian views without revealing state backing. These strategies enable Russia to influence international perceptions and policy through customised and covert messaging.

According to Dardenne and Bird (1987), journalists employ narratives to make news relatable and understandable for readers, a technique also utilised in crafting "tailor-made news." The U.S. Department of State (2020) describes how Russia's misinformation ecosystem operates by tailoring narratives to various target audiences to destabilise Europe and erode trust in democratic institutions. Yeliseyeu and Laputska (2023) further explain that pro-Kremlin actors use established narrative templates adapted to current events, like the pandemic or the conflict in Ukraine, to influence different audiences. Chivvis (2017) provides case studies showing Russia's strategy of creating country-specific narratives to manipulate political outcomes and exploit societal tensions across Europe. These sources highlight Russian propaganda's sophisticated and adaptive nature, designed to resonate with diverse audiences by addressing specific contexts and events.

## 2. Russia – Geopolitical Situation

After the collapse of the Soviet Union, Russia was not able to find its place in the post-Cold War Euro-Atlantic structure for a long time. Russia made an effort to elevate itself from the position of a peripheral European power to that of a major one in the post-Soviet era. Russia's approach to alignment and regional integration in post-Soviet Russia has mostly mirrored its status concerns regarding foreign policy. After 1991, the Kremlin realised that geopolitical, security and socio-economical changes were needed (Kurfürst, 2014). At first, the Kremlin focused more on reunifying with the "common European home" and integrating into "Greater Europe" than on integrating with the Eurasian region. It also neglected its ties with the former Soviet States. Russia's demand for finance and technology and Europe's reliance on its energy supplies would catalyse further collaboration and potential interdependence (Kuzemko, 2013). But the direction changed quickly. NATO did end up being the threat. In 1993, Kreml released the revised version of Russia's military doctrine, highlighting the threat from the West based on expanding military alliances and conflicts near Russian borders (Yeltsin, 1993). Then, Russia launched intensive efforts to reunite the post-Soviet area from 2009 to 2014. (Krickovic and Pellicciari, 2021). This act marked a turning point in Russia's post-Soviet foreign policy. It heightened tensions with the West, the United States, and the European Union imposed economic sanctions. The balance between asserting regional dominance and managing relationships with global powers continues to challenge Russian foreign policy (Tsygankov, 2010).

Today's geopolitical disputes reflect certain states' ambition - including Russia - to gradually but fundamentally alter the regional or global alliance structure and international standards to an extent not even witnessed during the Cold War (Carment and Belo, 2018). Post-Cold War conflicts that aren't usually violent are called grey-zone conflicts. Combat in the grey zone, when governments engage in activities that sporadically cross the line from hostilities. Hoffman (2016) stated that identifying war is the most significant difficulty of our day as we are unsure of what constitutes and does not constitute war. The lines separating conflict from peace have become increasingly unclear. States that function in the grey area know tracking their actions is difficult. While plausible claims can be adequately refuted, their actions disturb the initial condition of events or the status quo ante. While individual acts like aiding the opposition, imposing economic pressure, or launching cyberattacks can not start a conflict, their combined effects can eventually tip the scales in favour of one side (Baqués-Quesada and Colom-Piella,

2021). The best way to characterise grey zone conflict is as hostile and coercive behaviour that is purposefully kept below the levels of open interstate and conventional warfare. Instead of gaining territory, the goal of winning a conflict is to influence public opinion using planned narratives or coercive tactics (Carment and Belo, 2019).

Before escalating to overt military engagement in Ukraine in 2022, Moscow employed subtler strategies to advance its goals. In the Russian view, existing rules of international law reduce room for manoeuvre. According to Liekis and Rusinaitė (2019), Russia turned to violence because it was unable to meet the objectives of great power dominance and lacked the means to do so, not because of what the "West" was doing in Europe (Belo, 2020; Liekis and Rusinaitė, 2019).

Russia has been operating in a grey zone to dominate Russia's Near Abroad and drive wedges between U.S.-led alliances. This behaviour was evident before the Ukraine conflict in the case of Georgia or Estonia. (Mazarr, 2015). Among Moscow's most valuable instruments are Russian think tanks and non-governmental organisations, frequently employed to project soft power beyond international borders. Their activity is targeted, directed and precise. The Russian think tanks exclusively propose and promote security notions that would be most advantageous to the Russian state interests while trying to emulate a model of purported free speech and open discussion (Liekis and Rusinaitė, 2019).

The phrase Near Abroad, which refers to the former USSR's member states, is unique to Russia and was brought to Moscow following the fall of the Soviet Union. The "Near Abroad" is not an objective physical or geopolitical region but a discursive construction (Kasapovic, 2023). Russia has actively sought to maintain a sphere of influence over these countries through various means. These efforts include economic pressure, energy diplomacy, direct military intervention, and political influence campaigns (Kasapovic, 2023).

Many new hot zones of conflict and tensions between Russia and the West surfaced shortly after the Cold War era. The expansion of the North Atlantic Alliance towards the east and the European Union's integration initiatives started to impact Russia's borders and interests when the nations of Eastern Europe and the Baltic states were admitted into NATO (Jankowski and Bouvery, 2023).

Andrew Cottey states Russia can still be considered a great power or pole in modern-day Europe. In this way, modified bipolarity is the best approach to describe modern Europe. At the same time, the stark division of the continent into two alliances and the rough East-West parity of the Cold War are long gone; the West and Russia still define Europe as its two centres of power (Cottey, 2021).

Relations between Russia and Western institutions such as NATO and the European Union have experienced significant tension and fluctuation since the early 1990s. The expansion of NATO eastward, incorporating many former Eastern bloc countries and Soviet republics, has been a particular point of contention. Russia never accepted losing its sphere of influence, especially in the area that was formerly the Soviet Union. Russia views NATO expansion as a direct threat to its security and sphere of influence. The increasing influence of the U.S. in Eastern Europe also emerged as a significant source of tension. The Russian President signed off on the National Security Blueprint of the Russian Federation on December 17, 1997, stating that Russia does not favour NATO expansion to the east as it threatens national security (Mehrotra, 1999). This position has become even more inflexible in the years that have passed, especially when the Baltic nations joined NATO. Vladimir Putin, the president of Russia, initially voiced concerns about NATO expansion in a 2007 address that rocked the Munich Security Conference (President of Russia, 2007). The Kremlin sees these developments as a breach of early promises made after the Cold War that NATO would not increase its territory (Banka, 2019). This has influenced Russian foreign policy, resulting in aggressive actions perceived as defensive manoeuvres, including the annexation of Crimea in 2014 and ongoing support for separatist movements in Eastern Ukraine. These actions have prompted a series of Western sanctions, further straining relationships and contributing to a new era of geopolitical competition reminiscent of Cold War dynamics.

In the post-Cold War era, ties explicitly to Serbia have evolved into a complex blend of diplomacy and strategic alignment, primarily against European geopolitical shifts and NATO's eastward expansion (Szpala, 2014). Russia views the Western Balkans as a crucial area for implementing its foreign policy strategies, which primarily centre on opposing NATO and EU membership as well as Kosovo's independence to simultaneously sow discord and anti-Western sentiment and fortify its status as a great power (Miholjcic-Ivkovic, 2024).

In an environment when communication with the West had been disrupted, and the European Union no longer saw Russia as a vital ally, the Russian ruling class emphasised the Greater Eurasian Partnership. The Russian government presents their nation as a powerful, large, northern Eurasian state with a distinct geopolitical orientation that is both European and Asian. It also portrays Russia as an independent Eurasian power pole in a multicentered world (Glaser (Kukartseva) and Thomann, 2021). The Russian "Greater Eurasia" concept is a geopolitical strategy to enhance economic, political, and security cooperation across the Eurasian continent. This initiative reflects Russia's ambition to establish a broad partnership involving Eurasian and global powers such as China, India, and potentially European countries to reduce Western influence in regional affairs (Malle, Cooper and Connolly, 2020).

#### 3. Russian Invasion of Ukraine

Because the empirical part of this diploma thesis is analysing articles about the Russo-Ukrainian War, this part of the paper focuses on Russian relations with Ukraine.

"Russia has deep cultural, economic, and political bonds with Ukraine, and in many ways, Ukraine is central to Russia's identity and vision for itself in the world." (Masters, 2020). Russia has been determined to maintain its influence in politics in Ukraine, especially since its preferred candidate, Viktor Yanukovych, was defeated by a reformist rival in the 2004 Orange Revolution presidential election (Stepan Andriyovich Kryzhanivsky and Oleksa Eliseyovich Zasenko, 2019). The shock in Ukraine followed the Rose Revolution in Georgia in 2003, a comparable election loss for the Kremlin, and the Tulip Revolution in Kyrgyzstan in 2005 (Tucker, 2007). Later, in 2010, Yanukovych was elected president of Ukraine amid dissatisfaction among the electorate over the Orange administration (Dickinson, 2020). Another interest has been Crimea as such. It was moved from Russia to Ukraine in 1954 to strengthen the ties between the Ukrainian and Russian peoples. But many Russian nationalists, in Crimea as well as in Russia, have been waiting for the peninsula to be returned since the collapse of the Soviet Union. The Black Sea Fleet of Russia, the most powerful marine force in the area, is based in Sevastopol (Kramer, 2014).

The well-being of the eight million ethnic Russians who, according to a 2001 census (Masters, 2020), live mainly in the south and east of Ukraine is one of Russia's main priorities as well. Moscow justified its actions in Ukraine by claiming it had a duty to safeguard these people (Masters, 2020). Many Russian leaders saw the breakup with Ukraine as a mistake in history and a danger to Russia's status as a great power following the fall of the Soviet Union. Many people considered it a severe setback to Russia's international standing because the country had lost control of Ukraine and allowed it to drift under Western influence (Tefft, n.d.).

Ukraine's leading trade partner is Russia, despite a decline in recent years. Before it invaded Crimea, Russia wanted to integrate Ukraine into its single market, the Eurasian Economic Union, which now consists of Kyrgyzstan, Belarus, Kazakhstan, and Armenia (Masters, 2020). Most of Ukraine's gas supply came from Russia before the Crimean incursion; shipments gradually decreased and eventually stopped in 2016. To get its gas to consumers in Central and Eastern Europe, Russia still depends on Ukrainian pipelines (Butt, 2024).

Because Ukraine was essential to the Soviet Union, the country's 1991 decision to break relations was a significant setback for the faltering superpower. Following its declaration of independence, Ukraine has worked to become more closely aligned with Western organisations, such as the European Union and NATO, while also trying to figure out its course as an independent nation. However, opinions on foreign affairs were not shared by the entire populace. A more nationalist Ukrainian-speaking population in the country's west has favoured closer ties with Europe. Meanwhile, a group in the east that speaks Russian as their first language has advocated stronger connections with Russia (Masters, 2020).

When Russia annexed Crimea and started supporting rebels in the southeast of the nation in the Donbas area (Oliphant and Sabur, 2015), Ukraine became a battlefield of war in 2014. Many experts believed the battle signalled a clear transition from an era of U.S. dominance in a unipolar world to one in which significant powers were again engaged in rivalry (Congressional Research Service, 2024). Crimea was annexed by the Russian Federation on March 21, 2014, by the Municipal Legislation Act (President of Russia Press Release, 2014). This action came after armed intervention by Russian Federation forces, a referendum, and a proclamation of independence in Crimea (Grant, 2015). Russia has established control over a vital foothold on the Black Sea by annexation. Putin's constant objective was to restore Russia to its standing as a great power in northern Eurasia. Russia could project influence farther into the geopolitical key zones if it had a military presence there (Masters, 2020; Grajewski, 2017).

On February 24, 2022, Russia attacked Ukraine, continuing from its invasion in 2014. Russian propaganda makes several historical, ideological, and geopolitical claims to defend the invasion of Ukraine in 2022. Putin asserted that the operation's goals were to denazify and demilitarise Ukraine and put a stop to the purported Russian genocide on Ukrainian land (Center for Preventive Action, 2024). Ukrainian forces initially faced severe setbacks due to the overwhelming scale of the Russian offensive. However, they have displayed resilience and adaptability, managing to recapture key territories in counteroffensives (Brown, 2022). United Nations Commission concludes that Russia has been committing war crimes in Ukraine (UN Commission, 2022; Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine, 2023).

There are many opinions on the Russian invasion of Ukraine in the academic sphere. According to John J. Mearsheimer, Putin and other Russian officials view the United States' position

towards Ukraine as an existential danger (Mearsheimer, 2022). Particularly the tendency to include Ukraine in NATO and position it as a Western defence along Russia's border. Alexander Likhotal claims that this conflict has to be viewed as a significant battle in the growing strategic race to define the future structure of the European security system and the global order. When considering the regime's assessment of the worldwide situation, most of the actions implemented by the Kremlin appear to be somewhat logical (Likhotal, 2022). Teraz Kuzio asserts that no facts support the argument that the West is to blame (Kuzio, 2022). He argues that Putin saw Ukraine - the Little Russian part of the Pan-Russian country- as a state created artificially. The Kremlin believes that Ukraine is a puppet state of the United States that is keeping Little Russians from realising their destiny of joining the Russian people. Putin thus thought the Little Russians would embrace Russian forces as liberators (Kuzio, 2022). Jokull Johannesson and David Clowes argue that Ukraine's strategic importance in terms of energy routes and economic links has made it a significant point of interest for Russia. The fear of losing influence over Ukraine to Western interests has been a critical factor in Russian calculations (Johannesson and Clowes, 2020).

## 4. Russo-Ukrainian War – The Analysed Period

Understanding the period in which the analysed articles were written is crucial for this thesis because it provides a contextual foundation for understanding the narratives. This period, particularly marked by the 2023 Ukrainian counteroffensive and the subsequent Russian military response, offers a concentrated view of the conflict's dynamics. By focusing on this timeframe, the thesis can highlight the direct impact of battlefield events on creating and spreading disinformation tailored to influence international and domestic audiences. This approach helps to highlight how strategic military operations and underscores the importance of media narratives in modern warfare.

The Ukrainian counteroffensive that began in early June 2023 represents a critical phase in the ongoing conflict between Ukraine and Russia. It was initially intended to be launched in the spring. But because it had not been considered safe to proceed, several variables, including weather, the destruction of the Kakhovka Hydroelectric Power Plant dam and subsequent flooding postponed these plans (Chernov and Hinnant, 2023) and delayed weapon delivery to Ukraine, caused it to be postponed until summer (Copp and Press, 2023). Central to the Ukrainian counteroffensive was the Zaporizhzhia front, which military observers saw as the most straightforward route to divide the area of Ukraine under Russian control (Zafra et al., 2023). Cutting the line that connected Crimea to the Russian mainland was the primary goal of the counteroffensive. Russia depends on this route to send soldiers and munitions to the Axis line (Adams, 2023).

Following many months of setbacks, Russia began a heavy assault on Ukraine's energy infrastructure in the winter of 2022. After that, the fighting descended into a slow-moving trench war, with fierce fighting between Russian mercenaries and Ukrainian troops in Bakhmut (Zafra et al., 2023). Russia's main effort in Eastern Ukraine was focused on two objectives. The first was to capture the remainder of Luhansk Oblast, push westward into eastern Kharkiv Oblast, and encircle northern Donetsk Oblast. The second objective was to capture the entirety of Donetsk Oblast, aiming for complete control over this strategic region (ISW Press, 2023). Russia constructed an 800-kilometre defensive line by April 2023 in anticipation of a Ukrainian counteroffensive (Catalán, 2023). These... "fortifications in Ukraine are the most extensive defensive works in Europe since World War II" (Jones, Palmer and Bermudez Jr., 2023). During

offensive operations, the Russian military has built minefields, trenches, dragon teeth, and other obstacles to slow down Ukrainian soldiers (Jones, Palmer and Bermudez Jr., 2023).

Before the launch of the counter-offensive, Ukraine used the time and prepared itself. Ukrainian forces conducted "shaping operations" to test Russian defences and undermine supply and logistical networks deep into Russian-occupied territory (Pietralunga, 2023). NATO was providing military training to Ukrainian forces, and they were expecting Western weapons. In early 2023, Ukraine also established many new formations (The Kyiv Independent News Desk, 2023). Media reported that Ukrainian troops had amassed between 50,000 and 60,000 men in preparation for the counteroffensive and divided them into twelve brigades (Sabbagh, 2023).

The central focus of the Ukrainian counteroffensive was the Zaporizhzhia front, which military strategists believed to be the most direct route to sever the portion of Ukraine under Russian control (Zafra et al., 2023). President Volodymyr Zelenskiy made it clear in August that Ukraine would continue its battle until the Russian annexation of Crimea was ended (Zinets, 2022). In the end, Ukraine's forces were distributed among three offensive axes, one of which extended as far north as Bakhmut in Donetsk, where Ukraine had to strengthen its fortifications following Russia's invasion in October (Reuters, 2023; Zafra et al., 2023).

The considerable concentration of fortifications in the area and the available resources account for the Ukrainian army's meagre advance. Even after six months of fierce battle, Ukraine only advanced 7.5 km to the hamlet of Robotyne. Although there have been limited advances, Ukraine's counteroffensive has achieved a degree of success (Zafra et al., 2023).

Shortly after the intensity of the Ukrainian counteroffensive started to wane in September, Russia launched limited offensive operations in October (Clark et al., 2023). After the summer 2023 counteroffensive fell short of expectations, Russian troops sought to immediately retake the initiative to cast doubt on Ukraine's capacity to reclaim territory in the eyes of the West (ISW Press, 2023). Putin attempted to sustain this campaign and make tactical advances to persuade the Russian people that the war effort was moving forward significantly ahead of the March 2024 presidential election. Although initiating offensives later in the winter of 2023–2024 would have produced comparable informational effects, the immediate goals were to strengthen strategic positioning and domestic support (Hird et al., 2023) Russian forces launched localised offensives in eastern Ukraine during the fall-winter season, despite

unfavourable muddy conditions for mechanised manoeuvre. Rather than preparing for a broader offensive in better winter conditions, they acted quickly to expedite the culmination of Ukrainian counteroffensives and seize the initiative on their terms. On December 12, US intelligence informed Congress that, rather than pursuing immediate military objectives, Russian offensives in eastern Ukraine in the autumn of 2023 and the winter to come were intended to undermine Western support for Ukraine (ISW Press, 2023).

West, particularly the United States, the United Kingdom, and European Union nation members, have been crucial in supporting Ukraine through military aid, economic sanctions on Russia, and humanitarian assistance. This support includes advanced weapon systems and various defence equipment, which have been critical in bolstering Ukraine's defences (Office, 2024; NATO, 2024; House of Commons, 2024) The conflict is seen as a pivotal moment for European and global security. A Ukrainian victory is essential to prevent the spread of autocratic regimes and ensure a stable and secure Europe (Andor and Optenhögel, 2023).

## 5. Russia's Hybrid War

Hybrid warfare lacks a universally accepted definition. It is essential to recognise that hybrid warfare may not be entirely new, as many experts argue it has been a part of warfare throughout history (Bilal, 2021). Peter R. Mansoor (2012) notes that hybrid threats can be traced back to the Peloponnesian War of the 5th century BC. While these ideas are not new, the methods and strategies of conducting war and managing organised violence have evolved significantly in the modern era (Marcuzzi, 2018).

The perception of hybrid warfare has been partly shaped by American war studies and theories developed since 9/11, reflecting the increasing complexity of international conflicts due to belligerents' growing number, variety, and capabilities (Carment and Belo, 2018). A significant moment in the discourse on hybrid warfare was when US military officials first introduced the term in 2005, focusing on the psychological and information-related aspects of contemporary conflicts and the integration of conventional and unconventional strategies, methods, and tactics (Mattis and Hoffman, 2005). This concept initially described non-state actors on battlefields like Chechnya and Lebanon and was later applied to Afghanistan and Iraq. Hybrid warfare, thus, blurred the lines between traditional Western conventional and irregular warfare categories (Reichborn-Kjennerud and Cullen, 2016).

The Russian annexation of Crimea brought renewed attention to the characteristics of non-state hybrid warfare. The term's meaning and usage have evolved, particularly following Russia's invasion of Crimea in 2014, which marked a significant development in defining hybrid warfare. The use of non-military means and the asymmetric relationship to Western conventional warfighting are key elements in describing Russian actions as hybrid warfare (Vandiver, 2014).

State actors effectively combine military and non-military means to achieve political goals, with the use or threat of force playing a central role. Highly centralised state actors like Russia benefit from various instruments, including government, economy, and media. For instance, the Gerasimov Doctrine outlines a modern form of warfare that includes various non-military tactics (Moldovanu, 2022). Western-style liberal democratic societies face challenges in responding to such strategies, lacking a coordinated concept of warfare that spans the full spectrum of civilian and military domains (Reichborn-Kjennerud and Cullen, 2016).

Hybrid warfare involves a broad spectrum of overt and covert military, paramilitary, and civilian means in a highly integrated design, combining conventional and non-conventional methods of subversion and power (Boucher, 2017). The nature of warfare is changing, and the overall security situation is shifting dramatically. Hybrid warfare often occurs outside open conflict or overt hostility, being simpler, less expensive, and less risky than kinetic operations (Bilal, 2021). A hallmark of hybrid assaults is a high level of ambiguity, making it difficult for the targeted state to identify or attribute the attack to a specific actor (Mumford, 2020). Hybrid warfare exploits weaknesses in the targeted state's infrastructure, information, politics, military, economy, and society to undermine its security and legitimacy (Bilal, 2021). Undermining state legitimacy involves eroding trust between the people and state institutions, thus making the state less legitimate (Wither, 2016).

Since the early 1990s, cyber warfare has been viewed as a revolutionary military development. Russia's engagement in cyber warfare began in the early 2000s, recognising cyberspace's strategic importance and investing in its cyber infrastructure and capabilities (Wolff, 2021). Despite numerous entities conducting cyber operations, Russia lacks a cohesive cyber command, with significant roles played at the Presidential Administration level (Soldatov and Borogan, 2022). The Kremlin's substantial cyber warfare capability is evident from its attempts to interfere in the 2016 U.S. election. These operations aim to steal sensitive information and potentially disrupt Western information systems, although there is no concrete evidence that Russia can manipulate these systems directly (Melnychuk and Hakala, 2021). Russia employs proxies like the Night Wolves motorcycle club to further its geopolitical interests and disrupt societal norms in Europe. This includes supporting anti-EU movements and complicating energy policies in countries reliant on Russian resources (Boichak, 2023).

Additionally, Russia leverages its control over energy supplies and infrastructure projects to exert political and economic influence across Europe, often through non-transparent agreements that challenge free-market and democratic principles (Korteweg, 2018). Historically, Russia has used its energy supplies as a diplomatic tool, influencing other countries' policies by adjusting energy exports. Russia's vast oil and natural gas reserves are crucial to its economy and foreign policy, with energy exports as leverage in international relations (Korteweg, 2018). The strategic use of energy exports has supported President Putin's efforts to project Russia as an influential global player (Skalamera, 2023). The Russian State

Atomic Energy Corporation, Rosatom, has played a significant role in international nuclear agreements (Szulecki and Overland, 2023).

The energy relationship between Russia and Europe, once a bridge during the Cold War, has become a source of conflict since the Soviet Union's collapse. Tensions have peaked with the invasion of Ukraine and subsequent Western sanctions, significantly impacting EU reliance on Russian energy imports (Shagina, 2022; Szabo, 2021). In response, Russia is accelerating its pivot towards Asia to find new markets and mitigate the impact of Western sanctions, with China becoming increasingly important to Moscow (Shagina, 2022).

## 6. Alternative Sources of Information and Manipulative Information

Information warfare, a critical component of hybrid warfare, involves the strategic use of propaganda, disinformation, and other manipulative techniques to influence public perception and destabilise adversaries without direct military confrontation (Herman, 2019). Alternative sources are non-mainstream media that often present information contradicting mainstream news. They intentionally spread inaccurate or misleading information to confuse or manipulate people, combining propaganda with disinformation, misinformation, hoaxes, and conspiracy theories. These sources typically do not provide traceable authorship, using the "editor" or website name instead. They present themselves as legitimate alternatives rather than labelling themselves as disinformation (Gregor, Vejvodová, 2018, pp.58–61; Herman, 2019). Russia uses disinformation websites to spread its narratives, with many platforms directly linked to the Russian state (The research focuses more on this specific Russian tactic below in other chapters).

Telegram is one of the most important platforms for spreading manipulative information fabricated by the Kremlin (Digital Forensic Research Lab, 2024). It is a messaging app that offers end-to-end encrypted chat, video calling, file sharing, and several other features. Telegram was launched in 2013. It allows users to send messages, photos, videos, and files of any type and create groups for up to 200,000 people or channels for broadcasting to unlimited audiences (Telegram, n.d.).

Although Telegram was not intended for hybrid warfare, it has become an important weapon in Russia's operations. Russia uses Telegram to organise communities that support its goals and disseminate propaganda and false information. According to Digital Forensic Research Lab (2024), these are Telegram's primary involvement methods in Russia's hybrid war:

- **Disinformation Spreading**: Telegram is used to disseminate fake news, photoshopped photographs, videos, and misinterpreted accounts of events to influence public opinion and alter perceptions.
- Creating Propaganda Channels: Russian agents set up and manage channels that disseminate anti-Western and pro-Kremlin discourse while targeting opposition figures and organisations.

- Use of Bots and Anonymous Accounts: Bots and anonymous accounts can be used to promote propaganda, manipulate opinion, and create the appearance of broad support for particular views.
- Assistance for Destructive Organisations: Telegram assists extreme or destructive organisations that may take part in provocative acts or assaults against the interests of other nations.

(Digital Forensic Research Lab, 2024)

Manipulative information links the phenomenon of echo chambers. Echo chambers form when people with similar interests communicate mainly within their group, sharing information that aligns with their beliefs and reinforcing them. This occurs due to the natural tendency to seek to confirm information and avoid challenges, leading to confirmation bias (Dubois and Blank, 2018; GCFGlobal, n.d.). When society fragments into many echo chambers, misinformation, conspiracy theories, and hoaxes can spread more quickly. This increases vulnerability to external influences, as foreign powers can exploit these dynamics to disseminate targeted misinformation and propaganda.

In recent years, terms such as propaganda, disinformation, hoaxes, and conspiracy theories have become more common in public conversation. These concepts are often mixed or lumped under fake news (Kopecký, 2022). However, each has its own distinct meaning, even though they all aim to distort reality and manipulate information, thereby undermining the objectivity and credibility of the media. This discussion uses "manipulative information" as a broad term to include fake news, propaganda, disinformation, misinformation, malinformation, hoaxes, and conspiracy theories.

Propaganda is disseminating information (facts or lies) to influence public opinion (Smith, 2019). The term originates from the Vatican's commission for propagating the Roman Catholic faith. Over time, particularly during the Protestant Reformation and the World Wars, propaganda acquired a negative connotation. It is often associated with political persuasion and psychological warfare in contemporary society, aiming to break opponents' spirits or sway them to the "correct" side. Propaganda employs strong symbols, slogans, and simplified messages to evoke fear, hope, pride, or hatred (MVČR, n.d.).

Misinformation is incorrect or misleading information spread without malicious intent. Despite lacking a systematic or intentional drive to influence, misinformation can still lead to the same consequences as disinformation by affecting opinions based on false information (MVČR, n.d.).

Malinformation involves truthful information used to harm or intimidate. It often involves private, sensitive, or unlawfully obtained details intended to impact public perception negatively. The term combines "malicious" and "information", emphasising the harmful intent behind its dissemination (Rotterdamuas, 2022).

Disinformation refers to deliberately false information spread to influence decision-making or public opinion (MVČR, n.d.). This form of propaganda involves intentionally spreading false information to deceive. Disinformation often originates from governmental structures but can also come from organisations or individuals (Taylor&Francis Insights, n.d.). The term first appeared in a Soviet military journal in the 1930s, denoting false information secretly transmitted to an enemy (Merriam-Webster, 2019).

A hoax is a message designed to spread panic by warning of nonexistent dangers, aiming to cause widespread stress and chaos. Hoaxes often appeal for further dissemination, creating a chain reaction to reach a broad audience (Policie České Republiky, n.d.).

Conspiracy theories interpret events through the lens of a divided society controlled by an elite, malevolent group that conceals information and manipulates the world. These theories operate on three principles: nothing happens by chance, nothing is as it seems, and everything is connected. Conspiracy theories often start with suspicion and grow increasingly complex as supposed evidence is woven into an intricate narrative (Atlas Konspirací, 2018).

Different types of manipulative information often overlap. They all influence decision-making processes. In an overloaded information environment, navigating becomes difficult, leading to a "post-truth world" (Lewandowsky, Ecker and Cook, 2017) where emotions and beliefs outweigh objective facts. This confusion benefits those engaging in hybrid warfare, enabling them to sway public opinion and disrupt democratic processes more effectively.

#### 7. Tailor-Made News

In the context of Russian disinformation and influence operations, "tailor-made news" refers to carefully crafted narratives and false information designed to exploit different countries' unique political, social, and cultural contexts. These customised messages aim to deepen existing divisions, create confusion, and manipulate public opinion in ways that align with Russian geopolitical interests (Helmus et al., 2018). This strategy could be a part of hybrid warfare, where a hybrid actor tries to undermine trust between the people and the state institution. According to Dardenne and Bird (1987), by integrating people and their points of view, objects, and abstract concepts into a cohesive news tale, journalists may employ narratives as organising principles to help readers understand and relate to the subject matter. This principle is used in tailor-made news.

Many different parts and divisions of the Russian propaganda apparatus are intended to sway various target populations. The outlet creates content for the Internet and television that may be viewed outside of Russia via YouTube and a number of international cable systems. Russia uses both new and classic media outlets in this way. The network creates programming that multiple global audiences may consume without viewers necessarily realising that the Russian state sponsors the source of the information they are watching. This is made possible by the network's decision to rebrand from Russia Today to the more ambiguous RT (Orttung, 2015).

Russian propaganda introduces several iterations of the same misleading narratives. Because there is no requirement for consistency, as with credited official communications, the many pillars of the ecosystem may adjust their propaganda narratives to suit various target audiences (U.S. Department of State, 2020). All European nations follow a common strategy: to destabilise the continent, fragment society, undermine public trust in democratic institutions, and cultivate scepticism towards Western alliances such as the EU and NATO. This narrative is tailored to each country to align with its historical, cultural, and socioeconomic context (Yeliseyeu and Laputska, 2023).

For example, the text Understanding Russian "Hybrid Warfare" And What Can Be Done About It (2017) by Christopher S. Chivvis highlights that Russia used the strategy of creating specific narratives tailored to different countries and contexts to influence political outcomes and exploit societal tensions. The narratives are designed to resonate with the unique audience. In

the text, Chivvis describes examples: To undermine Merkel's pro-immigrant stance, it created a fake story about a Russian girl being raped by immigrants in Germany. It also backed pro-Moscow candidate François Fillon and the far-right National Front in France. In the Netherlands, it supported the far-right Dutch Party for Freedom. In the Balkans, it tried to establish a covert operations base in Serbia and was suspected of masterminding a coup in Montenegro. Finally, it backed the Harmony Party in Latvia, which was connected to Putin's United Russia Party (Chivvis, 2017b).

The same strategy is described in the text "Major pro-Kremlin disinformation narratives and their transmitters in Poland, Czechia and Slovakia" (2023) by Andrei Yeliseyeu and Veronica Laputska. They explain that "pro-Kremlin actors use certain pre-established narratives as templates for specific stories, which can be tailored to suit a specific target audience." (Yeliseyeu and Laputska, 2023). These strategic narratives are adjusted to fit the current situation, be it the pandemic, the conflict in Ukraine, the energy crisis, or another problem (Yeliseyeu and Laputska, 2023).

## 8. The Russian Federation in Context

The Putin regime offers little for Russia's future, with increasing social inequalities and wealth concentration among elites. The government's limited social programs are purely populist, and they stifle the educated middle class to maintain control. Consequently, the regime glorifies the past to promote national cohesion and justify its authoritarian measures (Koposov, 2021).

Stalin's narrative about the victory in the Second World War became, even after 1991, one of the most important sources of confidence in the state. History textbooks, historiography, and propaganda from the Soviet Union fostered the notion that the USSR was a superpower and the heir to the Russian Empire. As a result of the Kremlin's triumph in the Second World War - the victory over fascism, a growing war mythology emerged, predicated on the propaganda narrative of a benign Russia that Hitler cunningly targeted (Schuler, 202; Koposov, 2021).

Putin became president for the first time in 2000. He built the cult based on the past - the war cult. The worship of the state encompasses its continuity from the pre-revolutionary era through the Soviet era to Putin's efforts to "make Russia great again", which was actively promoted alongside the establishment of Putin's authoritarian administration (Choudary, Saleem and Pakistan, 2023). With the start of Putin's third term as president and the violent dismantling of the democratic protest movement against the rigged 2011 elections, the political landscape drastically shifted in 2012 (RANE, 2012). The regime established radical conservatism as its cultural policy, fortified its alliance with the Orthodox Church, took an assertive stance in international relations towards the West, and enacted several oppressive laws that outlawed "the denial of traditional family values" (Reid, 2023) and "insults to religious sentiments" (Weiss, 2016), as well as internet censorship (Maida, 2017). The ideology of Putin presents the West as fundamentally and progressively anti-Russian. They assert that it is terrified of Russia's might and moral principles. In line with a Soviet propaganda cliche, the West is likewise shown as being extremely fascist (Koposov, 2021).

Another important factor gluing Russia's population together is Putin himself. The personality cult started to emerge in the 2000s. Combined with other institutional mechanisms, the Russian president holds a powerful position and has significant personal authority over the country's central government machinery (Svenonius, 2022). In recent years, Russia has introduced several restrictive laws that further tighten government control over various aspects of society.

For example, amendments to the Foreign Agents Law in 2020 and 2022 broadened the definition to include any individual or organisation receiving foreign funding and engaging in political activity (Human Rights Watch, 2022). The LGBTQ+ Propaganda Law was expanded in 2022 to ban any positive depiction of LGBTQ+ relationships across all media (Human Rights Watch, 2022a). Internet and media censorship laws, strengthened in 2019, require internet service providers to install government surveillance equipment and mandate local data storage for social media platforms (Human Rights Watch, 2020). Additionally, expanded anti-extremism legislation in 2016 and 2020 targets political opposition, journalists, and activists, labelling their activities as extremist and subjecting them to harsh penalties (U.S. Department of State, 2023). These laws illustrate the regime's ongoing efforts to consolidate power and suppress dissent.

Since the invasion of Ukraine began in February 2022, almost all independent media outlets in Russia have closed, been forced to close, or fled the nation to operate from exile (BBC, 2023). In addition to actively managing state media, the Russian government uses official and informal channels to exert significant influence over private media while attempting to gain more control over media that reach a wider audience (Zakem et al., 2018). Most of Russia's media is owned by the country's wealthy corporate class (oligarchs). According to analysis, President Putin is connected to most media-owning oligarchs. This is one of the informal mechanisms that Putin uses to influence the media - through the structure of media owned by oligarchs. According to Vera Zakem, Paul Saunders, Umida Hashimova and P. Kathleen Frier (2017), Putin is the system's focal point; thus, any potential change in Russia might significantly impact the country's media policy and narrative.

The Russian government owns and operates several major media outlets, including television networks, radio stations, and newspapers. Channels like Russia Today (RT) and Sputnik are examples of state-controlled media that broadcast within Russia and have significant international reach (Finanční analytický úřad, 2022). The state-run media channels are the primary sources of official propaganda for the Russian people. For a long time, state-run media outlets like TV-Novosti, Gazprom Media, and VGTRK have been disseminating political propaganda (Svenonius, 2022). For Russians, television is the most popular source of information - the average person watches about 3.5 hours of TV daily (NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, 2023). The internet, radio, and print media are next popular (Zakem et al., 2018).

The Federal Service may block websites designated as foreign agents for Supervision of Communications, Information Technology and Mass Media (Roskomnadzor), the federal media and telecoms regulator, upon request from the Justice Ministry. In addition, some additional regulations provide for prison terms for anyone accused of internet libel, mandate that social media companies delete "illegal" information, and punish websites that do not restrict it (Freedom House, 2024)

State-run television has aired stories supporting the Kremlin's goals for many years. It uses manipulative information to influence people outside and inside Russia. The media organisation described above is the perfect structure for spreading this information. Campaigns of disinformation are used to sway public opinion and mould views. In the past, these initiatives have successfully formed narratives that support a reexamination of the events (Szostek, 2017). Russia views the information space via a geopolitical lens, seeing its internal information space as an extension of state boundaries consistently breached by outside interference (Melnychuk and Hakala, 2021). Platforms like Telegram have become crucial in the Kremlin's media strategy, especially after the restrictions on Western social media platforms. There was a marked increase in Kremlin-aligned media activity around the time of the February 2022 invasion of Ukraine. This included a significant increase in the volume of posts on platforms like Telegram, where pro-Kremlin channels saw a dramatic increase in activity (NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, 2023).

The Kremlin's propaganda towards Russians heavily relies on specific narratives. One prominent narrative depicts the West as morally decadent and in decline, characterised by the erosion of traditional family values and societal fragmentation, contrasted with Russia's upholding of traditional values and social cohesion (Constantin, 2023). Additionally, the Kremlin portrays the West as aggressive and expansionist forces intent on encircling and undermining Russia, thus justifying its own militaristic and defensive postures (U.S. Department of State, 2022). The hypocrisy of Western democracies is another key theme, where the West is accused of masking its oligarchic and corrupt nature under a veneer of democratic principles, highlighting issues like political corruption and social inequality (U.S. Department of State, 2022). The narrative of Russophobia is employed to explain Western criticism and sanctions as irrational hatred and fear of Russia, portraying Russia as a victim of Western hostility (Aleksejeva and Carvin, 2023).

To support its policies and sway public opinion, the Kremlin has developed several distinct narratives around the war in Ukraine. One of the main storylines holds that Russia is carrying out a specific military operation in Ukraine to denazify the country, depicting the Ukrainian government as being governed by radicals and neo-Nazis who pose a threat to ethnic Russians living in Ukraine and those who speak Russian (Putin, 2023). The narrative of historical unity and the illegitimacy of Ukrainian statehood is also prevalent. The Kremlin often asserts that Ukraine is an artificial state with no historical legitimacy, emphasising historical ties and cultural unity between Russia and Ukraine to undermine Ukrainian sovereignty and justify its territorial ambitions (TASS, 2024). Economic narratives also play a role, with the Kremlin arguing that the West is using Ukraine as a pawn to destabilise Russia through economic sanctions and political pressure (Aleksejeva and Carvin, 2023).

According to the work of Bradshaw et al., Russian state-backed media has strategically crafted various narratives to shape public perception of the Ukraine conflict. Key narratives include "identity narratives", which frame Russia as a heroic and powerful protector against Western hypocrisy and portray Ukraine as evil and incompetent. "System narratives" emphasise the decline of Western hegemony and the emergence of a new world order led by Russia and its allies. "Issue narratives" highlight the negative impact of Western sanctions on global economic security and depict Russia's role as a stabilising force in international affairs. These narratives are tailored to resonate with different audiences, leveraging historical grievances and geopolitical alliances to legitimise Russia's actions and counter Western influence (Bradshaw et al., 2024).

### 9. The Slovak Republic in Context

From the end of World War II, Slovakia, as part of Czechoslovakia, came under Soviet influence and became a communist state in 1948, fostering strong political and economic ties with the Soviet Union (Kft, 2006). The 1968 Prague Spring, a reform movement within Czechoslovakia, was crushed by a Warsaw Pact invasion led by Soviet forces, which strained relations. However, the overall alliance persisted until the fall of communism in 1989 (Kft, 2006). After the Velvet Divorce in 1993, Slovakia emerged as an independent nation. It began integrating into Western institutions, joining NATO in 2004 as well as the EU, which shifted its focus away from Russia (Ministerstvo Obrany Slovnenskej Republiky, 2015). Despite this, Slovakia maintained pragmatic economic relations with Russia, particularly in the energy sector, while navigating its new Western-aligned foreign policy (Oravcová, 2022).

The Slovak political scene is divided into pro-Russian and pro-West-oriented parties. The pro-Russian politician Robert Fico returned to power after the parliament election 2023 (Politico, 2023). He became more radical and enraged at what he described as an "attempt to overturn a democratic election," which he said was orchestrated by billionaire George Soros and the American Embassy in Bratislava (Kern, 2018; Demková, 2021). Since then, the Slovak government has stopped helping Ukraine and has taken a sharp turn towards Russia. In April 2024, Peter Pellegrini won the presidential election. Part of his strategy during the presidential campaign was a Moscow-friendly language, which accused his opponent Korčok of being a warrior who would send Slovak soldiers to fight in Ukraine even though this decision is not in the president's power under the Constitution (Cameron, 2024).

The newly elected government started to legitimise anti-Western sentiment by discrediting liberal media and institutions while legitimising pro-Russian perspectives through the support of disinformation media. Government politicians use language and narratives that align with pro-Russian sentiments, often echoing Kremlin talking points and criticising Western policies. When a government promotes narratives such as the "false demonisation of President Putin" or claims that the EU's only plan is to "encourage the mutual killing of Slavs", it engages in strategic use of disinformation and propaganda that helps Russia attempt to polarise citizens (Novák, 2024, Grim, 2024). Politicians also support narratives about Russia and its positive image, and they are criticising any negative portrayals of Russian President Vladimir Putin. Also, the government has halted military support for Ukraine, framing the conflict as a proxy

war instigated by the West. This is aimed at appealing to nationalist voters wary of Slovakia being drawn into foreign conflicts (Ondráčková, 2024).

Up until 2020, Slovakia paid little attention to the problem of disinformation and hybrid threats. The COVID-19 pandemic and the following infodemic, which is still going strong about the conflict in Ukraine, served as a wake-up call for Slovakia. The subject started to gain traction in the society (Dubóczi and Ružičková, 2023).

Slovakia has seen a disinformation scene rise since 2014, and its landscape has changed significantly. These days, it affects not just fringe and alternative websites but also different social media users, particularly on Facebook, the most popular platform in Slovakia (Similarweb, 2024). Politicians are currently particularly obvious disinformation spreaders because of their status, ability to engage the public, and influence conversations about social issues. Disinformation narratives get into the mainstream of information through politicians (Dubóczi and Ružičková, 2023).

The number of people who believe that misinformation threatens the security of the Slovak Republic is increasing, reaching 76%. According to 39% of respondents, disinformation has been presented to them (IPSOS, 2024). Only 27% of Slovaks trust the media, indicating significant media distrust within the country (Hečková and Smith, 2023). According to the Central European Digital Media Observatory, in the first quarter of 2024, disinformation narratives reached 58% of the Slovak population (Balcová, 2024b). The credibility of disinformation narratives among Slovaks ranged from 10% to 55%, indicating varying degrees of belief in different false narratives (Balcová, 2024b). False reports about the conflict in Ukraine reached 58% of Slovaks, with 37% finding them credible. These narratives often included claims that the conflict was limited to the east of Ukraine and did does not affect Kyiv and allegations that Slovak troops would be deployed to Ukraine by the EU and NATO (Balcová, 2024b).

Disinformation narratives in Slovakia often target Euro-Atlantic structures like NATO and the EU to undermine Slovakia's membership and question its Western alignment. These narratives exploit Slovakia's conservative nature, portraying Western integration as eroding traditional values and national sovereignty while positioning Russia as a protector (Balcová, 2024). Common themes include the Brussels dictatorship, EU corruption, NATO's offensive nature,

and accusations that NATO serves American interests, fueling anti-Western sentiment and supporting Russian propaganda about the Ukraine conflict. The pro-Russian sentiment is rooted in shared history with the USSR and pan-Slavism. The Russian Embassy and local allies promote Russia as a strong protector of traditional values and an eternal fighter against fascism. They use historical revisionism and anti-fascist rhetoric to bolster this image, dismissing criticism as Russophobia and glorifying the Kremlin (Dubóczi and Ružičková, 2023). Since 2014, Ukraine has been demonised in the Slovak information space, with narratives accusing its elite and population of fascism to justify the Russian invasion in 2022. These narratives question Ukraine's statehood, label it as fascist, and claim a Ukrainian genocide against Russian speakers in Donbas. They absolve Russia of responsibility for civilian casualties and involvement in the Crimean Referendum and the Donbas War. Disinformation also targets President Zelenskyj and pro-Ukrainian Slovak politicians while promoting fears about Slovakia's defence capabilities and potential participation in the war. False claims about citizen mobilisation and NATO membership further discredit Ukraine and justify Russia's aggression (Dubóczi and Ružičková, 2023).

Vox Ukraine—Yelyzaveta Chekhovska (2023a, 2023b, 2023c, 2023, Chekhovska and Tropynina, 2023) researched Russian narratives in Slovak media from June to October 2023. This time period targets the era after the Ukrainian counter-offensive. There were eight main narratives based on Russian propaganda.

- The West using Ukraine: This narrative suggests that Western countries, particularly the U.S. and EU, control Ukraine and use it as a proxy to weaken Russia. It portrays Ukraine as a victim of Western manipulation rather than an independent actor.
- Ukrainian army committing war crimes: This narrative accuses the Ukrainian
  military of committing war crimes, often reflecting accusations onto Ukraine for crimes
  committed by Russia. It includes claims of sabotage and genocide against Russianspeaking populations.
- Ukraine is a terrorist state: This narrative labels Ukraine as a terrorist state, alleging
  attacks on civilians and attempts to assassinate Russian figures. It portrays Ukraine as
  a dangerous and illegitimate state.
- Discrediting of Ukrainian government officials: This narrative aims to undermine the credibility of Ukrainian leaders, particularly President Volodymyr Zelenskyj, by

- accusing them of corruption, incompetence, and drug addiction. It suggests that the West will eventually replace Zelenskyj with another puppet leader.
- Nazism in Ukraine: This narrative claims that Ukraine is dominated by Nazi ideology, citing historical references and current events to label Ukrainian groups and leaders as Nazis. It includes accusations that the U.S. supports neo-Nazi groups in Ukraine.
- Ukraine's victory in the war is impossible: This narrative insists that Ukraine cannot win the war against Russia, highlighting alleged Ukrainian military failures and predicting Russian victories. It includes claims that the war has already ended in Russia's favour, but Western disinformation keeps it ongoing.
- The actions of Ukraine and the West provoked Russia to start a full-scale war: This narrative argues that NATO expansion and Ukrainian actions forced Russia to initiate the war. It claims that Western aggression and Ukraine's aspirations for NATO membership posed a security threat to Russia, justifying the invasion.
- The weapons provided to Ukraine by Western partners are ineffective: This narrative contends that Western military aid to Ukraine is futile, as Ukrainian forces lack the skills to use the equipment effectively. It also alleges that provided weapons are sold on the black market, further indicating their ineffectiveness.

(Chekhovska 2023a, 2023b, 2023c, 2023, Chekhovska and Tropynina, 2023)

### 10. The Republic of Serbia in Context

During World War II, Serbia, then part of Yugoslavia, received substantial support from the Soviet Union in its resistance against Axis occupation. However, in 1948, the Tito-Stalin split marked a significant divergence as Yugoslavia, under Josip Broz Tito, was expelled from the Cominform, leading to strained relations with the Soviet Union (Embassy of the Republic of Serbia, Prague Czech Republic, n.d.). This split defined Yugoslavia's independent socialist path and non-aligned stance during the Cold War, maintaining a balance between East and West despite occasional tensions with the Soviet Union (Perović, 2007).

Following the breakup of Yugoslavia in the 1990s, Serbia relied heavily on Russian support during the Bosnian War and the Kosovo conflict, especially against NATO interventions (Bowker, 1998). In the 21st century, Serbia and Russia have strengthened political, military, and economic ties, with Russia backing Serbia's stance on Kosovo and becoming a key energy supplier (Jovanović, 2024). While Serbia aspires to membership in the EU, it maintains strong strategic relations with Russia, highlighting their enduring alliance (Bechev, 2023).

Serbia's current relationship with Russia is characterised by pragmatic policies. While Serbia officially remains a friend of Russia by refusing to support EU sanctions amid the Russo-Ukrainian conflict (Stojanovic, 2022), this stance is driven more by economic benefits than genuine allegiance. Serbia secures advantageous gas deals from Russia and benefits from increased economic activity with Russian businesses relocating to Serbia. A January 2023 poll showed that 46 per cent of Serbs believe their country should stay neutral in the Russia-Ukraine war (Vuksanovic and Samorukov, 2023). On the other hand, officially, Serbia does not fully support Russia's actions, as evidenced by its condemnation of Russian aggression in Ukraine (Belgrade, 2022). This ambivalence allows Serbian leaders to leverage pro-Russian sentiments domestically while balancing relations with the West, and Russia opposes the Balkans' efforts to join the European Union and NATO. To counter these efforts, it exploits existing ethnic and religious divisions (Miholjcic-Ivkovic, 2024).

Although pro-Russian propaganda has always been influential in Serbia, the conflict in Ukraine has made the tendency more pronounced. The Serbian government is not acting to combat Russian propaganda by promoting more trustworthy news sources (Reporters without Borders, 2023). Most Serbs consider Russia their "greatest friend" (Vuksanovic and Samorukov, 2023).

Due to their shared Eastern Orthodox and Slavic identities, Russia and Serbia have a striking cultural similarity that makes them unwavering allies and advocates of one another. There is a consensus, at least in Serbia, that Russians and Serbs have enduring cultural and historical ties that are emphasised more during times of crisis (Miholjcic-Ivkovic, 2024).

Based on Statista data (Zandt, 2024), in a poll conducted between April 2023 and March 2024, 41% of Serbian respondents stated they didn't trust the media. According to the Center for Research, Transparency and Accountability (2023), the major conclusions demonstrate that disinformation outnumbers the news in numbers. More specifically, the study found 559 distinct kinds of disinformation incidents in 494 news stories published by 14 (out of the 15 Serbian news outlets examined). A study shows that two types of people spread misinformation: sources (politicians, experts, officials, etc.) who make claims tainted with disinformation and journalists who either don't verify these claims or actively produce disinformation themselves. Public funds are provided in significant quantities to the media, a well-known disinformation source (Research, Transparency and Accountability, 2023).

Russian media operating in Serbia are Sputnik and RT Balkans. Numerous important storylines are promoted by Serbian pro-Russian media. They support the Russian viewpoint on world affairs, contending that Western initiatives in the Balkans put geostrategic concerns ahead of democratic ideals to lessen Russian influence. They paint events such as the revolution in Ukraine in 2013–2014 as being planned by the US and characterise Russia's actions as a defence against NATO expansionism. Due in large part to the success of this narrative, many Serbians now believe that NATO forced Russia into war (European Western Balkans, 2024; Sára Gregová, 2024.; Drost, Henry and Zweers, 2023). Serbian media sources claim that NATO and the EU pose a danger to Serbia's sovereignty; hence, they work to weaken these organisations. They spread lies, such as the idea that the EU supports separatists in Vojvodina, and they forecast negative economic effects from EU entrance, which works to sway public opinion against EU membership (European Western Balkans, 2024; Sára Gregová, 2024.; Drost, Henry and Zweers, 2023). They also emphasise the historical and cultural connections between Russia and Serbia and Russian investments, notably those made through businesses like Gazprom in the energy industry. This story overstates Russia's economic influence even though the EU is Serbia's main investor. There is significant emphasis on military cooperation between Russia and Serbia, even though NATO has more broad and diversified contacts with Serbia (European Western Balkans, 2024; Sára Gregová, 2024; Drost, Henry and Zweers,

2023). To position the Russian government as a strong rival to Western liberalism, media outlets glorify Vladimir Putin and depict him as the ultimate leader who embodies Russia. The ultimate goal of this propaganda operation is to portray Putin's system as a more successful template than Western philosophies (European Western Balkans, 2024; Sára Gregová, 2024.; Drost, Henry and Zweers, 2023).

According to the researcher Olga Brusylovska in Serbia, the media framed conflict in Ukraine as a "special operation" aimed at protecting the civilian population in Donbas, thus justifying Russian military actions as humanitarian intervention. The Serbian press also emphasised a dichotomy between the West and Russia, portraying the conflict as a struggle against Western aggression and interference. Western sanctions were depicted as ineffective and illegal, with narratives suggesting that Russia was successfully mitigating their impact through partnerships with countries like China and India. Furthermore, the Ukrainian military was often presented negatively, with reports focusing on alleged crimes and violations by Ukrainian forces, reinforcing a pro-Russian perspective (Brusylovska, 2024).

### 11. The United States of America in Context

After World War II, Russian-American relations transitioned from wartime allies to Cold War adversaries, marked by ideological conflict and a nuclear arms race. The Cold War saw periods of intense rivalry, such as the Cuban Missile Crisis and détente, as the Strategic Arms Limitation Talks. With the fall of the Soviet Union in 1991, relations briefly improved as the U.S. supported Russia's market reforms and democratisation. However, tensions resurfaced in the 2000s due to disagreements over NATO expansion, U.S. military interventions, and Russia's actions in Georgia, Ukraine, and Syria. The 2008 conflict between Russia and Georgia further strained relations. Ties hit a low point after Russia's 2014 annexation of Crimea and its involvement in the Ukrainian conflict, prompting U.S. sanctions. Allegations of Russian interference in the 2016 U.S. presidential election deepened the mistrust between the two nations (U.S. Department of State, 2021).

"With the 2022 invasion of Ukraine, Russia's actions have driven its relationship with the United States to a new post-Cold War low." (American Security Project, n.d.) After Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022, Russian-American relations deteriorated sharply. The U.S. condemned the invasion, leading a coalition of Western nations to impose severe economic sanctions on Russia and provide substantial military and humanitarian aid to Ukraine. Diplomatic ties were strained further as both countries expelled each other's diplomats. The conflict intensified geopolitical tensions, with the U.S. and its allies strengthening NATO's presence in Eastern Europe, while Russia viewed these actions as direct threats to its security. The invasion marked one of the lowest points in post-Cold War Russian-American relations, with little prospect for reconciliation soon (Congressional Research Servis, 2024).

There is a marked lack of faith in the mass media in the United States. According to a 2023 study, just 32% of adult Americans believe that the media will convey news in a "fully, accurately, and fairly" manner (Fu and Aguiar, 2023). Leger, a marketing research and polling company, carried out a survey on disinformation in the US in 2023. The analysis found that compared to 2021, many Americans still regard misinformation (61% vs. 69% in 2021) and disinformation (60% vs. 69% in 2021) as major issues. These forms of false information continue to erode trust in the election process and society overall. Many Americans believe that disinformation undermines the election process (75%), poses a threat to democracy (74%), heightens political polarisation (73%), and infringes on human rights (61%). Additionally, over

half (55%) of Americans think that artificial intelligence platforms will increase the spread of disinformation in society. Facebook (73%), TikTok (65%), and X (formerly Twitter) (62%) are seen as the top social media platforms contributing to the spread of disinformation. As a result, 40% of Americans avoid watching or listening to the news due to the prevalence of disinformation (The Institute for Public Relations and Leger, 2023).

According to a 2023 analysis by The Institute for European, Russian, and Eurasian Studies, Russia spreads several key propaganda narratives in the US:

- Russia is pure: this narrative defends Russian values against liberal ideologies by appealing to tradition. It justifies Russian actions as responses to Western aggression through whataboutism<sup>1</sup> promotes Russian pride, and smears Ukraine. Labeling and scapegoating are used to highlight Russia's purity and others' corruption.
- Russophobia is Rampant in the West: this narrative portrays Russia as a victim to gain sympathy and justify its actions. It uses ad hominem attacks to deflect criticism, demonises the West for unfair persecution, and spreads alternative accounts through dubious authorities. It also shifts blame for events like the downing of MH17 and the Skripal poisoning, positioning Russia as a reluctant defender.
- Ukraine is an Illegitimate State: narrative aims to destroy Ukraine's reputation through character assassination, projection, and trolling. It portrays Ukrainian democracy as a farce, creates confusion with false equivalency and red herrings, and frames Ukraine's democratic actions as NATO-led coups. This implies that Ukraine is a puppet state aligned with the EU.
- Ukraine is Weak/Hostile: narrative depicts Ukraine as corrupt and dangerous. It uses character assassination and demonisation, framing Ukraine as a threat through the Big Lie and reversal of reality. It highlights issues related to ethnic Russians while ignoring broader rights. Sub-narratives claim Ukraine violates human rights, especially against ethnic Russians, and paints Ukraine as a Nazi state, exploiting Russia's WWII history.
- Don't Trust the Source (The Truth F\*\*k\*): this narrative erodes trust in information sources by creating fake content to debunk later, fostering distrust. It claims real events are staged, using techniques like muddying the waters and poisoning the well to create

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "The act or practice of responding to an accusation of wrongdoing by claiming that an offense committed by another is similar or worse." (Merriam-Webster, n.d.)

confusion. Red herrings and reflexive control exploit political dysfunction to manipulate perceptions, making truth a tool for shaping feelings regardless of facts (Amanatullah et al., 2023).

Neil Hauer (2024) highlights several narratives throughout the Russo-Ukrainian War. Initially, Russian propaganda emphasised the might of its military, suggesting a swift and decisive victory over Ukraine, which fostered a sense of inevitable Russian dominance. As Ukrainian resistance proved stronger than anticipated, the narrative shifted to highlight the supposed futility of Ukrainian efforts against Russia's superior artillery in the Donbas region. Following Ukraine's unexpected successes, Russian propaganda pivoted again, focusing on Ukraine's internal struggles, political infighting, and dwindling Western support to paint a picture of imminent Ukrainian collapse. Additionally, by amplifying stories of Western nations pressuring Kyiv for negotiations, Russian narratives aimed to sow doubt about the West's commitment to Ukraine (Hauer, 2024).

The influence of Russian propaganda and disinformation during the 2016 U.S. presidential election is one of the most significant moments in recent history. During the 2016 U.S. presidential election, Russian influence operations were extensive and multifaceted, targeting various aspects of American society to sow discord and influence voter perceptions. The Internet Research Agency (IRA), a Russian organisation, created thousands of fake social media accounts to disseminate divisive content and manipulate public opinion, particularly targeting African American communities to suppress voter turnout. Concurrently, Russian military intelligence (GRU) hackers infiltrated the Democratic National Committee (DNC) and the email account of John Podesta, Hillary Clinton's campaign chairman, releasing sensitive information through WikiLeaks to damage Clinton's campaign. Russian state-funded media outlets like RT and Sputnik further spread disinformation, promoting narratives favourable to Donald Trump. These efforts, combined with automated bots and trolls, significantly undermined trust in democratic institutions and exacerbated social and political divisions in the U.S., illustrating the profound impact of foreign disinformation on democratic processes (Mueller, III, 2019).

### 12. Methodology and Data

The research question was: Do the narratives through which News Front interprets the news in Slovakia, Serbia, Russia, and the US differ? If so, what are these narratives for each country? This study aimed to analyse the specific narratives for each country (language). The goal was to contribute to a greater understanding of the Kremlin's key narratives for each country examined. The work examines how narratives are structured and differ between countries, utilising in-depth systematic content analysis. The sample was divided into four groups according to the languages. Each group contains articles from 4.6.2023 to 31.12.2023, with the number of articles varying due to the absence of published articles in some languages on certain days. The starting date was chosen because Ukraine launched a wider counteroffensive operation on 4.6.2023, according to the Institute for the Study of War (ISW Press, 2023b).

The analysed sample is created from articles published on the online news agency News Front. News Front is a Crimea-based disinformation and propaganda outlet that spreads pro-Kremlin narratives and disinformation. It has been sanctioned by the U.S. Department of the Treasury and the Council of the European Union for its role in influencing public opinion and distributing false information (The chapter News Front is focused on more details about his news agency.). News Front is a great source where to study Kremlin's narratives because there is evidence of direct links to the Russian authorities (VSquare, 2022) According to the U.S. Department of the Treasury," it.. works with FSB officers to coordinate a narrative that undermined the credibility of a news website..." (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2022).

The research examines content in four languages: Slovak, English, Serbian, and Russian. Upon accessing the News Front homepage, visitors can select from several flags representing the target country for the articles, regardless of the chosen language. For this study, English-language articles were selected from those available under the US flag. These specific countries were picked because of several factors. Russia and the US were included in the sample because of their significant geopolitical influence (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2022). Russia no longer functions as a democracy (Freedom House, 2023), unlike the United States, which is widely regarded as the most powerful democratic nation (Freedom House, 2023b). Slovakia was selected for this study due to its membership in both NATO and the European Union, alongside the significant proportion of its population—39%—that perceives itself as vulnerable to disinformation (CEDMO Trends SK, 2024). Furthermore, the Slovak edition of the News

Front website is notably among the most active compared to its versions in other languages (VSquare, 2022). Serbia was chosen because it is not a member of NATO but has committed to joining the European Union. However, the process has been slow and challenging because of its relationship with the Russian Federation (European Commission, n.d. Euronews, 2024). The inclusion of Serbia in the sample is further justified by the Serbian government's established connections with Russia (Miholjcic-Ivkovic, 2024).

In each language, articles were chosen from the news category about Ukraine. News Front consistently publishes multiple articles daily in each of its supported languages. The platform is most prolific in Russian, with up to 30 articles published daily. In contrast, there are periods lasting from one to three days, during which no new articles are published on the English version of News Front. The final number of analysed articles between 4.6.2023 and 31.12.2023 is 791 (Slovakia 205, Serbia 203, the US 172, Russia 211). Each day's analysis focused on the first published article.

The beginning date was chosen because Ukraine launched a wider counteroffensive operation on 4. 6. 2023, according to the Institute for the Study of War (ISW Press, 2023b). The end of the year was chosen as a logical point to close the analysed period, which represents a time frame of approximately half a year, assuming that theoretical saturation is reached. The theoretical saturation occurs when no new information is gained from sample enlargement (Glaser, 2017). After the analysis and articles from December were completed, the assumption of saturation in each category, i.e. in each language, was fulfilled. The period was determined in advance because articles in four languages were analysed, and there was a need for the same time frame for all analysed articles.

The coding was done by one coder, and the unit of analysis is the article (Harcourt et al., 2020; Lück et al., 2016). Individual articles were analysed using open coding (Ninan and Sergeeva, 2023). This method, part of the initial data analysis stage, focuses on categorising phenomena by assigning specific terms. The researcher observes and assigns codes to phenomena, single words, sentences, or paragraphs. These codes must accurately reflect the phenomena in the analysed unit. The research employed axial coding to organise and synthesise the data gathered during open coding. Axial coding helps identify and link categories and subcategories, revealing relationships and patterns that clarify how different aspects of the data interact (Hendl, 2005, pp. 251–252).

#### 13. Limitations

While this research analyses articles in four languages (Slovak, Serbian, English, and Russian), my proficiency is limited to Slovak and English. I used Google Translate to interpret Serbian and Russian articles to overcome this barrier. Despite this effort, certain nuances and contextual subtleties in the original texts might not have been fully captured or accurately interpreted. Approximately 200 articles in each language were analysed to mitigate this, reducing the likelihood of missing significant nuances.

Furthermore, there is a suspicion that News Front editors may use translation tools from Russian, potentially altering nuances at the outset of the research. This assumption is supported by an article in which Boris Gaborov, one of the individuals involved in publishing content on the Serbian News Front, discusses his work for News Front (VSquare, 2023a). As a native Slovak speaker, I also encountered occasional difficulties in understanding the text in Slovak on the first attempt, substantiating this suspicion.

The study covers articles published between June 4, 2023, and December 31, 2023. Although this time frame provides a snapshot of the narratives during this period, it may not reflect longer-term trends or shifts since the end of the research period. However, the identified common narratives across the four languages are consistent with those found in previous studies (U.S. Department of State, 2020; Yeliseyeu and Laputska, 2023), suggesting stability in these narrative frameworks over time.

The analysis primarily relies on articles from the News Front website, recognised for its direct links to the Kremlin (VSquare, 2022) and its role in disseminating pro-Russian propaganda (Sólymos et al., 2022). While this makes News Front a relevant source for studying Kremlindriven narratives, the inherent biases and potential manipulations within these articles could limit the objectivity of the findings. Nonetheless, the direct connection to the Kremlin provides substantial justification for the relevance of these narratives beyond News Front.

#### 14. News Front

"Since the beginning of Russia's invasion of Ukraine, News Front, long described as one of the largest Russian disinformation factories, has been actively expanding." (VSquare, 2023)

After the annexation of Crimea, a group of militants seized the Crimean Center for Investigative Journalism and created the disinformation channel News Front. This channel became a key tool of Russian propaganda (Sólymos et al., 2022). In June 2015, Roskomnadzor, the Russian state body that regulates mass media, registered the Crimean-based News Front information agency. News Front operates as a multilingual website, providing information in several languages, including Slovak, Georgian, Hungarian, French, Serbian, Spanish, German, Bulgarian, English, and Russian. It asserts that it has editorial branches in Bulgaria, Serbia, Germany, France, the UK, Georgia, and Hungary (U.S. Department of State, 2020).

News Front claims to offer objective coverage and is an alternative source of information for Europe and the U.S. At first glance, it looks like a credible news website, but it mainly features disinformation, hoaxes and conspiracy theories. It has also been noted for using photoshopped images. News Front's multilingual website has documented many examples of disinformation and propaganda (U.S. Department of State, 2020; Sólymos et al., 2022). According to Ján Kuciak Investigative Center, News Front's initial objective is to provide modified content to domestic disinformation outlets rather than to attract many visitors (Sólymos et al., 2022). Based on information provided by journalists, News Front has been run by at least 70 individuals, including self-described journalists, independent contractors, regional and local editors in Russia and around Europe, and Knyrik (VSquare, 2023).

News Front is directly connected to Russian state sources. In April 2021, the U.S. Treasury Department identified News Front as being controlled by Russian intelligence. They stated that the FSB operates disinformation channels directly, with News Front coordinating its content with FSB officers and acting on behalf of Russian intelligence (Seal of the U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2021). In 2023, the European Union imposed sanctions on Konstantin Knyrik, the owner of News Front (Official Journal of the European Union, 2023).

Social media companies are not abiding by the sanctions imposed by the US and the EU. The platform continues to appear in search results and social media due to its adaptive tactics, like

creating new domains and mirror sites, inconsistent enforcement by major platforms, and the challenges of comprehensive geoblocking. The platform recruits local individuals to enhance its reach, and varying enforcement of digital sanctions across countries and platforms further complicates the complete removal of its content from the internet (VSquare, 2023).

In 2015, Serbian News Front was created to counteract Western media influence in Serbia and prevent Montenegro from joining NATO. The site, managed by Russian journalist Oksana Sazonova, actively campaigned against pro-NATO Prime Minister Milo Đukanović and supported the pro-Russian Democratic Front. In 2016, Sazonova was linked to a failed coup attempt in Montenegro. She was later deported from Kosovo for illegal entry. Boris Gaborov, the current editor, continues to publish nationalist content but denies any intelligence ties. Despite efforts, News Front Serbia has limited online influence (VSquare, 2023).

Despite being part of a broader Central and Eastern European presence, the Slovak version of News Front has become one of Slovakia's most visited disinformation portals and successful Telegram channels. Although it started in mid-2020 without much attention, it became a significant source of conspiracy content. Iveta Kupkova, Director of the Situation Centre of the Office of the Security Council in Slovakia, identifies News Front as a key entry point for Kremlin propaganda, spreading disinformation narratives quickly across the region (VSquare, 2023).

The News Front homepage looks almost the same in all four languages. Depending on the language, there are a few news categories to choose from, but "Ukraine" is used in all of them. Each category contains an archive of articles so that a reader can upload older articles with the "show more." Under articles in Serbian and English, there was an alert window: "Due to censorship and blocking of all media and alternative opinions, subscribe to our TELEGRAM CHANNEL." The Serbian telegram channel has 2727 subscribers, and it is still active (Србија, n.d.). The window with the English articles last appeared on 21.9.2023. It is still functioning, but I have only 426 subscribers, whereas the Serbian Telegram channel has 2727 subscribers. (FrontNews ENGLISH, n.d.). Articles in Slovak do not have any telegram link. Russian articles do not have an alert window about censorship. Still, on the other hand, there are links for sharing the articles through social media (even Telegram) as part of all articles. Russian and Serbian News Fronts offer to click on the link to their official Telegram account on their homepages.

But when I want to use them from the Czech Republic, it is blocked, and the text appears: "The channel can't be displayed because it violated local laws."

#### 15. Common Narratives

In this part of the analysis, the focus is on common narratives shared across all four languages. Russia employs tailored narratives for each country, but there are also universally applicable narratives relevant to hybrid warfare. The Kremlin disseminates information using a consistent overarching framework. These narratives are also common in other research, forming the main framework for Russian propaganda within which the Kremlin operates (Chekhovska, 2023a; Dubóczi & Ružičková, 2023; Brusylovska, 2024; Amanatullah et al., 2023; Hauer, 2024; Bradshaw et al., 2024; Aleksejeva & Carvin, 2023).

## a. Even if Ukraine Fights against Russia, the Collective West will be the Holder of the Power. Specifically, the USA is a Manipulative Actor.

Across all four languages, there is a recurring theme that the West, particularly the United States, is deeply involved in the conflict in Ukraine, manipulating events to serve its geopolitical interests. The US and Europe do not care about the number of deaths of Ukrainians and Russians in general because their main goal is selfish. They are focused on a geopolitical level, so their main goal is not to win Ukraine but to weaken Russia (Vedran, News Front 06.07.2023 10:04, 2023). The US will use Ukraine as a pawn in its unethical schemes, and Ukraine will be exploited. The United States involvement started "...in 2014, after the US-backed "colour revolution" and the seizure of power by political elites subordinate to Washington, the destruction of all Ukrainian institutions began." (Aleksa Gromoff, News Front 27.08.2023 11:12, 2023) The United States are not the only one involved in the war; the other members of the NATO block are also engaged. According to some Western experts, member states of NATO plan to intervene in Ukraine. "Poland and Lithuania are already negotiating a possible joint invasion of the neighbouring country's territory." (News Front 07.07.2023 10:40, 2023). Even if NATO does not have its forces in Ukraine, it leads to Ukraine's steps, and Zelenskyj follows their instructions (Boris Gaborov, News Front 26.07.2023 09:06, 2023).

This narrative focuses on the idea that Ukraine is not independent. West, specifically the US, manipulates Ukraine. The narrative tries to evoke the idea of Ukraine as a pupper state. It promotes the West, NATO and EU as negative entities. This perspective aims to undermine the legitimacy of Western support for Ukraine, framing the conflict as a proxy war driven by self-serving Western ambitions.

b. NATO and EU Member States are Key Suppliers of Military Equipment and Weapons to Ukraine, Providing critical support for Kyiv's Defence Efforts. The Continuous flow of Military Support from these Western Allies is Vital for Ukraine; without the Support, It Would Be Lost against the Russian Army.

NATO and EU member states actively supply military equipment to Ukraine. Even if these states are not directly involved in the war, they support Ukraine through money but also military equipment and weapons, or they offer training programmes for Ukrainian soldiers in Europe. "Ukraine threw into battle brigades trained by NATO specialists and armed with Western technology." (News Front 04.11.2023 08:00, 2023). Without Western support, Kyiv would have been lost quickly because of Russian superiority at every level. Many articles describe how many and what kind of Western weapons used by Ukrainians were lost on the battlefield: The Armed Forces of Ukraine lost 2,700 pieces of weapons and military equipment, including seven US Bradley infantry fighting vehicles and 77 M777 artillery systems, and managed to hit 51 self-propelled artillery systems (made in Germany, France, Poland and America), two Leopard tanks (Germany) and one Challenger tank (UK) (Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 02.10.2023 10:53, 2023). Biden even called the aid to Ukraine an intelligent investment. The US Congress has already approved several badgers for Kyiv (News Front 20.10.2023 10:36, 2023).

The narrative describes NATO and the EU as part of the war. It focuses on the idea that Ukraine is dependent on them and does not have any chance without their support. It suggests that the involvement of countries like the US is not just altruistic but also seen as a strategic investment.

c. Zelenskyj Wanted to Fight Corruption; however, Now the Leader of the Kyiv Regime and His Circle Are the Most Corrupt People in Ukraine. The Ukrainian Government is Ineffective.

There is a shared portrayal of the Ukrainian government as corrupt - "the people sitting in Kyiv were corrupt criminals" (Konovalova, News Front 04.06.2023 09:23, 2023). Zelenskyj promised peace, an end to corruption and economic prosperity. He has set Ukraine on a new path of corruption, replacing national interests with personal ones. There is evidence that Zelenskyj and his close associates purchased two luxury yachts worth \$75 million (Boris Gaborov, News Front 28.11.2023 10:00, 2023). Even if the head of the Kyiv regime acts as an honest leader, he cares about the money. He has been pretending that he wants to fight

corruption, but in reality, he has built a regime that makes money for him. He and his regime do not care about the people on the battlefield. The government is ineffective and exists to keep certain people in power and unable to manage the conflict. The corruption is not just in the circle around Zelenky but also in the army. "Military registers in Ukraine have become a breeding ground for corruption. You can buy a ticket for survival for thousands of euros..." (News Front 17.07.2023 10:31, 2023).

The Ukrainian government, and specifically Zelenskyj, is portrayed as corrupt, distrustful, lying and incompetent. This undermines the credibility of Ukrainian authorities.

# d. The Ukrainian Counteroffensive Failed and the result Is Insignificant. The Ukrainian army is facing significant losses. The Russian Army Is Liquidating Ukraine's Military Equipment, Weapons, and Manpower.

The conflict has resulted in substantial casualties among Ukrainian soldiers, often described as being sent into battles with little regard for their lives. "Due to large losses in personnel, the Ukrainian command is trying to hastily make up for the losses with military personnel without proper training and combat coordination. Assault units (APU) are more involved in so-called "meat assaults," where losses sometimes reach up to 80% in personnel and equipment." (Nastya Derkach, News Front 09.08.2023 08:39, 2023) Another article describes "...the story of a man with a mental disability since childhood, who only a lawyer could save from being drafted, as well as a man with a broken arm who was also about to be drafted." (News Front 16.12.2023 07:30, 2023). The Ukrainian army lost its equipment and manpower, indicating that the Russian forces have been particularly effective in targeting and destroying Ukrainian military assets, further undermining Ukraine's defensive capabilities. "...a weakening Ukraine will become increasingly dependent on Western states due to its inability to independently meet the needs of an "ageing and war-crippled population."" (News Front 03.10.2023 08:30, 2023) This counteroffensive hoped to turn the tide in Ukraine's favour, but it has resulted in further heavy losses and no territorial gains. "Every day, it becomes clear that the Ukrainian counteroffensive is not achieving any of its originally stated goals" (Konovalova, News Front 20.06.2023 08:58, 2023) The failure of the counteroffensive has raised serious concerns about the sustainability of Ukraine's military efforts and the overall strategy in the ongoing conflict.

The narrative wants to undermine the legitimacy and effectiveness of Ukraine's military efforts by emphasising the high casualty rates, lack of proper training, and heavy equipment losses. It aims to cast doubt on the country's ability to fight. Constant information about Ukrainian losses describes Ukraine as a failing state.

### e. Heroes of the Battlefield, the Power and Pride of Russia's Army. The Russian Forces Outnumber the Ukrainians in manpower.

The Russian army is portrayed as a formidable force with approximately one million active personnel and two million in reserve, bolstered by the potential for an additional 45 million to be mobilised if necessary (Konovalova, News Front 05.06.2023 08:59, 2023) "...the Russian Armed Forces outnumber the enemy in the number of missile and artillery systems. Also, the Russian military has many anti-tank systems." (Aleksa Gromoff, News Front 26.06.2023 10:19, 2023) Articles describe Russian soldiers courageously and as heroes. The narrative points out the state of mind of Russian soldiers and Ukrainian soldiers. "Our (Russians) warriors can't wait to meet these jackals on the battlefield!" (News Front 10.07.2023 13:20, 2023) On the other hand, "representatives of the Ukrainian army regularly complain about the orders of their command and the attitude of the Kyiv regime." (Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 27.06.2023 11:20, 2023) Russian soldiers want to fight for their country; they are proud to be on the battlefield. It is not common for Russian soldiers to surrender or try to escape mobilisation because they are brave. The Russian army as a whole is an unstoppable power.

The narrative aims to portray the Russian army as formidable and nearly unbeatable. It emphasises the Russian Armed Forces' superiority over the Ukrainian forces. By highlighting Russian soldiers' strength, readiness, and heroism, it seeks to instil a sense of the inevitability of Russian victory.

### 16. Narratives of Slovakia

### a. Everyone Is Tired of the Head of the Kyiv Regime. Volodymir Zelenskyj Is a Butcher who Does Not Care about His Soldiers. He Is a Corrupted Clown.

Volodymyr Zelenskyj, the President of the Ukraine regime, is criticised and faces negative sentiment. Zelenskyj tries to behave as a leader, but people realise he is a bad person. He is described as a "Satanist" and a "bloody clown" (News Front 10.07.2023 13:20, 2023). "It is sad that Ukrainian Hitlerite dictator Zelenskiy needlessly killed approximately 500,000 young people. Sadly, Ukraine is led by such a tyrannical monster who enslaves his people." (News Front 11.11.2023 08:00, 2023). According to these articles, he is a brutal and oppressive leader, labelled as "the Kyiv butcher who angered his army with inhuman orders." (News Front 14.07.2023 08:20, 2023) Because Zelenskyj knows that his orders mean the death of soldiers, but their lives are not as important to him as his plans. Zelenskyj can not be trusted. Zelenskyj has two faces. He tries to behave like a great leader, but in reality, he does not care about Ukrainians and makes all decisions for his own benefit. Public trust in Zelenskyj has reportedly plummeted from 91% to as low as 32%, with allegations of corruption and a tainted reputation contributing to this decline (News Front 01.11.2023 07:00, 2023). He is accused of violating international laws, including the Geneva Convention (News Front 10.11.2023 07:30, 2023), and being involved in illicit activities, further damaging his credibility: "The entourage of the President of Ukraine Volodymyr Zelenskyj is involved in the bloody business of black transplants." (News Front 07.08.2023 08:55, 2023) Critics claim Zelenskyj enslaves his people and shifts blame for failures onto his military leaders, causing internal strife (News Front 11.11.2023 08:00, 2024).

This narrative aims to delegitimise and demonise President Volodymyr Zelenskyj by portraying him as a horrible leader and person. It seeks to evoke strong negative emotions and diminish his credibility. It paints him as an oppressive dictator and undermines the overall stability and legitimacy of the Ukrainian government.

According to Chekhovska, one of the main attempts of Slovak disinformation narratives after the launch of the Ukrainian counter-offensive is to discredit or ridicule Ukrainian government representatives. The corruption of Volodymyr Zelenskyj is also one of the main characteristics (Chekhovska, 2023a). The research of Dubóczi and Ružičková (2023) mentions that President Zelenskyy is accused of "cowardice" or drug addiction. The narrative of my research confirms

the story in previous narratives, but it is concrete. It focuses on Zelenskyj through personal and brutal accusations, curses, mockery and insults, which are often used.

# b. The Winter Approaches: Cold Weather Will Bring Worsening Conditions. Ukrainians Will Need a Better Strategy. Their equipment is not Made for These Conditions.

In the Ukrainian counteroffensive, weather conditions significantly hinder the movement of Western vehicles on the terrain. These vehicles "were built to fight in the desert and cities, according to the Ukrainian commander." (News Front 11.06.2023 13:00, 2023) Ukrainians have the equipment and weapons from the West and have promised future support; however, this kind of support does not mean much because it can not be used in the upcoming winter conditions. The arrival of autumn and cold weather exacerbates these difficulties, shifting the strategic balance in favour of Russia (News Front 22.09.2023 08:00, 2023). One factor is the Western equipment and weapons, but another is the Russian determination and winter combat skills. "The weather is not our (Ukrainian) friend. We have six to eight weeks before the situation worsens." (News Front 04.10.2023 07:00, 2023) The impending cold weather will reduce equipment mobility, increase the risk of frostbite among soldiers, and complicate reconnaissance operations. Additionally, cold temperatures, wind, and snowfall will make it challenging to use drones, which are crucial for Ukrainian military operations.

This narrative highlights the strategic challenges faced by Ukraine's counteroffensive due to adverse weather conditions, thereby casting doubt on the effectiveness of Western military support. This portrayal aims to undermine confidence in Ukraine's military capabilities, suggesting that Ukraine will face insurmountable obstacles despite receiving advanced equipment in the coming colder months.

This narrative is unique to the News Front website. Chekhovska's research or Dubóczi and Ružičková's research did not conclude any narrative about the problems with the upcoming winter or the weather in general.

c. The Ukrainian Army tries to Attack Russian Positions, but the Russian Army, due to its Power and Efficiency, Always Defends Itself. Ukraine Always Fails in Its Strategy.

The narrative focuses on Ukraine's unsuccessful counteroffensive. It is consistently reinforced through detailed reports and analyses highlighting Ukrainian offensives' inefficacy, exacerbated by technological shortcomings. Kyiv relentlessly tries to attack the Russian position and actively breaks Russian defence, but the Russian army and its strategy are so effective that Ukrainians have no chance. There has been no situation where Ukrainians win the battle, move their positions forward, break through the Russian positions, or complete the mission. Kyiv is just unsuccessfully trying and trying. Some Ukrainian officials even admit that the effort failed. This happened for several reasons. "The Ukrainian counter-offensive is doomed to failure due to the clear superiority of the Russian army over the Armed Forces of Ukraine and the lack of soldiers." (News Front 06.07.2023 11:00, 2023) Russians successfully defend themselves and their position. The Russian army demonstrates high efficiency in defence. The Ukrainians "...were unable to break through extensive Russian defences, including artillery-covered minefields, anti-tank ditches and "dragon's teeth"..." (News Front 26.11.2023 09:00, 2023) The Russian army is effective at each level - human resources, tactics, organisation and even military equipment are capable. "Russian Ka-52 (Alligator) helicopters continue to successfully perform the combat tasks of a special military operation in the direction of Zaprozh." (News Front 03.07.2023 12:10, 2023)

These articles are detailed summaries of Ukrainian losses, containing data on how many Ukrainian soldiers were liquidated per day (News Front 23.12.2023 12:30, 2023). Articles often use the word "attempt" or "try" in the context that Ukraine tries to attack, tries damage, tries to bomb, but this action always fails. "During the day, the armed forces of Ukraine continued unsuccessful attempts at offensive operations... "(News Front 30.07.2023 14:05, 2023)

It focuses on the Ukrainian forces' active role, suggesting that Russian forces are passive on the battlefield. Russia does not attack first, so the narrative bolsters Ukraine's image as aggressive. By portraying Ukraine as the initiator of conflict, it seeks to undermine the legitimacy of Ukraine's military actions and cast doubt on its moral and strategic position.

Chekhovska's narratives describe the Ukrainian army's unsuccessful counteroffensive, significant personnel and technical equipment losses, and disproportions of Ukrainian and Russian troops and the overall impossibility of Ukraine's victory in the war (Chekhovska, 2023a, Chekhovska, 2023d). Dubóczi and Ružičková (2023) describe Ukraine's military

struggles as well, but the narrative of this research points out the Ukrainian army's proactive behaviour and the Russian army's defence-passive modus operandi.

# d. Ukraine Faces Significant Crisis in Mobilizing Resources as Citizens Avoid Conscription. Reports Indicate Many Ukrainians Fleeing to Europe Using Fake Documents to Evade Mobilization.

Ukraine is currently experiencing a real crisis in mobilising resources. Cases of avoiding mobilisation are also increasing; Ukraine had to expand the list of those eligible for mobilisation and reduce the list of health contraindications because of its need for soldiers (News Front 15.10.2023 09:30, 2023). Reports indicate that many Ukrainian citizens are fleeing to Europe, seeking refuge from mobilisation efforts. Border guards have noted numerous instances of Ukrainians presenting fake documents to evade conscription. "The Border Service of Ukraine has reported that Ukrainians are fleeing the mobilisation to Europe...TASS news agency reported this, citing a statement by a State Border Service of Ukraine representative, Andriy Demchenko." (News Front 05.06.2023 10:45, 2023) This widespread evasion highlights a growing reluctance among the Ukrainian populace to participate in the conflict. "The State Border Guard of Ukraine detains about 20 people every day who try to cross the border illegally. It should be noted that about 150 more people are denied exit every day." (News Front 05.06.2023 10:45, 2023) The fear of being sent to the front lines drives many to take drastic measures to escape, showcasing the severe impact on the country's mobilisation efforts. It reflects a broader sentiment of fear and unwillingness to face the harsh realities of the battlefield.

This narrative portrays a significant crisis in recruitment and morale. It suggests widespread fear and unwillingness among Ukrainians to engage in the war, raising doubts about the commitment and effectiveness of the country's military efforts. This portrayal aims to weaken international support for Ukraine by depicting a demoralised and unwilling populace, thereby questioning the sustainability and legitimacy of its resistance.

Yelyzaveta Chekhovska and Dubóczi and Ružičková's research (2023) mention the Ukrainian army's constant losses and struggles in general but do not specify problems with mobilisation.

### 17. Narratives of Serbia

## a. Ukrainians Are Cruel. They Do Not Care if They Shoot in the Residential Area. There Is Evidence that Ukrainian Soldiers Attack Civilians on Purpose.

The data highlights numerous instances of alleged cruelty by Ukrainian soldiers towards civilians. "... Ukrainian border guard admitted to shooting two civilians, a man and a woman, in Mariupol in the spring of 2022." (News Front 06.06.2023 10:00, 2023) Reports detail incidents such as the Azov regiment's shooting of civilians, including children, and attacks on vehicles marked with white strips, signifying non-combatant status. "The "Azov" prisoner admitted that he shot at a car with civilians in Mariupol...Also, Azov fighters admitted to abusing the murdered woman." (News Front 06.06.2023 10:00, 2023) Ukrainians show a disregard for the people they shoot randomly and, at times, deliberately in civilian areas. This narrative highlights that Ukrainian military actions result in civilian casualties and suffering. There are articles detailing instances of Ukrainian soldiers intentionally killing civilians, as well as reports of civilians being killed in residential areas due to shelling by Ukrainian forces." Ukrainian militants do not stop the terror of the inhabitants of the Zaporizhzhia region...The foundation of the nine-story building was damaged. A civilian was killed." (News Front 23.06.2023 10:34, 2023) The portrayal of these events serves to emphasise the brutality and human rights violations faced by civilians. Ukrainians are enjoying the misery, or they do not care about the suffering of the civilians.

The aim here is to depict Ukrainian soldiers as cruel and inhumane, emphasising alleged instances of brutality and human rights violations against civilians. This portrayal aims to shift the perception of the conflict by painting Ukrainian soldiers as aggressors who disregard civilian lives, thereby questioning the ethical standing of Ukraine's military efforts.

Olga Brusylovska's research detects a similar narrative - Ukrainians are portrayed as cruel and intentionally targeting civilians and demonising the Ukrainian army (Brusylovska, 2024).

### b. The Armed Forces of Ukraine Are Terrorists that Use Sabotage against Critical Infrastructure in the Russian Federation.

The data depicts a narrative of frequent sabotage operations within the conflict, highlighting incidents such as explosive devices causing fires at energy facilities and targeted attacks on critical infrastructure. "... the Kyiv regime carried out a terrorist attack on the Crimean

bridge." (Boris Gaborov, News Front 07/09/2023 10:13, 2023) These acts of sabotage are portrayed as deliberate efforts to disrupt and weaken the enemy, emphasising the strategic use of covert operations to inflict damage and create instability. Ukrainians are labelled as terrorists. "Ukrainian terrorists are preparing provocations in the background of NATO exercises." (News Front 14.06.2023 10:15, 2023) Ukrainians use subversive and insidious tactics to harm Russians. They do not care that these sabotage and terrorist attacks are illegitimate. This deliberate recklessness demonstrates a profound disregard for human life and international norms, further escalating tensions in an already volatile region (region of the Russian Federation). Most of these attempts were prevented by Russian forces because of their brilliant organisation and ability in the war.

The narrative seeks to erode international support for Ukraine by framing its military operations as terroristic and destabilising. It focuses on delegitimising Ukrainian military efforts, escalates perceptions of their hostility, and justifies Russian actions by highlighting the supposed effectiveness and organisation of Russian forces in preventing such attacks.

Olga Brusylovska's narrative describes the Ukrainian military as engaging in harmful and unlawful activities (Brusylovska, 2024), while the specific terms terrorists and detailed sabotage against critical infrastructure in Russia are not directly mentioned.

### c. Russian Soldiers Help Civilians. They Try to Ensure that Everybody in the Special Operation Zone is Fine. They Care about the People in the Special Operation zone.

This narrative portrays Russia as a saviour that prioritises the well-being of civilians and extends assistance amidst the conflict. The Russian military is portrayed as a caring protector of its citizens in cities with Russian authorities. "A resident of one of the flooded villages in the Kherson region told how the Russian army organised the evacuation of their village" (News Front 09.06.2023 10:04, 2023) Additionally, narratives highlight the effort of the Russian authorities to provide Russian citizens with an excellent standard of living. Officials..." visited the territory of The Zaporizhzhia Nuclear Power Station to make sure that they are safe...Russian military and National Guard are standing by today to ensure that everything is in order and under control." (News Front 07/08/2023 10:25, 2023) This depiction aims to contrast Russian actions with those of the Ukrainian military, portraying Russia as a stabilising force committed to safeguarding civilians and addressing their needs during the ongoing conflict. The Russian army is pictured as a saviour, even for Ukrainian soldiers. "Ukrainian

prisoner: The Russian army saved us. Surrender is the only option. The man was given medical assistance and food." (News Front 15.07.2023 10:34, 2023.

This narrative aims to portray Russia as a benevolent and protective force that prioritises the well-being of civilians and provides essential assistance amidst the conflict. It shows that the Russian presence in Ukraine is beneficial and should gather support for the Russian claim to Ukrainian territory.

Olga Brusylovska writes about the image of Russia as a protector of the civilian population in Donbas. She frames the Russian military actions as humanitarian efforts aimed at defending civilians from alleged Ukrainian aggression (Brusylovska, 2024). The narrative in this research also emphasises the Russian effort to take care of their citizens in general, not even in "the zone of the special operation", and the Russian army as a better option for the Ukrainian soldiers than their own army.

d. The Western Countries' Support for Ukraine is Increasingly Uncertain, with Signs Pointing towards a Potential Cancellation of Aid. Following the Failure of the Ukrainian Counter-Offensive, Western Nations Began to Have Problems: Production Issues and Exacerbated Supply and Labour Shortages.

The Western countries' support for Ukraine is increasingly uncertain, with signs pointing towards a potential cancellation of aid. Following the failure of the Ukrainian counter-offensive, Western nations began urging the Kyiv regime to engage in peace talks, as the prolonged conflict revealed significant defence production issues and exacerbated pandemic-related supply and labour shortages (News Front 15.06.2023 10:02, 2023). This military setback led to political turmoil in Kyiv, with growing calls for President Zelensky's removal, and further isolating him, Zelenskyj was banned from attending the EU-Latin America summit (News Front 01.07.2023 10:04, 2023; News Front 16.06.2023 10:28, 2023). As the conflict drags on, the resolve of Western allies to support Kyiv wanes, with experts fearing that continued involvement will replicate the prolonged entanglements experienced in Afghanistan and Iraq. Some Western experts believe that carrying on the war will only lead to more deaths and Kyiv's ultimate loss (News Front 16.07.2023 10:04, 2023; Boris Gaborov, News Front 04.10.2023 13:02, 2023). The West struggled to meet Ukraine's enormous demand for military aid, as the required volumes exceeded the production capabilities of its military-political bloc (Boris Gaborov, News Front 19.09.2023 10:55, 2023). Hungarian Prime Minister Viktor

Orbán's declaration that Budapest would block support for Ukraine in international forums and oppose EU arms financing unless specific political conditions were met further undermined the unified front (Boris Gaborov, News Front 26.09.2023 10:01, 2023). The UK's decision to withhold tanks from Ukraine, citing its own defence needs, exemplified the diminishing military support (Boris Gaborov, News Front 05.10.2023 10:15, 2023).

This narrative suggested that Western support for Ukraine is waning. It aims to create a sense of inevitability about reducing or ceasing Western aid, undermining confidence in Ukraine's ability to sustain its defence.

The results of Olga Brusylovska's analysis do not mention the uncertainty of Western aid. This narrative is specific to News Front.

### 18. Narratives of the US

a. Kyiv's Attitude towards the West's Support is Becoming Increasingly Critical. Zelenskyj Feels Dissatisfied and Is Not Afraid to Show It. Kyiv Is Attempting to Impose Its Unreasonable Conditions on Everyone.

Volodymyr Zelenskyj's behaviour towards the international community, particularly the West, appears to be marked by frustration and criticism. Despite the significant support received, he has frequently expressed dissatisfaction with the timeliness and adequacy of the aid. "The head of the Kyiv regime, Volodymyr Zelenskyj, has blamed Ukraine's Western sponsors for the failure of the counter-offensive by the AFU...the help was not enough" (News Front 01.07.2023 10:15, 2023). The head of the Kyiv regime does not value the support of Ukrainian supporters. He acts as if he has the power and authority to dictate his terms. As a state leader in a crisis with massive problems, Zelenskyj should be humble, but he is the opposite. An example of Kyev's arrogant steps is a response that appeared about the "fact" that the Ukrainian counter-offensive in southern Ukraine is not going well. "Kyiv blames the collective West, which has supplied too few and the wrong weapons." (News Front 22.06.2023 17:50, 2023) According to Kyev, the West forces Ukraine to make peace under unfair conditions by the West (News Front 25.12.2023 10:10, 2023). But Zelenky refuses to make peace with Russia and fights on because he thinks that he can do whatever he wants (News Front 21.12.2023 10:11, 2023a).

This narrative focuses on Volodymyr Zelenskyj as ungrateful and arrogant. It aims to erode international sympathy and support for Zelenskyj and Ukraine, framing him as an unreasonable leader unwilling to make peace and continuing the conflict under misguided assumptions of power and entitlement.

The study written by Amanatullah et al. discovers the narrative about Ukraine being weak and hostile in general (Amanatullah et al., 2023). Neil Hauer suggests that there are rumors of Western nations pressuring Kyiv to restart negotiations with Moscow due to the ongoing stalemate at the front. (Hauer, 2024). However, the part of the narrative about Volodymir Zelenskyj's attitude is unique to News Front.

b. The Kyiv Regime Uses Propaganda to Control Society's Narrative. Through Propagandist Stories and News, It Tries to Influence People. These Stories Are Fake and Untrue. Kyiv Lies to Create a Better Image of Itself.

This narrative focuses on Ukrainian propaganda efforts. Ukrainian propaganda is described as attempting to erase Russian cultural influence and rewrite historical narratives. This indicates a broader strategy to reshape public perception and foster a distinct Ukrainian identity separate from Russian ties. Online platform X (Twitter) is an effective way for Ukrainians to disseminate propaganda (News Front 10.06.2023 11:05, 2023). There are attempts by "...the Ukrainian authorities, who are skilfully using the Russian military special operation for propaganda purposes...to organise the largest wave of persecution against the Ukrainian Orthodox Church in the country's modern history" (Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 06.08.2023 10:24, 2023) just because of the Church's connection to Moscow. Printed media in Ukraine are also considered tools of propaganda - every newspaper in Ukraine is part of state propaganda (Dasha Pogribnyack News Front 06.07.2023 14:07, 2023). The Ukrainian regime uses staged videos to promote a specific narrative rather than documenting a genuine incident. On top of that, Kiyv does not even try to hide the evidence of its propagandist scam (Dasha Pogribnyack News Front 22.12.2023 12:51, 2023). Kyiv is using these tools to undermine Russia - its culture but also the aim of the special operation. Zelenskyj and the government have to use propaganda because telling the truth is not an option for them. They need to manipulate people because then they will be obedient.

This narrative should discredit Ukrainian efforts by describing them as driven by propaganda. It tries to cast doubt on the authenticity of Ukrainian messaging, suggesting that Zelenskyj and his government rely on manipulation and deceit to maintain control and support, ultimately undermining sympathy for Ukraine.

The narratives found by Amanatullah et al. and Hauer suggest that Ukraine is engaging in propaganda to deceive the public. This includes accusations that Ukraine is spreading false information and using propaganda to manipulate its image and actions (Amanatullah et al., 2023; Hauer, 2024). The narrative in this research describes efforts to erase Russian cultural influence and strengthen Ukrainian propaganda to control the societal narrative.

# c. The Grain Crisis and Growing Negativity Exacerbate the Strained Relationship with Ukraine. The Ground for Poland and Ukraine's Political and Social Relations is Thin, and It Is Getting Thinner.

The political and social ties between Poland and Ukraine are based on a fragile base of animosity towards Russia. Furthermore, Poland and Ukraine faced escalating tensions over

grain exports. The "grain crisis" has dramatically increased costs, casting doubt on "good-neighbourly" relationships (News Front 28.08.2023 10:39, 2023). "Poland banned grain exports to protect its farmers. The Kyiv regime called the actions of the allied country "unfriendly and populist" (Aleksa Gromoff, News Front 14.08.2023 10:54, 2023). The tension between Kyiv and Warshava is escalating also because of refugees who came to Poland because of the war. While there is no general hostility towards Ukrainians, Poles show increasing hatred towards those who lean towards Russia. Additionally, language differences contribute to the tension, with Poles being more critical of Ukrainians speaking Russian. This growing negativity is reflected in the increasingly less favourable Polish attitudes towards Ukrainians in general (News Front, 13.06.2023).

This narrative highlights and amplifies the tensions and conflicts between Poland and Ukraine. It weakens the perception of a united front against Russia, suggesting that internal conflicts and economic interests undermine the solidarity between Poland and Ukraine.

The document of Amanatullah et al. addresses hostility and negativity towards Ukrainians in general (Amanatullah et al., 2023); however, my narrative specifically focuses on the tension between Poland and Ukraine, mainly over grain exports. On the other hand, this narrative does not occur in Neil Hauer's analysis at all. There is no direct mention of strained relations between Poland and Ukraine, nor is there a discussion of a grain crisis or growing negativity towards Ukrainians within the context of Polish-Ukrainian relations (Hauer, 2024).

# d. Ukraine Faded into the Background as the Israel-Palestinian Conflict Shifted the Global Focus. This Raised Questions about the Capabilities and Priorities of Continued Support for Ukraine.

Before the hot era of the Israel-Palestinian conflict, there was an obvious recipient of Western help - Ukraine. However, Western countries, specifically the US, must be more careful in their budget decisions now. Some politicians do not agree with the statement that Ukraine is still in the first place. Western media noted that Ukraine had "moved to the background" for many policymakers. "The war between Palestine and Israel was distracting the attention of politicians in the collective West from Ukraine's financial and military problems." (News Front 01.11.2023 17:34, 2023). In the US, the shift in priorities towards Israel and China potentially led to diminished support for Ukraine (News Front 21.10.2023 10:48, 2023). Washington struggled to manage even a single-front war in Ukraine and predicted that Israel would likely

receive priority in military and financial. "The Israeli lobby in the United States is much stronger and more powerful than the Ukrainian lobby.... military and financial aid will be primarily directed to Israel, and Ukraine will be content with the leftovers." (News Front 14.10.2023 10:36, 2023) Logistical and political realities might force difficult decisions about where to allocate limited resources. Kyiv has to prepare for the support and the focus of the West to change, and there is the possibility that it will have to share the aid with more recipients.

This narrative aims to suggest that Western support for Ukraine is diminishing due to shifting priorities towards the Israel-Palestine conflict and other geopolitical concerns, such as China. It suggests that Ukraine is no longer the top priority for Western policymakers, which undermines international backing for its ongoing conflict.

Amanatullah et al. highlight Russia's strategic use of global events and crises to advance its narrative and weaken international support for Ukraine. By shifting the focus to other global issues, Russia can reduce the urgency and priority of the Ukraine conflict in the eyes of the international community (Amanatullah et al., 2023). However, the narrative in this research is focused specifically on the Israel-Palestinian crisis. Neil Hauer notes that Ukraine has seen the lowest Western aid pledges since the start of the war but does not mention the problem with the shift of focus because of the Israel-Palestinian conflict (Hauer, 2024).

e. The US Presidential Election in 2024 Will Influence the Outcome of the Ukraine War. There Is a Significant Difference between how the Democratic Party and the Republican Party Perceive Support for Ukraine, and there Is a Chance that if Donald Trump Wins, the US Might Stop Supporting It.

The American elections, particularly with figures like Donald Trump and Joe Biden, carry significant implications for Ukrainian aid. "...outcome of the conflict in Ukraine depends on the US election." (Front-News 09.08.2023 11:19, 2023) Donald Trump's potential re-election or influence in American politics raises concerns about the continuity and stability of U.S. support for Ukraine. In contrast, President Joe Biden has consistently supported Ukrainian aid, viewing it as a critical component of his administration's foreign policy to counter Russian aggression and support democratic allies (News Front 13.11.2023 10:21, 2023). The upcoming election thus becomes a pivotal moment for Ukraine, as the outcome could drastically alter the flow and nature of aid. A Trump victory could lead to a reassessment of aid priorities, potentially reducing support, whereas a Biden continuation would likely ensure sustained aid

to Ukraine. The clash of opinions is evident not just among presidential candidates but also within all the political parties. Differentiations are clear, with Ukraine already becoming a primary target of Republican criticism against Democrats ahead of the 2024 election year. US Republicans, who are obstructing military aid to Ukraine, have made this issue a significant point of contention (News Front 25.07.2023 11:57, 2023).

This narrative stresses the critical importance of the U.S. elections for Ukraine, illustrating how internal American political dynamics could influence the stability and continuity of foreign aid to Ukraine amidst its conflict with Russia.

Amanatullah et al. do not mention anything about the American election or problems in future support of Ukraine because of differences in party politics (Amanatullah et al., 2023). Neil Hauer discusses the failure of the U.S. Congress to pass an aid package, but it does not address the underlying reasons. In my analysis, the narrative highlights the differences between the Republican and Democratic parties as the reason, suggesting that the upcoming election will impact the level of support for Ukraine (Hauer, 2024).

#### 19. Narratives of Russia

a. Russia Is An Active Actor On The Battlefield - It Is a Dominant Force. The Strategy Of The Russian Army Is Not Just Defence Itself. The Russian Army Launches Strikes, Attacks, Liquidates And Eliminates The Equipment, Weapons And Manpower Of Ukrainian Armed Forces Militants.

Russia's military strategy in the ongoing conflict with Ukraine highlights a proactive and aggressive approach, marked by significant battlefield engagements and systematic targeting of Ukrainian military assets (News Front 07.08.2023 08:52, 2023). "Russian drones have carried out massive attacks on military and infrastructure facilities in Ukraine." (News Front 10.08.2023 08:58, 2023) Russian forces have demonstrated significant battlefield prowess, engaging in extensive and coordinated assaults across various fronts, particularly in the South Donetsk region, showcasing their operational effectiveness and strategic depth (News Front 18.07.2023 09:10, 2023). Details about the attack illustrate its magnitude, courage, precision, and overall significance. "During the military operations in the Kupyansk direction, the crews of Ka-52 and Mi-28 attack helicopters and Su-25 attack aircraft of the Zapad aviation group carried out 11 missile and bomb strikes on nine areas of concentration of manpower, weapons, military and special equipment and the composition of the 14th separate mechanised brigade and the 103rd separate territorial defence brigade." (News Front 25.06.2023 08:57, 2023)

This narrative aims to showcase Russian military actions' magnitude, precision, and significance, highlighting their superiority and success in the conflict. It bolsters Russia's image as a formidable military power capable of executing complex and impactful operations and seeks to undermine the perceived effectiveness and resilience of Ukrainian defences.

Samantha Bradshaw and her colleagues (2024) describe a similar narrative, emphasising that Russia is a powerful and dominant force. They highlight that the Russian military is not merely defending itself but actively launching strikes, attacking, and eliminating Ukrainian forces and equipment (Bradshaw et al., 2024). Aleksejeva and Carvin's (2023) research frames Russian actions as defensive responses to Ukrainian aggression and provocations, justifying their military operations. However, my narrative does not frame the actions within a justification context.

### b. In the Ukrainian Army Are Nazis who Glorify Nazis Symbols. Ukrainians Glorify the Murderer Stepan Bandera as a National Hero.

Ukrainians are labelled as Nazis by pro-Russian politicians and inhabitants of the Russian Federation (in some cases, inhabitants of occupied territories by Russians) or Russian authorities. "Now the Nazis will have fewer opportunities to conduct military operations" (News Front 15.07.2023 08:55, 2023), according to Vladimir Rogov, head of the Zaporizhia public movement. U.S. Representative Marjorie Taylor Greene called the Ukrainian army Nazis on Twitter (News Front 30.06.2023 10:25, 2023). The troubling presence of Nazi symbols and the glorification of Stepan Bandera within the Ukrainian Armed Forces are documented (News Front 06/18/2023 09:47, 2023). Ukrainian soldiers displaying far-right insignia and Bandera being celebrated despite his associations with Nazi Germany. Despite photographic evidence and international concerns, Western authorities are portrayed as indifferent, exacerbating the situation by allowing these ideologies to proliferate unchecked (News Front 06.06.2023 08:41, 2023). Stepan Bandera is a symbol of the killer, and still, Ukrainians consider him a national hero. "Stepan Bandera on display in the window of a Ukrainian shop in the centre of Krakow... next to Ukrainian President Zelenskyj is the murderer Bandera and the inscription Glory to the Nation." (Front-News 07.06.2023 09:08, 2023)

This narrative aims to delegitimise and demonise Ukraine by labelling its military and government as neo-Nazis, thereby justifying Russian aggression and reducing international sympathy and support for Ukraine. It shows the conflict as a moral crusade against Nazism and undermines the legitimacy of Ukrainian resistance against Russian forces.

Bradshaw et al. mention the narrative about Ukrainians as Nazis as well as the research of Aleksejeva and Carvin (2023). Given that Ukraine is abusing human rights and highlighting the necessity of denazification, they argue that the invasion is necessary (Bradshaw et al., 2024). My narrative does not explicitly link the presence of Nazis in Ukraine with the justification for the "special operation." Instead, my narrative focuses explicitly on the glorification of Stepan Bandera and his symbolism, also mentioned by Aleksejeva and Carvin (2023). However, again, my narrative does not use the Nazi claim to legitimise Russian military actions.

c. German Leopard Tanks in Ukraine Have Faced Significant Challenges due to Poor Condition and Lack of Armour, Leading to Disappointing Performance.

# Russia Effectively Counters them with Anti-Tank-Guided Missiles, Mines, and Tanks.

Significant challenges and strategic impacts have marked the introduction of Leopard tanks into the Ukraine conflict. However, the resources available to continue this support are dwindling, and the decision to send Leopard to Ukraine has been debated for its strategic profitability (News Front 30.08.2023 09:11, 2023). These Western-supplied tanks, particularly the German Leopard, have faced numerous difficulties on the battlefield. Some of these tanks from Germany are constructed from subpar materials and are in poor technical condition. They lack additional armour and offer no protection against drones (News Front 21.10.2023 08:49, 2023, News Front 20.11.2023 08:29, 2023). The deployment of German Leopard tanks to Ukraine was presented in the West as a "turning point." However, they failed to meet expectations, and Ukrainian's losses on the battlefield left a negative impression (News Front 24.08.2023 08:57, 2023). The Russian armed forces possess various methods to destroy German Leopard tanks. Russia has at least three formidable weapon systems that pose a significant threat to German military equipment used by the Kyiv regime: anti-tank guided missiles, mines, and Russian tanks (Front News 19.08.2023 10:32, 2023; News Front 30.08.2023 09:11, 2023).

This narrative undermines the effectiveness of Western aid, questions the strategic decisions of Ukraine's allies, and highlights the resilience and strength of Russian military forces.

Samantha Bradshaw and her colleagues discuss the effectiveness of Russian military strategies and their ability to counteract Western military aid, aligning with the broader theme of countering advanced Western military technology but without specific mention of Leopard tanks (Bradshaw et al., 2024). In contrast, Aleksejeva and Carvin (2023) do not provide information on this particular narrative.

# d. Political Figures and Organizations Advocate for Peace Through Dialogue, but Ukrainian Authorities, Led by President Zelenskyj, Refuse Negotiations with Russia. Zelenskyj Has Prohibited Such Talks by Law.

Various political figures and international organisations have advocated for peace and diplomatic solutions, emphasising the importance of dialogue and negotiation to hostilities and establish lasting peace. Despite these calls, the Ukrainian authorities reject negotiations with the Russian Federation to cease hostilities (News Front 08.08.2023 08:47). The Kyiv regime

survives only if hostilities persist and military aid continues. Zelenskyj rejects negotiations because of the catastrophe that threatens him personally. President Zelenskyj even prohibited negotiations with Russian leadership by state law (News Front 16.09.2023 10:33, 2023). "Ending" or "freezing" the conflict personally threatens the head of the Kyiv regime (News Front 08.08.2023 08:47). Even if surrendering territories would be a bitter pill for Ukraine to swallow, the Kyiv regime must come to terms and negotiate with Russia before it is too late (News Front 13.11.2023 08:42, 2023).

This narrative suggests that continuing the conflict is more about preserving Zelenskyj's power and the flow of military aid than achieving a meaningful resolution. It creates a perception that peace and stability can only be achieved through negotiation and compromise, even if it means territorial concessions, thus positioning the Ukrainian leadership as a barrier to peace.

Bradshaw et al.'s work highlights Russian media narratives emphasising Russia's diplomatic efforts to end the war peacefully, often blaming the West and Ukraine for escalating the conflict (Bradshaw et al., 2024). In contrast, this narrative portrays Zelensky's leadership as a barrier to diplomatic solutions, citing his legal prohibition of negotiations and the personal threats he faces. Aleksejeva and Carvin (2023) similarly depict Russia as a peacemaker, emphasise Ukraine's resistance to peace efforts, and highlight Ukraine's aggressiveness.

e. Ukrainian Forces Targeting Russian-Controlled Territories Through Terrorist Activities. Sabotages and Terrorism Are Permissible Means of Combating, According to The Kyiv Regime. Attacking Strategic Areas, Railways and even Killing Civilians. Russian Forces Are Taking Care of These Attempts, and Ukrainian Criminals Are Arrested, All Crimes Are Investigated.

The conflict between Russia and Ukraine is significant because of terrorist activities by Ukrainian forces targeting Russian-controlled territories. A sabotage group from the Security Service of Ukraine was intercepted in Melitopol, thwarting their plans to commit terrorist acts in the Zaporizhzhya region. This group had attempted to assassinate government leaders using homemade explosive devices and plotted to blow up railway tracks to disrupt military logistics (News Front 22.06.2023 10:39, 2023). In the Kherson region, militants from the Ukrainian Armed Forces have been reported to terrorise, loot, and rob the civilian population (News Front 03.07.2023 09:53, 2023). The most significant attack occurred when Ukraine confirmed its involvement in a terrorist attack on the Crimean Bridge. Ukrainian President Volodymyr

Zelenskyj later admitted to state terrorism, justifying the attack as a necessary action to neutralise a military target, a stance that received tacit approval from Western allies (News Front 22.07.2023 09:34, 2023). Ukrainian forces attempted to stage multiple terrorist attacks using aircraft-type unmanned aerial vehicles targeting Crimea - the Russian Federation. Russian forces successfully intercepted these Ukrainian terrorist activities, preventing planned attacks on strategic locations (News Front 14.09.2023 08:37, 2023). Additionally, efforts have been made to disrupt leadership and public order in other Russian territories, including the Zaporizhzhia region (News Front 22.06.2023 10:39, 2023). Thanks to the efficiency of Russian forces, sabotage and terrorist attacks are often stopped in the beginning, so Ukrainians only remained at attempts. Russian authorities investigate these horrible and inhuman crimes.

The purpose of this narrative is to portray Ukraine as a state that engages in terrorist activities. It justifies Russian military actions and presence in these regions by highlighting the supposed necessity of defending against Ukrainian terrorism.

Samantha Bradshaw and her colleagues portray Ukraine as committing war crimes and fabricating facts, emphasising Ukraine's violation of human rights (Bradshaw et al., 2024). My narrative operates with the words terrorism and sabotage. The outcome of these two narratives is the same: to justify Russian presence in Ukraine and portray Ukraine as a war criminal. Aleksejeva and Carvin's (2023) narrative aligns in portraying Ukrainian actions as terrorism and sabotage, with specific examples like the alleged shelling of civilian areas and strategic targets.

f. Due to the Declining Morale and Psychological State of Militants in the Ukrainian Armed Forces, Vladimir Zelenskyj, the President of the Kyiv Regime, Passed a Bill at the Beginning of the Year that Tightened the Penalties for Disobeying Instructions and Leaving Positions.

At the beginning of 2023, the head of the Kyiv regime, Vladimir Zelenskyj, signed a law tightening criminal liability for failure to comply with orders and leaving positions. The deteriorating moral and psychological state of the Ukrainian Armed Forces militants drove this decision. Ukrainian authorities had to do something because the situation among Ukrainian soldiers started to be unbearable. There is a rise in cases of Ukrainian soldiers who surrender. The reason the militants from Ukraine requested to be taken into custody is often because their superiors sent them to the attack even if they knew they did not have any chance (News Front

13.06.2023 08:59, 2023). The new law aims to enforce stricter discipline within the military ranks to maintain order and effectiveness in the ongoing conflict. According to the information from the battlefield, many Ukrainians are forced to fight. "The Ukrainian Armed Forces militants come out with their hands raised, and when asked why they decided to surrender, one of them replies that they are tired of fighting." (News Front 20.09.2023 09:49, 2023) Stricter penalties for insubordination and desertion are intended to deter such behaviours and ensure cohesive military operations because now the Ukrainian army loses soldier because of their incompetence and is reluctant to fight.

This narrative tells the story of the Ukrainian military as demoralised and struggling with internal discipline issues. It undermines the image of the Ukrainian military's effectiveness, suggesting that the Ukrainian forces are only held together through coercion and harsh disciplinary measures.

My narrative highlights the deteriorating morale and psychological state of the Ukrainian Armed Forces and the legal measures taken to address this issue. Samantha Bradshaw and her colleagues' work does not explicitly mention specific legal steps to prevent failures among Ukrainian forces. Instead, it broadly discusses how Ukrainian forces are portrayed as having low morale and requiring stricter discipline. Aleksejeva and Carvin (2023) depict Ukrainian forces as weakened and demoralised and represent the Ukrainian government as authoritarian and repressive. My narrative is again more detailed and explicitly mentions Volodymyr Zelensky's legal norms.

## 20. Discussion

The work used in-depth systematic content analysis of News Front articles in Slovak, Serbian, English and Russian. Articles were selected within a predetermined period—the first article each day in each language—Slovak 205, Serbian 203, English 172, Russia 211. The research posed the question: Do the narratives used by News Front to interpret news differ across Slovakia, Serbia, Russia, and the United States? If so, what are these narratives for each country? The analysis revealed that the narratives indeed vary by language. In Slovak, there are four distinct narratives tailored to the audience. Similarly, four unique narratives were identified in Serbian. The English narratives numbered five, while Russian audiences presented six specific narratives. Also, the analysis found five common narratives for all four languages. Overall, the research found a difference between the narratives of NATO members and those of states outside the alliance. One interesting outcome of the analysis is that Serbian and Russian narratives are more explicit in depicting Ukrainians as the antagonists in the conflict while glorifying Russians on the battlefield.

The analysis highlights common narratives across four languages, illustrating Russia's use of tailored yet universally relevant framing in hybrid warfare. These narratives frame the West, particularly the USA, as manipulative actors deeply involved in the Ukraine conflict, aiming to weaken Russia rather than support Ukraine. The portrayal of NATO and EU member states as key military supporters of Ukraine further suggests that Ukraine is dependent on Western aid and serves as a pawn in a larger geopolitical game. Additionally, the Ukrainian government, led by Zelensky, is depicted as corrupt and ineffective, undermining its credibility. They also emphasise the failure of the Ukrainian counteroffensive, highlighting high casualties and equipment losses to cast doubt on Ukraine's military capabilities. Conversely, the Russian army is portrayed as a powerful, heroic force, reinforcing the idea of an inevitable Russian victory. These narratives aim to delegitimise Ukrainian efforts and Western support while glorifying Russian military strength.

The texts by Chekhovska (2023) and Dubóczi and Ružičková (2023) both identify Slovak disinformation narratives targeting Ukrainian government representatives and President Zelenskyi specifically. However, while they highlight corruption allegations, accusations of cowardice and drug addiction, my research uniquely details the use of personal, brutal accusations involving curses, mockery, and insults. Also, in my analysis, one of the main

narratives was about the upcoming winter and the consequences of the weather for the Ukrainian army. Additionally, my findings diverge in portraying the Ukrainian army's proactive behaviour against the Russian army's defensive stance, contrasting with the other studies' focus on Ukraine's military struggles and significant losses without addressing mobilisation issues.

In several ways, my findings extend Olga Brusylovska's research (2024) of Serbian narratives. While both narratives depict Ukrainians as cruel and targeting civilians, my analysis explicitly labels them as terrorists and details their sabotage against Russian infrastructure, which Brusylovska does not mention. Brusylovska describes the Ukrainian military as engaging in harmful activities but does not use the term terrorists or detail specific sabotage acts. Furthermore, Brusylovska's analysis does not address the uncertainty of Western aid, which is a narrative unique to News Front in my findings.

At the part of the American tailor-made narratives, the results also differ. Unlike Amanatullah et al. (2023), who highlight a general narrative of Ukraine as weak and hostile, my research uncovers a specific focus on Volodymir Zelensky's attitude. Also, my research points out attempts to eliminate Russian cultural influence and intensify Ukrainian propaganda to dominate the societal narrative. Additionally, my research identifies tensions between Poland and Ukraine over grain exports, an issue not mentioned by Hauer (Hauer, 2024) or Amanatullah et al. While they highlight Russia's strategic use of global crises, my narrative focuses explicitly on the Israel-Palestinian conflict to divert attention from Ukraine. Finally, my research examines the influence of American party politics on future support for Ukraine, a topic not covered by Amanatullah et al. and only briefly touched upon by Hauer, who mentions congressional failures without exploring the political dynamics.

The narratives examined by Samantha Bradshaw and her colleagues (2024), Aleksejeva and Carvin (2023), as well as, my analysis, address the Russian-Ukrainian conflict but also differ in key dimensions. My narrative stands out by not justifying the military actions and focusing instead on the glorification of Stepan Bandera without linking it to a justification for the invasion. Additionally, while Bradshaw et al. discuss the effectiveness of Russian military strategies in counteracting Western aid, my narrative specifically mentions Leopard tanks.

Bradshaw et al. and Aleksejeva and Carvin both highlight Russian diplomatic efforts and blame the West and Ukraine for escalating the conflict, with my narrative portraying Zelensky's leadership as a barrier to peace due to his legal prohibitions. Furthermore, whereas Bradshaw et al. and Aleksejeva and Carvin focus on Ukraine's war crimes and human rights violations, my narrative frames these actions as terrorism and sabotage. Finally, while Bradshaw et al. broadly discuss low morale among Ukrainian forces and the need for stricter discipline, and Aleksejeva and Carvin depict Ukrainian forces as weakened and repressive, my analysis uniquely highlights the legal measures taken by Zelensky to address these issues.

Slovak narratives focus on military news, battlefield details, and mobilisation efforts. They emphasise Ukrainian strategic failures and criticise President Zelensky's leadership. In contrast, US narratives are more centred on diplomacy, international relations, and administrative aspects of the conflict. The Slovak perspective highlights Ukraine's active role in the conflict, differing from the Russian viewpoint which emphases Russia's involvement. Serbian narratives portray Ukrainians as aggressors and terrorists who deliberately harm civilians while depicting Russians as protectors who help and care for people in conflict zones. Russian narratives similarly portray Ukrainians as evil terrorists and celebrate Russian greatness, particularly the effectiveness of its military and organisation. Both Serbian and American narratives question Western aid for Ukraine but focus on different aspects. The Serbian narrative suggests Western support is increasingly uncertain, hinting at a potential cancellation following Ukraine's failed counter-offensive. In contrast, the American narrative links the uncertainty to the Israel-Palestinian conflict, questioning the capabilities and priorities of continued support for Ukraine.

My analysis does find the topic of narcotic and biological laboratories in Ukraine, military biological laboratories as well as drug laboratories in Ukraine that were evident from Yelyzaveta Chekhovska's texts (2023a, 2023b, 2023c, 2023, Chekhovska and Tropynina, 2023, ). In all texts of all languages, the topic of Putin, his system, the clash of Western ideology with Russian purity, Western aggressivity, and hypocrisy occurred (Sára Gregová, 2024; Amanatullah et al., 2023; Aleksejeva and Carvin, 2023; Bradshaw et al., 2024, Balcová, 2024). However, my data did not include specific narratives based on these topics. Slovak tailor-made narratives created by Russia are closely monitored and analysed. However, Serbian, English, and Russian narratives are not described precisely. For example, many initiatives and institutions analyse Slovak nroarratives, and new weekly analyses are made (Chekhovska, 2023a; Chekhovska, 2023d; Balcová, 2024, Dubóczi and Ružičková, 2023).

One reason for this might be that Slovakia could be seen as the most threatened due to its geopolitical position. Hybrid war is taken seriously in the EU and NATO (Costigan and Hennessy, 2024) and Slovakia, as a member of these western alliances, is covered in detail. In contrast, Serbia maintains strong relations with Russia, and like Russia, its mainstream media disseminates official Russian disinformation, resulting in less thorough analysis. The US also has many sources of Russian disinformation, but the narratives are more generic than Slovakia's.

Analysis of News Front articles shows how Russia's tactics blur the lines between conventional and unconventional warfare and information warfare. The content of analysed articles—the narratives—are crafted as manipulative information, specifically designed to distort reality and influence public perception. The findings of this study reflect the theory of tailor-made news, revealing how Russia crafts specific narratives to influence various target audiences and achieve its strategic objectives (Department of State, 2020). Even if narratives were analysed based on data from the same platform, the research reveals that each language has its specificity—tailored news. Russia uses these narratives in its tailor-made news to exploit societal divisions, reinforce pre-existing biases, and create confusion. Russia seeks to undermine trust in governmental institutions and create an environment of uncertainty and fear, weakening the resolve of the targeted state and its allies (Wither, 2016). By tailoring these disinformation campaigns to various regions' unique political and cultural contexts, Russia ensures that its messages resonate more deeply and effectively achieve its strategic goals of destabilisation and influence (Helmus et al., 2018).

Numerous studies have examined Russian spread narratives, often as case studies focused on individual countries (Zivotic and Obradović, 2022; Baqués-Quesada and Colom-Pikella, 2021; Tarasiuk, 2024). Additionally, some research has addressed Russian propaganda narratives in a broader context (Geissler et al., 2023; Pierri et al., 2023; Geissler and Feuerriegel, 2023). European initiatives have been particularly active in comparative analyses of these narratives across different European countries (Vox Ukraine, n.d.; EUvsDesinfo, n.d.), and similar efforts are evident globally (Detector Media, n.d.). My research is distinct in its focus on four different languages, examining countries in varying geopolitical positions within a specific time period and through the lens of a single medium. Hence, the result is a deeper understanding of the distinction between topics and narratives that Russia uses to influence these specific audiences. However, the time period is at the same time a limitation. The fixed study period may affect the findings' relevance because of the evolving nature of narratives. Focusing exclusively on

News Front may lead to overlooking other significant sources of disinformation. Future research delve into the already-known tailor-made narratives to explore the reasons behind their selection for each country. What makes these specific topics, themes, and stories resonate with the population in each nation? Understanding this could provide valuable insights into the cultural and societal dynamics. Additionally, given that Serbia was granted an EU candidate in 2012 (European Commission, n.d.), it is crucial to delve deeper into the country's Russian narratives. Serbia presents a unique case due to its concurrent relationships with both the EU and Russia. However, there is still significant room for exploring this context's specific and detailed narratives.

#### Conclusion

This study conducted an in-depth systematic content analysis of News Front articles in Slovak, Serbian, English, and Russian to investigate the narratives used to interpret news across Slovakia, Serbia, the United States and Russia. By selecting articles within a predetermined period, this research aimed to determine if the narratives differed across these countries and what these narratives entailed. The findings revealed significant variations in narratives tailored to each language, highlighting distinct strategies employed by Russia to influence different audiences.

The analysis identified specific narratives for each country, with Slovak articles presenting four distinct narratives, Serbian articles fournarratives, English articles five narratives, and Russian articles six narratives. Additionally, five common narratives were identified across all four languages. The study found a notable difference between the narratives of NATO members and those of states outside the alliance.

The research highlights common themes across the four language platforms illustrating Russia's use of tailored yet universally relevant framing in hybrid warfare. These narratives portray the West, particularly the USA, as manipulative actors deeply involved in the Ukraine conflict, aiming to weaken Russia rather than support Ukraine. The portrayal of NATO and EU member states as key military supporters of Ukraine suggests that Ukraine is dependent on Western aid and serves as a pawn in a larger geopolitical game. Additionally, the Ukrainian government, led by President Zelensky, is depicted as corrupt and ineffective, undermining its credibility. The narratives emphasise the failure of the Ukrainian counteroffensive, highlighting high casualties and equipment losses to cast doubt on Ukraine's military capabilities. Conversely, the Russian army is portrayed as a powerful, heroic force, reinforcing the idea of an inevitable Russian victory. These narratives aim to delegitimise Ukrainian efforts and Western support while glorifying Russian military strength.

This research also compared its findings with other studies. For instance, it found that while previous studies of Slovak narratives highlighted corruption allegations against Ukrainian officials, this study detailed personal, brutal accusations involving curses, mockery, and insults. It also identified narratives about the upcoming winter and its consequences for the Ukrainian

army, differing from other studies that focused on Ukraine's military struggles without addressing mobilisation issues.

The analysis of Serbian narratives showed explicit labelling of Ukrainians as terrorists and detailed their sabotage against Russian infrastructure, which was not mentioned in other studies. Similarly, the American narratives differed by focusing on Volodymyr Zelensky's attitude and the influence of American party politics on future support for Ukraine, topics not covered extensively in previous research.

This study contributes to understanding how Russia uses certain media to influence public perception and achieve its strategic objectives. It reveals the sophisticated nature of Russian propaganda, which tailors specific narratives to resonate with various target audiences and exploit societal divisions. The findings reflect the theory of tailor-made news, demonstrating how Russia crafts specific narratives to influence different regions' unique political and cultural contexts.

In conclusion, this research provides valuable insights into the narratives used by Russia in its hybrid warfare strategy. It highlights the importance of considering tailored narratives in analysing information warfare and suggests the need for ongoing research to capture the evolving nature of disinformation campaigns. Future studies should expand the timeline and include multiple sources for a more comprehensive understanding. Given Serbia's EU candidate status, further exploration of Serbian narratives might become crucial due to its unique geopolitical position and relationships with both the EU and Russia.

## Reference list

[Accessed 24 May 2024].

- 1. ISW Press (2023). *Institute for the Study of War*. [online] Institute for the Study of War. Available at: https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-offensive-campaign-assessment-december-12-2023.
- 2. The Kyiv Independent news desk (2023). *Ukraine's military creates new units to equip with Western military hardware*. [online] The Kyiv Independent. Available at: https://kyivindependent.com/ukraines-military-creates-new-units-to-equip-with-western-military-hardware/ [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 3. Adams, P. (2023). Ukraine's Crimea attacks seen as key to counter-offensive against Russia. *BBC News*. [online] 16 Sep. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-66829826.
- 4. Aleksejeva, N. and Carvin, A. (2023). *Narrative Warfare How the Kremlin and Russian News Outlets Justified a War of Aggression against Ukraine*. [online] Available at: https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Narrative-Warfare-Final.pdf#:~:text=URL%3A%20https%3A%2F%2Fwww.atlanticcouncil.org%2Fwp
- 5. Amanatullah, S., Gordon, M., Fraioli, A., Balani, S. and McVicker, S.M. (2023). *Tell Us How You Really Feel: Analyzing Pro-Kremlin Propaganda Devices & Narratives to Identify Sentiment Implications F E B R U A R Y 2 0 2 3 S A M Y A M A N A T U L L A H , S E R E N A B A L A N I , A N G E L A F R A I O L I , S T E P H A N I E M . M C V I C K E R , A N D M I K E G. [online] Available at: https://www.illiberalism.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/ILLSP-Working-Paper-No.-14-February-2023.pdf [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].*
- 6. American Security Project (n.d.). *US-Russia Relationship*. [online] American Security Project. Available at: https://www.americansecurityproject.org/us-russia-relationship/.
- 7. Andor, L. and Optenhögel, U. (2023). *E U R O P E A N D T H E WA R I N U K R A I N E FROM RUSSIAN AGGRESSION TO A NEW EASTERN POLICY*. [online] Available at: https://feps-europe.eu/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Europe-and-the-war-in-Ukraine.pdf.
- 8. Atlas Konspirací (2018). *Konspirační teorie*. [online] Atlas konspirací. Available at: https://www.atlaskonspiraci.cz/Kategorie:Konspira%C4%8Dn%C3%AD\_teorie [Accessed 31 Jan. 2024].
- 9. Balcová, M. (2024a). *Jaké jsou trendy ve vývoji dezinformačních narativů v Česku a na Slovensku za první čtvrtletí roku 2024?* [online] CEDMO. Available at: https://cedmohub.eu/cs/jake-jsou-trendy-ve-vyvoji-dezinformacnich-narativu-v-cesku-a-na-slovensku-za-prvni-ctvrtleti-roku-2024/ [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 10. Balcová, M. (2024b). What are the trends in the development of disinformation narratives in the Czech Republic and Slovakia in the first quarter of 2024? [online] CEDMO. Available at: https://cedmohub.eu/jake-jsou-trendy-ve-vyvoji-dezinformacnich-narativu-v-cesku-a-na-slovensku-za-prvni-ctvrtleti-roku-2024/ [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 11. Banka, A. (2019). *The Breakaways: A Retrospective on the Baltic Road to NATO*. [online] War on the Rocks. Available at: https://warontherocks.com/2019/10/the-breakaways-a-retrospective-on-the-baltic-road-to-nato/.
- 12. Baqués-Quesada, J. and Colom-Piella, G. (2021). Russian Influence in the Czech Republic as a Grey Zone Case Study. *Politics in Central Europe*, 17(1), pp.29–56. doi:https://doi.org/10.2478/pce-2021-0002.

- 13. BBC (2023). Russia profile Media. *BBC News*. [online] 6 Mar. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-17840134.
- 14. Bechev, D. (2023). *Hedging Its Bets: Serbia Between Russia and the EU*. [online] carnegieendowment.org. Available at: https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/01/hedging-its-bets-serbia-between-russia-and-the-eu?lang=en¢er=europe.
- 15. Belgrade, S.P. reporting from (2022). *Serbia's UN vote against Russia's invasion of Ukraine decrypted*. [online] www.euractiv.com. Available at: https://www.euractiv.com/section/enlargement/news/serbias-un-vote-against-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-decrypted/.
- 16. Belo, D. (2020). *Gray-zone Conflict Management: Theory, Evidence, and Challenges*. [online] Air University (AU). Available at: https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/JEMEAA/Display/Article/2213954/gray-zone-conflict-management-theory-evidence-and-challenges/.
- 17. Beseler, A. and Florian Toepfl (2024). Conduits of the Kremlin's Informational Influence Abroad? How German-Language Alternative Media Outlets Are Connected to Russia's Ruling Elites. *The International Journal of Press/Politics*. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/19401612241230284.
- 18. Bilal, A. (2021). Hybrid Warfare New Threats, Complexity, and 'Trust' as the Antidote. *NATO*. [online] 30 Nov. Available at: https://www.nato.int/docu/review/articles/2021/11/30/hybrid-warfare-new-threats-complexity-and-trust-as-the-antidote/index.html.
- 19. BIS (2024). BIS odhalila ruskou vlivovou síť. Aktéři skončili na sankčním seznamu | Aktuality | BIS. [online] www.bis.cz. Available at: https://www.bis.cz/aktuality/bis-odhalila-ruskou-vlivovou-sit-akteri-skoncili-na-sankcnim-seznamu-ff8aacba.html [Accessed 12 May 2024].
- 20. Boichak, O. (2023). Mapping the Russian Political Influence Ecosystem: The Night Wolves Biker Gang. *Social media and society*, 9(2), p.205630512311779-205630512311779. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/20563051231177920.
- 21. Boucher, J.-C. (2017). *Hybrid Warfare and Civil-Military Relations*. [online] Canadian Global Affairs Institute. Available at: https://www.cgai.ca/hybrid\_warfare\_and\_civil\_military\_relations [Accessed 11 May 2024].
- 22. Bowker, M. (1998). The Wars in Yugoslavia: Russia and the International Community. *Europe-Asia Studies*, [online] 50(7), pp.1245–1261. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/153958?seq=5 [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 23. Bradshaw, S., Elswah, M., Haque, M. and Quelle, D. (2024). Strategic Storytelling: Russian State-Backed Media Coverage of the Ukraine War. *International journal of public opinion research*, [online] 36(3). doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/ijpor/edae028.
- 24. Britannica (2022). *Ukraine The crisis in Crimea and eastern Ukraine*. [online] Encyclopedia Britannica. Available at: https://www.britannica.com/place/Ukraine/The-crisis-in-Crimea-and-eastern-Ukraine.
- 25. Brown, D. (2022). Ukraine invasion: Russia's attack in maps. *BBC News*. [online] Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60506682.
- 26. Brusylovska, O. (2024). Russian narratives of the war in Ukraine as reflected in the Serbian and Polish press. *European political science*. doi:https://doi.org/10.1057/s41304-024-00479-4.
- 27. Butt, H. (2024). *Europe is set to continue to rely on Russian LNG in short term*. [online] Spglobal.com. Available at:

- https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/041024-europe-is-set-to-continue-to-rely-on-russian-lng-in-short-term.
- 28. Cameron, R. (2024). Peter Pellegrini: Russia-friendly populist elected Slovak president. *www.bbc.com*. [online] 7 Apr. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-68754112.
- 29. Carment, D. and Belo, D. (2018). *War's Future: The Risks and Rewards of Grey-Zone Conflict and Hybrid Warfare*. [online] Canadian Global Affairs Institute. Available at: https://www.cgai.ca/wars\_future\_the\_risks\_and\_rewards\_of\_grey\_zone\_conflict\_and hybrid warfare.
- 30. Carment, D. and Belo, D. (2019). *Grey-Zone Conflict: Implications for Conflict Management*. [online] Canadian Global Affairs Institute. Available at: https://www.cgai.ca/grey zone conflict implications for conflict management.
- 31. Catalán, C.S., GRAPHICS: Nacho (2023). *Russia constructs 800 km of defensive lines to head off Ukrainian counteroffensive*. [online] EL PAÍS English. Available at: https://english.elpais.com/international/2023-04-17/russia-constructs-800-km-of-defensive-lines-to-head-off-ukrainian-counteroffensive.html# [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 32. CEDMO Trends SK (2024). *Three-quarters of Slovaks perceive the spread of disinformation as a threat to Slovakia's security*. [online] CEDMO. Available at: https://cedmohub.eu/three-quarters-of-slovaks-perceive-the-spread-of-disinformation-as-a-threat-to-slovakias-security/.
- 33. Center for Preventive Action (2024). *War in Ukraine*. [online] Global Conflict Tracker. Available at: https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict-ukraine.
- 34. Chekhovska, Y. (2023a). *Propaganda diary: a review of Russian disinformation in European media in August 2023*. [online] voxukraine.org. Available at: https://voxukraine.org/en/propaganda-diary-a-review-of-russian-disinformation-in-european-media-in-august-2023 [Accessed 14 Jul. 2024].
- 35. Chekhovska, Y. (2023b). *Propaganda diary: a review of Russian disinformation in European media in July 2023*. [online] voxukraine.org. Available at: https://voxukraine.org/en/propaganda-diary-a-review-of-russian-disinformation-in-european-media-in-july-2023 [Accessed 14 Jul. 2024].
- 36. Chekhovska, Y. (2023c). *Propaganda diary: a review of Russian disinformation in European media in June 2023*. [online] voxukraine.org. Available at: https://voxukraine.org/en/propaganda-diary-a-review-of-russian-disinformation-in-european-media-in-june-2023 [Accessed 14 Jul. 2024].
- 37. Chekhovska, Y. (2023d). *Propaganda diary: a review of Russian disinformation in European media in September 2023*. [online] voxukraine.org. Available at: https://voxukraine.org/en/propaganda-diary-a-review-of-russian-disinformation-in-european-media-in-september-2023 [Accessed 14 Jul. 2024].
- 38. Chekhovska, Y. and Tropynina, A. (2023). *Propaganda diary: a review of Russian disinformation in European media in October 2023*. [online] voxukraine.org. Available at: https://voxukraine.org/en/propaganda-diary-a-review-of-russian-disinformation-in-european-media-in-october-2023 [Accessed 14 Jul. 2024].
- 39. Chernov, M. and Hinnant, L. (2023). *How Ukrainian special forces secured a critical Dnipro River crossing in southern Ukraine*. [online] AP News. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-war-occupation-kherson-special-forces-9cca826e96ca244a7fea12649ff154ac.
- 40. Chivvis, C. (2017a). *Understanding Russian 'Hybrid Warfare' And What Can Be Done About it.* [online] Available at:

- https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/testimonies/CT400/CT468/RAND\_CT468.pdf.
- 41. Chivvis, C.S. (2017b). *Understanding Russian*. [online] www.rand.org. Available at: https://www.rand.org/pubs/testimonies/CT468.html.
- 42. Choudary, E., Saleem, Z. and Pakistan, P. (2023). ISSRA Journal of Arts, Humanities and Social Studies under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non Commercial 4.0 (CC BY-NC 4.0) International License. *Journal of Arts, Humanities and Social Studies*, [online] 2(5). doi:https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.10118626.
- 43. Clark, M., Wolkov, N., Hird, K., Mappes, G. and Harward, C. (2023). *Institute for the Study of War*. [online] Institute for the Study of War. Available at: https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-offensive-campaign-assessment-october-10-2023 [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 44. Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine (2023). *Commission of Inquiry finds further evidence of war crimes in Ukraine* | *UN News*. [online] news.un.org. Available at: https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/10/1142617.
- 45. Congressional Research Service (2024). *Renewed Great Power Competition: Implications for Defense-Issues for Congress*. [online] Available at: https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/R43838.pdf.
- 46. Congressional Research Servis (2024). *Russia's War on Ukraine: U.S. Policy and the Role of Congress.* [online] Available at: https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12277.
- 47. Constantin, I. (2023). *The Decadence of Western Society: what happens when we lose our family values?* [online] thediplomaticaffairs.com. Available at: https://www.thediplomaticaffairs.com/2023/06/26/the-decadence-of-western-society-what-happens-when-we-lose-our-family-values/.
- 48. Copp, T. and Press, A. (2023). *Why Ukraine's counteroffensive against Russia still hasn't begun*. [online] PBS News. Available at: https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/why-ukraines-counteroffensive-against-russia-still-hasnt-begun [Accessed 3 Jul. 2024].
- 49. Costigan, Dr.S.S. and Hennessy, Dr.M.A. (2024). *HYBRID THREATS AND HYBRID WARFARE REFERENCE CURRICULUM*. [online] Available at: https://www.nato.int/nato\_static\_fl2014/assets/pdf/2024/7/pdf/241007-hybrid-threats-and-hybrid-warfare.pdf.
- 50. Cottey, A. (2021). The West, Russia and European security: Still the long peace? *The British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 24(2), p.136914812110363. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/13691481211036381.
- 51. Dardenne, R.W. and Bird, S.E.B. (1987). *Bird and Dardenne, Myth, Chronicle and Story: Exploring the Narrative Qualities of News*. [online] Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/330502720\_Bird\_and\_Dardenne\_Myth\_Chronicle\_and\_Story\_Exploring\_the\_Narrative\_Qualities\_of\_News.
- 52. Demková, P. (2021). Fico: Vieme o úlohe veľvyslanectva USA, ktorú zohralo v roku 2018 po vražde Kuciaka a jeho priateľky. [online] HLAVNÝ DENNÍK. Available at: https://www.hlavnydennik.sk/2021/03/13/fico-vieme-o-ulohe-velvyslanectva-usa-ktoru-zohralo-v-roku-2018-po-vrazde-kuciaka-a-jeho-priatelky [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 53. Detector Media (n.d.). *War and The Battle of Narratives: Understanding Russian Propaganda in the Media Landscape of the Global South.* [online] en.detector.media. Available at: https://en.detector.media/post/war-and-the-battle-of-narratives-understanding-russian-propaganda-in-the-media-landscape-of-the-global-south.

- 54. Dickinson, P. (2020). *How Ukraine's Orange Revolution shaped twenty-first century geopolitics*. [online] Atlantic Council. Available at: https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/how-ukraines-orange-revolution-shaped-twenty-first-century-geopolitics/.
- 55. Digital Forensic Research Lab (2024). *Another battlefield: Telegram as a digital front in Russia's war against Ukraine*. [online] DFRLab. Available at: https://dfrlab.org/2024/06/10/another-battlefield-russian-telegram/ [Accessed 11 Jul. 2024].
- 56. Directorate-General for Energy (2024). *In focus: EU energy security and gas supplies European Commission*. [online] energy.ec.europa.eu. Available at: https://energy.ec.europa.eu/news/focus-eu-energy-security-and-gas-supplies-2024-02-15 en.
- 57. Drost, N., Henry, B. and Zweers, W. (2023). *Russian influence in Serbia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and Montenegro*. [online] Clingendael. Available at: https://www.clingendael.org/publication/russian-influence-serbia-bosnia-and-herzegovina-and-montenegro.
- 58. Dubóczi, P. and Ružičková, M. (2023). *DISINFORMATION LANDSCAPE IN SLOVAKIA*. [online] Available at: https://www.disinfo.eu/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/20230919 SK DisinfoFS.pdf.
- 59. Dubois, E. and Blank, G. (2018). The echo chamber is overstated: the moderating effect of political interest and diverse media. *Information, Communication & Society*, 21(5), p.731.
- 60. Embassy of the Republic of Serbia, Prague Czech Republic (n.d.). *Embassy of The Republic of Serbia in the Czech Republic*. [online] prague.mfa.gov.rs. Available at: http://prague.mfa.gov.rs/serbiatext.php?subaction=showfull&id=1197024341&ucat=2 1&template=Headlines&#disqus\_thread [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 61. Euronews (2024). *Commissioner Várhelyi urges Serbia to strengthen ties on Belgrade trip*. [online] euronews. Available at: https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2024/05/14/is-serbia-sliding-towards-authoritarianism-or-closer-to-eumembership.
- 62. European Commission (n.d.). *Serbia*. [online] neighbourhood-enlargement.ec.europa.eu. Available at: https://neighbourhood-enlargement.ec.europa.eu/enlargement-policy/serbia en.
- 63. European Western Balkans (2024). *Russian state media in Serbia support the government with anti-Western narratives*. [online] European Western Balkans. Available at: https://europeanwesternbalkans.com/2024/03/01/russian-state-media-in-serbia-support-the-government-with-anti-western-narratives/.
- 64. EUvsDesinfo (n.d.). *Don't be deceived*. [online] EUvsDisinfo. Available at: https://euvsdisinfo.eu [Accessed 16 Dec. 2022].
- 65. Evgeny Eduardovich Messner (2021). The Face of Contemporary War. *Oxford University Press eBooks*, [online] pp.235–288. doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780197606162.003.0007.
- 66. Finanční analytický úřad (2022). *RESTRICTIONS ON RUSSIAN STATE-OWNED MEDIA*. [online] Available at: https://fau.gov.cz/files/faq-4.pdf [Accessed 23 May 2024].
- 67. Freedom House (2023a). *Russia: Country Profile*. [online] Freedom House. Available at: https://freedomhouse.org/country/russia.
- 68. Freedom House (2023b). *United States: Country Profile*. [online] Freedom House. Available at: https://freedomhouse.org/country/united-states.

- 69. Freedom House (2024). *Russia: Freedom in the World 2024 Country Report*. [online] Freedom House. Available at: https://freedomhouse.org/country/russia/freedomworld/2024.
- 70. Fridman, O. (2018). Reading Evgeny Messner. *Oxford University Press eBooks*, [online] pp.49–74. doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190877378.003.0004.
- 71. FrontNews ENGLISH (n.d.). *FrontNews ENGLISH*. [online] Telegram. Available at: https://t.me/frontnewseng [Accessed 8 Jul. 2024].
- 72. Fu, F. and Aguiar, A. (2023). *American trust in media is near a record low, study finds*. [online] Poynter. Available at: https://www.poynter.org/commentary/2023/american-trust-in-media-is-near-a-record-low-study-finds/.
- 73. GCFGlobal (n.d.). *Digital Media Literacy: What is an Echo Chamber?* [online] GCFGlobal.org. Available at: https://edu.gcfglobal.org/en/digital-media-literacy/what-is-an-echo-chamber/1/#.
- 74. Geissler, D., Bär, D., Pröllochs, N. and Feuerriegel, S. (2023). Russian propaganda on social media during the 2022 invasion of Ukraine. *EPJ Data Science*, 12(1). doi:https://doi.org/10.1140/epjds/s13688-023-00414-5.
- 75. Geissler, D. and Feuerriegel, S. (2023). Analyzing the Strategy of Propaganda using Inverse Reinforcement Learning: Evidence from the 2022 Russian Invasion of Ukraine. *arXiv* (Cornell University). doi:https://doi.org/10.48550/arxiv.2307.12788.
- 76. Glaser (Kukartseva), M. and Thomann, P.-E. (2021). The concept of 'Greater Eurasia': The Russian 'turn to the East' and its consequences for the European Union from the geopolitical angle of analysis. *Journal of Eurasian Studies*, 13(1), pp.3–15. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/18793665211034183.
- 77. Glaser, B.G. (2017). DISCOVERY OF GROUNDED THEORY: strategies for qualitative research. Routledge.
- 78. Grajewski, N.B. (2017). Russia's Great Power Assertion: Status-Seeking in the Arctic. *St Antony's International Review*, [online] 13(1), pp.141–163. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/26229126?seq=3 [Accessed 2 May 2024].
- 79. Grant, T.D. (2015). Annexation of Crimea. *The American Journal of International Law*, [online] 109(1), p.68. doi:https://doi.org/10.5305/amerjintelaw.109.1.0068.
- 80. Gregor, M. and Vejvodová, P. (2018). *Nejlepší kniha o fake news, dezinformacích a manipulacích!!!* Brno: Cpress, pp.58–61.
- 81. Grim, J. (2024). Fico tvrdě zaútočil na západní podporu Ukrajiny a hájil Putina. "Je falešně démonizován, 'prohlásil. [online] iROZHLAS. Available at: https://www.irozhlas.cz/zpravy-svet/fico-tvrde-zautocil-na-zapadni-podporu-ukrajiny-a-hajil-putina-je-falesne 2402251409 jgr [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 82. Harcourt, R., Bruine de Bruin, W., Dessai, S. and Taylor, A. (2020). What Adaptation Stories are UK Newspapers Telling? A Narrative Analysis. *Environmental Communication*, 14(8), pp.1061–1078. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/17524032.2020.1767672.
- 83. Hauer, N. (2024). *Ukraine's War of Narratives*. [online] War on the Rocks. Available at: https://warontherocks.com/2024/01/ukraines-war-of-narratives/.
- 84. Hečková, A.C. and Smith, S. (2023). *Slovakia* | *Reuters Institute for the Study of Journalism*. [online] reutersinstitute.politics.ox.ac.uk. Available at: https://reutersinstitute.politics.ox.ac.uk/digital-news-report/2023/slovakia.
- 85. Helmus, T.C., Bodine-Baron, E., Radin, A., Magnuson, M., Mendelsohn, J., Marcellino, W., Bega, A. and Winkelman, Z. (2018). *Russian Social Media Influence: Understanding Russian Propaganda in Eastern Europe*. [online] www.rand.org. Available at: https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR2237.html.

- 86. Hendl, J. (2005). Kvalitativní výzkum : základní metody a aplikace. Praha: Portál, pp.251–252.
- 87. Herman, V.C. (2019). *Russia* | *Fact Sheets on the European Union* | *European Parliament*. [online] Europa.eu. Available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/factsheets/en/sheet/177/russia.
- 88. Hill, F. (2004). *The European Think Tank with a Global Outlook Energy Empire: Oil, Gas and Russia's Revival*. [online] Available at: https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/20040930.pdf.
- 89. Hird, K., Mappes, G., Evans, A., Harward, C. and Kagan, F.W. (2023). *Institute for the Study of War*. [online] Institute for the Study of War. Available at: https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-offensive-campaign-assessment-december-9-2023 [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 90. Hoffman, F. (2016). *The Contemporary Spectrum of Conflict: Protracted, Gray Zone, Ambiguous, and Hybrid Modes of War*. [online] Available at: https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-10/2016\_IndexOfUSMilitaryStrength\_The%20Contemporary%20Spectrum%20of%2 0Conflict\_Protracted%20Gray%20Zone%20Ambiguous%20and%20Hybrid%20Mode s%20of%20War.pdf.
- 91. House of Commons (2024). [online] https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9477/. Available at: Military assistance to Ukraine since the Russian invasion.
- 92. Human Rights Watch (2020). *Russia: Growing Internet Isolation, Control, Censorship.* [online] Human Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/06/18/russia-growing-internet-isolation-control-censorship.
- 93. Human Rights Watch (2022a). *Russia: Expanded 'Gay Propaganda' Ban Progresses Toward Law*. [online] Human Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/11/25/russia-expanded-gay-propaganda-ban-progresses-toward-law.
- 94. Human Rights Watch (2022b). *Russia: New Restrictions for 'Foreign Agents'*. [online] Human Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/12/01/russia-new-restrictions-foreign-agents.
- 95. IPSOS (2024). *CEDMO Trends: Dezinformácie ako hrozbu pre bezpečnosť Slovenska*. [online] Available at: https://www.ipsos.com/sk-sk/cedmo-trends-dezinformacie-ako-hrozbu-pre-bezpecnost-slovenska.
- 96. iRozhlas (2024). *Kontroverzní změny ve slovenském trestním právu ústavní soud posvětil. Zrušil jen některé části*. [online] iROZHLAS. Available at: https://www.irozhlas.cz/zpravy-svet/kontroverzni-zmeny-ve-slovenskem-trestnim-pravu-ustavni-soud-posvetil-zrusil-jen\_2407032039\_elev [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 97. ISW Press (2023a). *Institute for the Study of War*. [online] Institute for the Study of War. Available at: https://understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-offensive-campaign-assessment-may-13-2023.
- 98. ISW Press (2023b). *Institute for the Study of War*. [online] Institute for the Study of War. Available at: https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-offensive-campaign-assessment-june-8-2023.
- 99. Jankowski, T. and Bouvery, A. (2023). *Policy Report Network for Strategic Analysis Geopolitical Upheaval in the Post-Soviet Space: The 'Near Abroad' Tested by the War in Ukraine*. [online] Available at: https://ras-nsa.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Policy-Report-22-Geopolitical-Upheaval-In-The-Post-Soviet-Space.pdf [Accessed 30 Apr. 2024].

- 100. Johannesson, J. and Clowes, D. (2020). Energy Resources and Markets Perspectives on the Russia–Ukraine War. *European Review*, 30(1), pp.4–23. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/s1062798720001040.
- 101. Jones, S.G., Palmer, A. and Bermudez Jr., J.S. (2023). Wayback Machine. [online] Archive.org. Available at: https://web.archive.org/web/20230613015216/https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2023-06/230609\_Jones\_Ukraine\_Operations.pdf?VersionId=50OXVua.QRT58vSgSUc99V MMbFRo3YUp [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 102. Jovanović, S.M. (2024). The RelaTionship BeTween seRBia and Russia in The posT-Yugoslav eRa: poliTical, economic and secuRiTY dimensions. [online] Google.com. Available at: https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&source=web&rct=j&opi=89978449&url=https://ej ournals.eu/pliki\_artykulu\_czasopisma/pelny\_tekst/018e9ec9-70b9-7040-8d2f-2d3e01d7c964/pobierz&ved=2ahUKEwjz3Y6e3Y-HAxW7IhAIHZMJCcgQFnoECBYQAQ&usg=AOvVaw3hQnVf8EXN4OXR\_e6k-UPF [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 103. Kasapovic, M. (2023). *Russia and the 'Near Abroad': (Re)producing Identities through Foreign Policy*. [online] E-International Relations. Available at: https://www.e-ir.info/2023/08/28/russia-and-the-near-abroad-reproducing-identities-through-foreign-policy/.
- 104. Kern, M. (2018). *Fico vidí za tlakom na Kaliňáka pokus o prevrat a Sorosa*. [online] Denník N. Available at: https://dennikn.sk/1050737/fico-vidi-za-tlakom-na-kalinaka-pokus-o-prevrat-a-sorosa/ [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 105. Kft, W.I. (2006). *The Visegrad Group: the Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland and Slovakia* | *Brief History of Slovakia*. [online] www.visegradgroup.eu. Available at: https://www.visegradgroup.eu/basic-facts-about/slovakia/brief-history-of.
- 106. Kopecký, K. (2022). *Co je to vlastně ten hoax, dezinformace, misinformace nebo třeba fake news? Čím se tyto termíny liší a co mají společného?* [online] www.e-bezpeci.cz. Available at: https://www.e-bezpeci.cz/index.php/clanky-komentare/2864-co-je-to-vlastne-ten-hoax-dezinformace-misinformace-nebo-treba-fake-news-cim-se-tyto-terminy-lisi-a-co-maji-spolecneho [Accessed 31 Jan. 2024].
- 107. Koposov, N. (2021). 'The Only Possible Ideology': Nationalizing History in Putin's Russia. *Journal of Genocide Research*, pp.1–11. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/14623528.2021.1968148.
- 108. KORTEWEG, R. (2018). STUDY Requested by the AFET committee Policy Department for External Relations Energy as a tool of foreign policy of authoritarian states, in particular Russia. [online] Available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2018/603868/EXPO\_STU(2018)603868 EN.pdf.
- 109. Kramer, M. (2014). *Why Did Russia Give Away Crimea Sixty Years Ago?* [online] Wilson Center. Available at: https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/why-did-russia-give-away-crimea-sixty-years-ago.
- 110. Krickovic, A. and Pellicciari, I. (2021). From 'Greater Europe' to 'Greater Eurasia': Status concerns and the evolution of Russia's approach to alignment and regional integration. *Journal of Eurasian Studies*, 12(1), p.187936652199880. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/1879366521998808.

- 111. Kurfürst, J. (2014). *Východní Evropa mezi hodnotovou vizí a mocenskou revizí* | *Ústav mezinárodních vztahů Expertise to impact*. [online] www.iir.cz. Available at: https://www.iir.cz/vychodni-evropa-mezi-hodnotovou-vizi-a-mocenskou-revizi.
- 112. Kuzemko, C. (2013). Ideas, power and change: explaining EU–Russia energy relations. *Journal of European Public Policy*, 21(1), pp.58–75. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/13501763.2013.835062.
- 113. Kuzio, T. (2022). Why Russia Invaded Ukraine. *Horizons: Journal of International Relations and Sustainable Development*, [online] (21), pp.40–51. Available at:
  - https://www.jstor.org/stable/48686695?casa\_token=ULLaOa2YVNkAAAAA%3AJ4utEVEBd4M6rSAPQURsJLF5VjmTVZjzCUExXHw79W9LTiPRP9Ve3Q9L0KaVR7honSG8muueR6N5RlRwlTFmIvOINNmRnGsUgHHuMNtASX0e4HwlcVAd&seq=3[Accessed 3 May 2024].
- 114. Lewandowsky, S., Ecker, U.K.H. and Cook, J. (2017). Beyond Misinformation: Understanding and Coping with the 'Post-Truth' Era. *Journal of Applied Research in Memory and Cognition*, 6(4), pp.353–369. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jarmac.2017.07.008.
- 115. Liekis, Š. and Rusinaitė, V. (2019). Russian Foreign Policy Narratives of Grey Zones. *New Zealand Slavonic Journal*, [online] 53/54, pp.175–200. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/27041541.pdf?refreqid=fastly-default%3A33e455d441398aa733f566d90308d7ad&ab\_segments=&origin=&initiator =&acceptTC=1 [Accessed 5 May 2024].
- 116. Likhotal, A. (2022). *The Root Causes of the Russian Invasion of Ukraine*. [online] Available at: https://cadmusjournal.org/files/report-to-waas/report on war in ukraine july 2022.pdf#page=13.
- 117. Lück, J., Wessler, H., Wozniak, A. and Lycarião, D. (2016). Counterbalancing global media frames with nationally colored narratives: A comparative study of news narratives and news framing in the climate change coverage of five countries. *Journalism*, 19(12), pp.1635–1656. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884916680372.
- 118. Maida, A. (2017). *Online and On All Fronts* | *Russia's Assault on Freedom of Expression*. [online] Human Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/07/18/online-and-all-fronts/russias-assault-freedom-expression.
- 119. Malle, S., Cooper, J. and Connolly, R. (2020). Greater Eurasia: more than a vision? *Post-Communist Economies*, pp.1–30. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/14631377.2020.1738685.
- 120. Mansoor, P. (2012). *Introduction Hybrid Warfare in History*. [online] Available at: https://assets.cambridge.org/97811070/26087/excerpt/9781107026087\_excerpt.pdf [Accessed 26 Jun. 2021].
- 121. Marcuzzi, S. (2018). Presentation from the Max Weber International Workshop 'Fears of Trolls and Little Green Men. Does Hybrid Warfare Work, for Whom, and When?' Hybrid Warfare in Historical Perspectives. [online] Available at: http://www.natofoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/NDCF StefanoMarcuzzi Paper.pdf.
- 122. Marie Jelenka Kirchner (2024). *BSC Trends*. Belgrade Centre for Security Policy. doi:https://doi.org/10.55042/yuml1367.
- 123. Masters, J. (2020). *Ukraine: Conflict at the Crossroads of Europe and Russia*. [online] Council on Foreign Relations. Available at:

- https://indianstrategicknowledgeonline.com/web/Ukraine\_%20Conflict%20at%20the %20Crossroads%20of%20Europe%20and%20Russia%20\_%20Council%20on%20Fo reign%20Relations.pdf.
- 124. Mattis, J.N. and Hoffma, F. (2005). *Future Warfare: The Rise of Hybrid Wars*. [online] U.S. Naval Institute. Available at: https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2005/november/future-warfare-rise-hybrid-wars.
- 125. Mazarr, M. (2015). Mastering the Gray Zone: Understanding a Changing Era of Conflict. *Monographs, Collaborative Studies, & IRPs*. [online] Available at: https://press.armywarcollege.edu/monographs/428/.
- 126. Mearsheimer, J.J. (2022). *The causes and consequences of the Ukraine crisis*. [online] Available at: https://leiterreports.typepad.com/files/causes-and-consequences-of-the-ukraine-crisis.national-interest.pdf.
- 127. Mehrotra, O.N. (1999). *CIAO: Strategic Analysis: NATO Eastward Expansion and Russian Security.* [online] ciaotest.cc.columbia.edu. Available at: https://ciaotest.cc.columbia.edu/olj/sa/sa\_98meo02.html#txt1 [Accessed 30 Apr. 2024].
- 128. Melnychuk, J. and Hakala, J. (2021). *RUSSIA'S STRATEGY IN CYBERSPACE Published by the NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence*. [online] Available at: https://stratcomcoe.org/cuploads/pfiles/Nato-Cyber-Report\_11-06-2021-4f4ce.pdf.
- 129. Merriam-Webster (2019). *Definition of DISINFORMATION*. [online] Merriam-webster.com. Available at: https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/disinformation.
- 130. Merriam-Webster (n.d.). *Definition of WHATABOUTISM*. [online] www.merriam-webster.com. Available at: https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/whataboutism.
- 131. Miholjcic-Ivkovic, N. (2024). *Russia-Serbia Relations: True Friends or Pragmatic Players?* [online] Geopolitical Monitor. Available at: https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/russia-serbia-relations-true-friends-or-pragmatic-players/.
- 132. Ministerstvo Obrany Slovnenskej republiky (2015). *Vstup do NATO :: Ministerstvo obrany SR*. [online] Mosr.sk. Available at: https://www.mosr.sk/vstup-do-nato/?mnu=288.
- 133. Moldovanu, V. (2022). *The Kremlin's hybrid warfare techniques in a fading world order*. [online] Aspenia Online. Available at: https://aspeniaonline.it/the-kremlins-hybrid-warfare-techniques-in-a-fading-world-order/.
- 134. Mueller, III, R.S. (2019). Report On The Investigation Into Russian Interference In The 2016 Presidential Election. [online] Available at: https://www.justice.gov/archives/sco/file/1373816/dl.
- 135. Mumford, A. (2020). Understanding hybrid warfare. *Cambridge Review of International Affairs*, pp.1–4. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/09557571.2020.1837737.
- 136. MVČR (n.d.). *Definice dezinformaci a propagandy Centrum proti hybridnim hrozbám*. [online] www.mvcr.cz. Available at: https://www.mvcr.cz/chh/clanek/definice-dezinformaci-a-propagandy.aspx.
- 137. NATO (2024). *NATO's response to Russia's attack on Ukraine*. [online] North Atlantic Treaty Organization. Available at: https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics 192648.htm.
- 138. NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence (2023). StratCom | NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence Riga, Latvia. [online]

- stratcomcoe.org. Available at: https://stratcomcoe.org/publications/kremlin-communication-strategy-for-russian-audiences-before-and-after-the-full-scale-invasion-of-ukraine/293.
- 139. News European Parliament (2024). *Právní stát a svoboda médií na Slovensku* | 10-04-2024 | *Zpravodajství* | *Evropský parlament*. [online] www.europarl.europa.eu. Available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/cs/agenda/briefing/2024-04-10/7/pravni-stat-a-svoboda-medii-na-slovensku [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 140. Ninan, J. and Sergeeva, N. (2023). *Qualitative Analysis of Online News Media Articles to Explore the Mobilization of Megaproject Narratives. SAGE Publications, Inc. eBooks.* SAGE Publishing. doi:https://doi.org/10.4135/9781529629781.
- 141. Novák, L. (2024). Fico nekomunikuje s kritickými deníky, mluví ale s konspiračními médii. Ty navštěvuje stále více Slováků. [online] iROZHLAS. Available at: https://www.irozhlas.cz/zpravy-svet/robert-fico-slovensko-alternativni-weby-dezinformace-madarsko 2401171647 afo [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 142. Office, U.S.G.A. (2024). What's the Status of U.S. Assistance to Ukraine? Our First Reports on Oversight Efforts | U.S. GAO. [online] www.gao.gov. Available at: https://www.gao.gov/blog/whats-status-u.s.-assistance-ukraine-our-first-reports-oversight-efforts.
- 143. Official Journal of the European Union (2023). *II*. [online] Available at: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32023R0571 [Accessed 8 Jul. 2024].
- 144. Oliphant, R. and Sabur, R. (2015). *Vladimir Putin admits: Russian troops* 'were in Ukraine'. [online] www.telegraph.co.uk. Available at: https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/vladimir-putin/12054164/Vladimir-Putins-annual-press-conference-2015-live.html.
- 145. Ondráčková, T. (2024). *Pellegrini chce Slovensku přinést klid. Jako prezident by s vládou nesoupeřil*. [online] ct24.ceskatelevize.cz. Available at: https://ct24.ceskatelevize.cz/clanek/svet/pellegrini-chce-slovensku-prinest-klid-jako-prezident-by-s-vladou-nesouperil-347819 [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 146. Oravcová, V. (2022). Energy Without Russia The Consequences of the Ukraine war and the EU Sanctions on the Energy Sector in Europe COUNTRY REPORT SLOVAKIA. [online] Available at: https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/budapest/20408.pdf.
- 147. Orttung, R. (2015). *Tailor-Made Propaganda, Direct from Russia* |. [online] TAILOR-MADE PROPAGANDA, DIRECT FROM RUSSIA. Available at: https://www.resurgentdictatorship.org/tailor-made-propaganda-direct-from-russia/ [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 148. Perović, J. (2007). The Tito-Stalin Split: A Reassessment in Light of New Evidence. *Journal of Cold War Studies*, 9(2), pp.32–63. doi:https://doi.org/10.1162/jcws.2007.9.2.32.
- 149. Pierri, F., Luceri, L., Jindal, N. and Ferrara, E. (2023). Propaganda and Misinformation on Facebook and Twitter during the Russian Invasion of Ukraine. *Propaganda and Misinformation on Facebook and Twitter during the Russian Invasion of Ukraine*. doi:https://doi.org/10.1145/3578503.3583597.
- 150. Pietralunga, C. (2023). How Ukraine is 'shaping' the front ahead of its counteroffensive. *Le Monde.fr*. [online] 25 May. Available at: https://www.lemonde.fr/en/europe/article/2023/05/25/how-ukraine-is-shaping-the-front-ahead-of-its-counteroffensive 6027964 143.html [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 151. Policie České republiky (n.d.). *HOAX ÚVOD DO PROBLEMATIKY*. [online] Available at: https://www.policie.cz/soubor/08-hoax-pdf.aspx.

- 152. Politico (2023). *Robert Fico to become Slovakia's new prime minister*. [online] POLITICO. Available at: https://www.politico.eu/article/robert-fico-become-slovakia-new-prime-minister/.
- 153. President of Russia Press Release (2014). *Laws on admitting Crimea and Sevastopol to the Russian Federation*. [online] President of Russia. Available at: http://en.kremlin.ru/acts/news/20625.
- 154. President of Russia. (2007). *Speech and the Following Discussion at the Munich Conference on Security Policy*. [online] Available at: http://archive.kremlin.ru/eng/speeches/2007/02/10/0138\_type82912type82914type829 17type84779\_118123.shtml.
- 155. Putin, V. (2023). *Presidential Address to Federal Assembly*. [online] President of Russia. Available at: http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/70565.
- 156. RANE (2012). *Russia's Shifting Political Landscape, Part 1: An Overview of Political Changes*. [online] Stratfor. Available at: https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/russias-shifting-political-landscape-part-1-overview-political-changes [Accessed 23 May 2024].
- 157. redakcia/DLA (2024). *Čo povedal Peter Pellegrini v exkluzívnom rozhovore na bratislavskom hrade*. [online] joj24.noviny.sk. Available at: https://joj24.noviny.sk/spravy-joj-24/888026-co-povedal-peter-pellegrini-v-exkluzivnom-rozhovore-na-bratislavskom-hrade [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 158. Reichborn-Kjennerud, E. and Cullen, P. (2016). *What is Hybrid Warfare?* [online] Available at: https://nupi.brage.unit.no/nupi-xmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/2380867/NUPI\_Policy\_Brief\_1\_Reichborn\_Kjennerud\_Cullen.pdf.
- 159. Reid, G. (2023). *Russia, Homophobia and the Battle for 'Traditional Values'*. [online] Human Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/05/17/russia-homophobia-and-battle-traditional-values.
- 160. Renz, B. (2016). Russia and 'hybrid warfare'. *Contemporary Politics*, 22(3), pp.283–300. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/13569775.2016.1201316.
- 161. Reporters Without Borders (2023a). *Russia* | *RSF*. [online] rsf.org. Available at: https://rsf.org/en/country/russia.
- 162. Reporters Without Borders (2023b). *Russia* | *RSF*. [online] rsf.org. Available at: https://rsf.org/en/country/russia.
- 163. Reporters without Borders (2023). *European Commission must take tougher line on Russian propaganda in Serbia* | *RSF*. [online] rsf.org. Available at: https://rsf.org/en/european-commission-must-take-tougher-line-russian-propaganda-serbia [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 164. Reporters without borders (2024). *Index* | *RSF*. [online] rsf.org. Available at: https://rsf.org/en/index.
- 165. Research, Transparency and Accountability (2023). *Report: Mapping disinformation in the Serbian media*. [online] CRTA. Available at: https://crta.rs/en/report-mapping-disinformation-in-the-serbian-media/.
- 166. Reuters (2023). Ukraine says it is ready to repel Russia's offensive actions in Bakhmut. *Reuters*. [online] 30 Oct. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-beefs-up-forces-near-bakhmut-switches-defensive-posture-ukraine-commander-2023-10-30/.
- 167. Rossbach, A. (2018). *Meet the Kremlin's keyboard warrior in Crimea*. [online] Coda Story. Available at: https://www.codastory.com/disinformation/armed-conflict/meet-the-kremlins-keyboard-warrior-in-crimea/.

- 168. Rotterdamuas (2022). *Disinformation and fake news*. [online] Rotterdam University of Applied Sciences. Available at: https://www.rotterdamuas.com/study-information/practical-information/facilities/library/support/desinformation/ [Accessed 29 Jan. 2024].
- 169. Russian Military Doctrine 2014 (2014). *THE MILITARY DOCTRINE OF THE RUSSIAN FEDERATION*. [online] Available at: https://rusmilsec.blog/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/mildoc rf 2014 eng.pdf [Accessed 12 May 2024].
- 170. Sabbagh, D. (2023). 'We will succeed': Zelenskiy says Ukraine ready to launch counteroffensive. *The Guardian*. [online] 3 Jun. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jun/03/zelenskiy-says-ukraine-ready-to-launch-counteroffensive [Accessed 4 Jul. 2024].
- 171. Sára Gregová (2024). Russian Propaganda & Disinformation Campaigns in Serbia's Media. [online] Strategic analysis. Available at: https://www.strategicanalysis.sk/russian-propaganda-disinformation-campaigns-in-serbias-media/.
- 172. Schuler, C. (2021). Staging the Great Victory. *TDR: The Drama Review*, 65(1), pp.95–123. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/s1054204320000118.
- 173. Schulze, M. and Kerttunen, M. (2023). *Cyber Operations in Russia's War against Ukraine Uses, limitations, and lessons learned so far*. [online] Available at: https://www.swp-berlin.org/10.18449/2023C23/.
- 174. Seal of the U.S. Department of the Treasury (2021). *Treasury Escalates Sanctions Against the Russian Government's Attempts to Influence U.S. Elections*. [online] U.S. Department of the Treasury. Available at: https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0126.
- 175. Shagina, M. (2022). Russia's Demise as an Energy Superpower. *Survival*, 64(4), pp.105–110. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2022.2103261.
- 176. Shaul Kimhi, Kaim, A., Bankauskaite, D., Baran, M., Baran, T., Eshel, Y., Dumbadze, S., Manana Gabashvili, Krzysztof Kaniasty, Koubová, A., Marciano, H., Matkevičienė, R., Dmitri Teperik and Bruria Adini (2023). A full-scale Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2022: Resilience and coping within and beyond Ukraine. *Applied Psychology: Health and Well-being*. doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/aphw.12466.
- 177. similarweb (2024). *Top Social Media Networks Websites in Slovakia Ranking Analysis for May 2024*. [online] Available at: https://www.similarweb.com/top-websites/slovakia/computers-electronics-and-technology/social-networks-and-online-communities/.
- 178. Skalamera, M. (2023). The Geopolitics of Energy after the Invasion of Ukraine. *The Washington Quarterly*, [online] 46(1), pp.7–24. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660x.2023.2190632.
- 179. Šlerka, J. (2022). *Ohňostroj lží na Slovensku*. [online] investigace.cz. Available at: https://www.investigace.cz/ohnostroj-lzi-na-slovensku/.
- 180. Smith, B.L. (2019). propaganda. In: *Encyclopædia Britannica*. [online] Available at: https://www.britannica.com/topic/propaganda.
- 181. Soldatov, A. and Borogan, I. (2022). *Russian Cyberwarfare: Unpacking the Kremlin's Capabilities*. [online] CEPA. Available at: https://cepa.org/comprehensive-reports/russian-cyberwarfare-unpacking-the-kremlins-capabilities/.
- 182. Sólymos, K.K., Slerka, J., Dauksza, J., Morozova, A. and Gielewska, A. (2022). *Investigatívne Centrum Jána Kuciaka*. [online] icjk.sk. Available at: https://icjk.sk/197/NewsFront-Proruske-dezinformacie-v-slovencine-siria-nenavist-z-Krymu-urady-zatial-nezasiahli [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].

- 183. Србија (n.d.). *Србија*. [online] Telegram. Available at: https://t.me/srbijakim [Accessed 8 Jul. 2024].
- 184. STOJANOVIĆ, D. (2022). Serbia ignores EU sanctions, secures gas deal with Putin. [online] AP NEWS. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-putin-european-union-aleksandar-vucic-5a6bbab20373ef26829378c6a0eb6065.
- 185. Svenonius, O. (2022). *Propaganda and Actual support -How to Make Sense of Russian Polls After February 24th?*[online] Available at: https://helda.helsinki.fi/server/api/core/bitstreams/9ee82c12-9162-4384-93d7-06c236dc8657/content.
- 186. Szabo, J. (2021). The Bridge Natural Gas in a Redivided Europe. *Society and economy*, 43(1), pp.99–101. doi:https://doi.org/10.1556/204.2020.00022.
- 187. Szostek, J. (2017). The Power and Limits of Russia's Strategic Narrative in Ukraine: The Role of Linkage. *Perspectives on Politics*, 15(2), pp.379–395. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/s153759271700007x.
- 188. Szpala, M. (2014). *Russia in Serbia soft power and hard interests*. [online] OSW Centre for Eastern Studies. Available at: https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2014-10-29/russia-serbia-soft-power-and-hard-interests [Accessed 11 May 2024].
- 189. Szulecki, K. and Overland, I. (2023). Russian nuclear energy diplomacy and its implications for energy security in the context of the war in Ukraine. *Nature Energy*, 8. doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/s41560-023-01228-5.
- 190. Tarasiuk, Y. (2024). Russian narratives in Turkey: historical background and propaganda in media. *European political science*. doi:https://doi.org/10.1057/s41304-024-00480-x.
- 191. TASS (2022). Putin signs law on confiscation of property for disseminating fake news about Russian army. [online] TASS. Available at: https://tass.com/politics/1746007 [Accessed 18 May 2024].
- 192. TASS (2024). *Putin describes Ukraine as artificial state*. [online] TASS. Available at: https://tass.com/politics/1743903 [Accessed 24 May 2024].
- 193. Taylor&Francis Insights (n.d.). *Misinformation vs Disinformation Taylor & Francis Insights*. [online] Insights Taylor & Francis. Available at: https://insights.taylorandfrancis.com/social-justice/misinformation-vs-disinformation/.
- 194. Tefft, J.F. (n.d.). *Reflections on Russia, Ukraine and the U.S. in the Post-Soviet World.* [online] afsa.org. Available at: https://afsa.org/reflections-russia-ukraine-and-us-post-soviet-world.
- 195. Telegram (n.d.). *Telegram F.A.Q.* [online] Telegram. Available at: https://telegram.org/faq#q-what-is-telegram-what-do-i-do-here.
- 196. the Institute for Public Relations and Leger (2023). 4 th ANNUAL DISINFORMATION IN SOCIETY REPORT A Survey of How 2,002 Americans Perceive Intentionally Misleading News or Information By the Institute for Public Relations and Leger. [online] Available at: https://instituteforpr.org/wp-content/uploads/Full-2023-Disinformation-in-Society-Report.pdf#:~:text=URL%3A%20https%3A%2F%2Finstituteforpr.org%2Fwp [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 197. Tsygankov, A.P. (2010). Russia's Power and Alliances in the 21st Century. *Politics*, 30(1\_suppl), pp.43–51. doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9256.2010.01392.x.
- 198. Tucker, J.A. (2007). Enough! Electoral Fraud, Collective Action Problems, and Post-Communist Colored Revolutions. *Perspectives on Politics*, [online] 5(3), pp.535–551. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/20446502.

- 199. U.S. Department of State (2020). *August 2020 Pillars of Russia's Disinformation and Propaganda Ecosystem*. [online] Available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Pillars-of-Russia%E2%80%99s-Disinformation-and-Propaganda-Ecosystem 08-04-20.pdf.
- 200. U.S. Department of State (2021). *U.S. Relations With Russia United States Department of State*. [online] United States Department of State. Available at: https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-russia/.
- 201. U.S. Department of State (2022a). *Russia's Top Five Persistent Disinformation Narratives*. [online] United States Department of State. Available at: https://www.state.gov/russias-top-five-persistent-disinformation-narratives/.
- 202. U.S. Department of State (2022b). *Russian Disinformation*. [online] United States Department of State. Available at: https://www.state.gov/briefings-foreign-press-centers/russian-disinformation.
- 203. U.S. Department of State (2023). *Russia United States Department of State*. [online] United States Department of State. Available at: https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/russia/.
- 204. U.S. Department of the Treasury (2022). *Treasury Sanctions Russians Bankrolling Putin and Russia-Backed Influence Actors*. [online] U.S. Department of the Treasury. Available at: https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0628.
- 205. UN Commission (2022). *UN Commission concludes that war crimes have been committed in Ukraine, expresses concern about suffering of civilians*. [online] OHCHR. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/10/uncommission-concludes-war-crimes-have-been-committed-ukraine-expresses.
- 206. Vandiver, J. (2014). *SACEUR: Allies must prepare for Russia 'hybrid war'*. [online] Stars and Stripes. Available at: https://www.stripes.com/news/saceur-allies-must-prepare-for-russia-hybrid-war-1.301464.
- 207. Vox Ukraine (n.d.). Same Narratives, Shifting Fakes: VoxCheck's Investigation into Russian Falsehoods in Europe. [online] voxukraine.org. Available at: https://voxukraine.org/en/same-narratives-shifting-fakes-voxchecks-investigation-into-russian-falsehoods-in-europe.
- 208. VSquare (2022). *NewsFront: From Crimea with hate*. [online] VSquare.org. Available at: https://vsquare.org/newsfront-from-crimea-with-hate/ [Accessed 8 Jul. 2024].
- 209. VSquare (2023a). *Europeans in Service of Russian Propaganda Machine*. [online] VSquare.org. Available at: https://vsquare.org/newsfront-russia-disinformation-telegram-facebook-sanctions/.
- 210. VSquare (2023b). *Telegram, the free zone for disinformation and conspiracies*. [online] VSquare.org. Available at: https://vsquare.org/telegram-the-free-zone-for-disinformation-and-conspiracies/ [Accessed 8 Jul. 2024].
- 211. Vuksanovic, V. and Samorukov, M. (2023). *Untarnished by War: Why Russia's Soft Power Is So Resilient in Serbia*. [online] carnegieendowment.org. Available at: https://carnegieendowment.org/russia-eurasia/politika/2023/01/untarnished-by-war-why-russias-soft-power-is-so-resilient-in-serbia?lang=en [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 212. Weiss, D. (2016). The New Russian Legislation on Blasphemy and Swearing: the Parliamentary Debates. *Zeitschrift für Slavische Philologie*, [online] 72(2), pp.289–321. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/26583036 [Accessed 23 May 2024].
- 213. Wither, J.K. (2016). Making Sense of Hybrid Warfare. *Connections*, [online] 15(2), pp.73–87. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/26326441.

- 214. Wolff, J. (2021). *Understanding Russia's Cyber Strategy Foreign Policy Research Institute*. [online] www.fpri.org. Available at: https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/07/understanding-russias-cyber-strategy/.
- 215. Yeliseyeu, A. and Laputska, V. (2023). *MAJOR PRO-KREMLIN DISINFORMATION NARRATIVES AND THEIR TRANSMITTERS IN POLAND, CZECHIA AND SLOVAKIA*. [online] Available at: https://www.amo.cz/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/AMO\_Pro-Russian-Narratives-in-Czech-Republic-Slovakia-and-Poland.pdf.
- 216. Yeltsin, B. (1993). *Russian Military Doctrine, November 1993*. [online] nuke.fas.org. Available at: https://nuke.fas.org/guide/russia/doctrine/russia-mildoc.html.
- 217. Zafra, M., McClure, J., Zafra, M., McClure, J., Zafra, M., McClure, J., Zafra, M. and McClure, J. (2023). Mapping Ukraine's counteroffensive. *Reuters*. [online] 26 Jun. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/graphics/UKRAINE-CRISIS/MAPS/klvygwawavg/.
- 218. Zakem, V., Saunders, P., Hashimova, U. and Hammerberg, P. (2018). *Mapping Russian Media Network: Media's Role in Russian Foreign Policy and Decision-making*. [online] Available at: https://www.cna.org/archive/CNA Files/pdf/drm-2017-u-015367-3rev.pdf.
- 219. Zandt, F. (2024). *Infographic: Where Do People (Dis)Trust News Media?* [online] Statista Daily Data. Available at: https://www.statista.com/chart/32510/share-of-respondents-who-dont-trust-the-mainstream-media-in-their-country-of-residence/ [Accessed 5 Jul. 2024].
- 220. Zinets, N. (2022). Zelenskiy vows to restore Ukrainian rule in Russia-annexed Crimea. *Reuters*. [online] 23 Aug. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/zelenskiy-vows-restore-ukrainian-rule-crimea-2022-08-23/.
- 221. Zivotic, I. and Obradović, D. (2022). SPREAD OF THE RUSSIAN PROPAGANDA ON WESTERN BALKANS CASE STUDY IN SERBIA. doi:https://doi.org/10.20544/icp.3.7.22.p15.

#### **Articles**

- 1. Aleksa Gromoff, News Front 27.08.2023 11:12 (2023). *The four horsemen of the Apocalypse are already rushing into Poland*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/08/27/the-four-horsemen-of-the-apocalypse-are-already-rushing-into-poland/ [Accessed 6 Jul. 2024].
- 2. Aleksa Gromoff, News Front 04.06.2023 11:07 (2023). German Defence Minister Boris Pistorius considered it impossible to supply arms to the conflict zone two years ago. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/06/04/german-defence-minister-boris-pistorius-considered-it-impossible-to-supply-arms-to-the-conflict-zone-two-years-ago/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 3. Aleksa Gromoff, News Front 14.08.2023 10:54 (2023). *Warsaw and Kiev close to split over allies' frayed nerves WP*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/08/14/warsaw-and-kiev-close-to-split-over-allies-frayed-nerves-wp/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 4. Aleksa Gromoff, News Front 26.06.2023 10:19 (2023). *The Atlantic: NATO's military hardware is not saving the AFU from defeat*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/06/26/the-atlantic-natos-military-hardware-is-not-saving-the-afu-from-defeat/.

- 5. Boris Gaborov, News Front 04.10.2023 13:02 (2023). Западни савезници размишљају о напуштању Украјине Вашингтон тајмс. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/10/04/zapadni-saveznici-razmisljaju-o-napustanju-ukrajine-vasingtontajms/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 6. Boris Gaborov, News Front 05.10.2023 10:15 (2023). Лондон скреће поглед са украјинског сукоба. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/10/05/london-skrece-pogled-sa-ukrajinskog-sukoba/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 7. Boris Gaborov, News Front 07/09/2023 10:13 (2023). УКРАЈИНЦИ ПРИЗНАЛИ НЕВЕРОВАТНУ СТВАР! Да ли је могуће да су умешани у то? [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/09/ukrajinci-priznali-neverovatnu-stvar-da-li-je-moguce-da-su-umesani-u-to/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 8. Boris Gaborov, News Front 19.09.2023 10:55 (2023). *HATO је забринут због захтева Украјине за војном помоћи*. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://www.google.com/url?q=https://srb.news-front.su/2023/09/19/nato-je-zabrinut-zbog-zahteva-ukrajine-za-vojnom-pomoci/&sa=D&source=editors&ust=1720882422946058&usg=AOvVaw0AAwM-zcRJKGvOnxMnbkv1 [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 9. Boris Gaborov, News Front 26.07.2023 09:06 (2023). УКРАЈИНА ШОКИРАЛА СВЕ! НАТО нас јако притиска, постаје неиздрживо. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/26/ukrajina-sokirala-sve-nato-nas-jako-pritiska-postaje-neizdrzivo/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 10. Boris Gaborov, News Front 26.09.2023 10:01 (2023). Орбан је рекао да неће подржати став Украјине док се не врате права закарпатских Мађара. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/09/26/orban-je-rekao-da-nece-podrzati-stav-ukrajine-dok-se-ne-vrate-prava-zakarpatskih-madjara/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 11. Boris Gaborov, News Front 28.11.2023 10:00 (2023). Луксузни живот Зеленског и потрошена америчка помоћ. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/11/28/luksuznizivot-zelenskog-i-potrosena-americka-pomoc/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 12. Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 02.10.2023 10:53 (2023). *The American-British project of the new offensive of the AFU the next stage of the plan to reduce the population of Ukraine*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/10/02/the-american-british-project-of-the-new-offensive-of-the-afu-the-next-stage-of-the-plan-to-reduce-the-population-of-ukraine/.
- 13. Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 06.07.2023 14:07 (2023). *NATO's plans for long-term war to the last Ukrainian undermine statistics*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/07/06/natos-plans-for-long-term-war-to-the-last-ukrainian-undermine-statistics/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 14. Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 06.08.2023 10:24 (2023). *Catholics are killing traditional Orthodoxy in Ukraine through the hands of the OCU*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/08/06/catholics-are-killing-traditional-orthodoxy-in-ukraine-through-the-hands-of-the-ocu/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].

- 15. Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 22.12.2023 12:51 (2023). *Ukrainian propaganda made a staged video about 'help' to the veteran*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/12/22/ukrainian-propaganda-made-a-staged-video-about-help-to-the-veteran/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 16. Dasha Pogribnyack, News Front 27.06.2023 11:20 (2023). 'This is population extermination': AFU fighter reveals truth to US journalist. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/06/27/this-is-population-extermination-afu-fighter-reveals-truth-to-us-journalist/ [Accessed 6 Jul. 2024].
- 17. Front News 07.06.2023 09:08 (2023). Поляки обеспокоены появлением товаров с изображением Бандеры в центре Кракова Do Rzeczy. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/07/poljaki-obespokoeny-pojavleniem-tovarov-s-izobrazheniem-bandery-v-centre-krakova-do-rzeczy/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 18. Front News 09.08.2023 11:19 (2023). *Media: outcome of the conflict in Ukraine depends on the US election*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/08/09/media-outcome-of-the-conflict-in-ukraine-depends-on-the-us-election/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 19. Front News 19.08.2023 10:32 (2023). Спецназ 'Осман' уничтожил 'Ланцетом' танк ВСУ на Запорожском направлении. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/08/19/specnaz-osman-unichtozhil-lancetom-tank-vsu-na-zaporozhskom-napravlenii/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 20. Igor Gaborov, News Front 01.09.2023 10:11 (2023). Дрон оборен изнад Брјанске области. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/09/01/dron-oboren-iznad-brjanske-oblasti/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 21. Konovalova, News Front 04.06.2023 09:23 (2023). Украинские боевики осознали, что Зеленский готов пожертвовать тысячами солдат полковник Макгрегор. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/04/ukrainskie-boeviki-osoznali-chto-zelenskij-gotov-pozhertvovat-tysjachami-soldat-polkovnik-makgregor/ [Accessed 6 Jul. 2024].
- 22. Konovalova, News Front 05.06.2023 08:59 (2023). Немецкий политолог Меркель заявил, что у ВСУ люди закончатся раньше, чем оружие. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/05/nemeckij-politolog-merkel-zajavil-chto-u-vsu-ljudi-zakonchatsja-ranshe-chem-oruzhie/.
- 23. Konovalova, News Front 20.06.2023 08:58 (2023). *Маск поддержал статью Сакса о провале контрнаступления ВСУ*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/20/mask-podderzhal-statju-saksa-o-provale-kontrnastuplenija-vsu/.
- 24. Nastya Derkach, News Front 09.08.2023 08:39 (2023). *Марочко назвал процент потерь ВСУ в ходе безуспешных атак на Донбассе*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/08/09/marochko-nazval-poteri-vsu-v-hode-neudachnyh-kontratak-v-donbasse/ [Accessed 6 Jul. 2024].
- 25. News Front 30.06.2023 10:25 (2023). Законодатель США назвала армию Украины нацистской. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/30/zakonodatel-ssha-nazvala-armiju-ukrainy-nacistskoj/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 26. News Front 01.07.2023 10:04 (2023). Зеленском је забрањена посета самиту ЕУ-Латинска Америка. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/01/zelenskom-je-zabranjena-poseta-samitu-eu-latinska-amerika/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].

- 27. News Front 01.07.2023 10:15 (2023). *Zelensky accused the West of not giving enough military assistance*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.newsfront.su/2023/07/01/zelenskyy-accused-the-west-of-not-giving-enough-military-assistance/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 28. News Front 01.11.2023 07:00 (2023). *Oficiálne: Zelenskij a jeho propaganda strácajú dôveru Ukrajincov*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/11/01/oficialne-zelenskij-a-jeho-propaganda-stracaju-doveru-ukrajincov/.
- 29. News Front 01.11.2023 17:34 (2023). The Accounting Chamber of Ukraine confirmed the embezzlement of 7.4 billion hryvnias in the Ministry of Defence. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/11/01/the-accounting-chamber-of-ukraine-confirmed-the-embezzlement-of-7-4-billion-hryvnias-in-the-ministry-of-defence/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 30. News Front 03.07.2023 09:53 (2023). Боевики ВСУ продолжают грабить мирное население правобережья Херсонской области. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://www.google.com/url?q=https://news-front.su/2023/07/03/boeviki-vsu-prodolzhajut-grabit-mirnoe-naselenie-pravoberezhja-hersonskoj-oblasti/&sa=D&source=editors&ust=1720826328615937&usg=AOvVaw1ICUpg6aev bQQ7wXW-f0ew [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 31. News Front 03.07.2023 12:10 (2023). "*Aligátory" likvidujú ukronacistov na celom fronte*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.newsfront.su/2023/07/03/aligatory-likviduju-ukronacistov-na-celom-fronte/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 32. News Front 03.10.2023 08:30 (2023). *Responsible Statecraft: Putin nalákal kyjevský režim do pasce*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/10/03/responsible-statecraft-putin-nalakal-kyjevsky-rezim-do-pasce/.
- 33. News Front 04.10.2023 07:00 (2023). *USA dali Zelenskému na protiofenzívu ešte šesť až osem týždňov*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/10/04/usa-dali-zelenskemu-na-protiofenzivu-este-sest-az-osem-tyzdnov/.
- 34. News Front 04.11.2023 08:00 (2023). "Najväčší nepriateľ Ukrajiny" o nadchádzajúcom probléme ukrowehrmachtu. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/11/04/najvacsi-nepriatel-ukrajiny-o-nadchadzajucom-probleme-ukrowehrmachtu/.
- 35. News Front 05.06.2023 10:45 (2023). *Pohraničná služba Ukrajiny informovala, že Ukrajinci utekajú pred mobilizáciou do Európy*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/06/05/pohranicna-sluzba-ukrajiny-informovala-ze-ukrajinci-utekaju-pred-mobilizaciou-do-europy/.
- 36. News Front 06.06.2023 08:41 (2023). Нацистская символика ВСУ может подорвать западную поддержку Киева New York Times. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/06/nacistskaja-simvolika-vsu-mozhet-podorvat-zapadnuju-podderzhku-kieva-new-york-times/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 37. News Front 06.06.2023 10:00 (2023). Заробљеник "Азова" признао да је пуцао у аутомобил са цивилима у Мариупољу. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/06/06/zarobljenik-azova-priznao-da-je-pucao-u-automobil-sa-civilima-u-mariupolju/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].

- 38. News Front 06.07.2023 11:00 (2023). *Francúzsky generál o neúspešnej ukrajinskej protiofenzíve*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.newsfront.su/2023/07/06/francuzsky-general-o-neuspesnej-ukrajinskej-protiofenzive/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 39. News Front 06/18/2023 09:47 (2023). Путин поднёс зеркало к лицу нацистского Запада. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/18/putin-podnjos-zerkalo-k-licu-nacistskogo-zapada/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 40. News Front 07.07.2023 10:40 (2023). *Duglas McGregor: Dva štáty NATO vymysleli spoločnú inváziu na Ukrajinu*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/07/07/duglas-mcgregor-dva-staty-nato-vymysleli-spolocnu-invaziu-na-ukrajinu/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 41. News Front 07.08.2023 08:52 (2023). *Бойцы ВС РФ в районе Ольшан ликвидировали роту пехоты боевиков ВСУ*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/08/07/bojcy-vs-rf-v-rajone-olshan-likvidirovali-rotu-pehoty-boevikov-vsu/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 42. News Front 07.08.2023 08:55 (2023). *Zacharova: Zelenského okolie sa podieľa na čiernych transplantáciách*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/08/07/zacharova-zelenskeho-okolie-sa-podiela-na-ciernych-transplantaciach/.
- 43. News Front 07/08/2023 10:25 (2023). *Pycuja: Запорошка НЕ ради нормално, нема разлога за забринутост*. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/08/rusija-zaporoska-ne-radi-normalno-nema-razloga-za-zabrinutost/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 44. News Front 08.08.2023 08:47 (2024). Константинов: Зеленский отвергает переговоры из-за грозящей лично ему катастрофы. [online] News-front.su. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/08/08/konstantinov-zelenskij-otvergaet-peregovory-iz-za-grozjashhej-lichno-emu-katastrofy/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 45. News Front 09.06.2023 10:04 (2023). Прича једног становника поплављеног села Херсонске области. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/06/09/prica-jednog-stanovnika-poplavljenog-sela-hersonske-oblasti/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 46. News Front 10.06.2023 11:05 (2023). *Ukrainian propaganda is trying to erase Russian culture, the US has said.* [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/06/10/ukrainian-propaganda-is-trying-to-erase-russian-culture-the-us-has-said/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 47. News Front 10.07.2023 13:20 (2023). *Delimchanov sa vyjadril k návratu "azovcov" na Ukrajinu*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/07/10/delimchanov-sa-vyjadril-k-navratu-azovcov-na-ukrajinu/.
- 48. News Front 10.08.2023 08:58 (2023). *BC PФ уничтожили нефтебазу в Ровненской области на западе Украины*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/08/10/vs-rf-unichtozhili-neftebazu-v-rovnenskoj-oblastina-zapade-ukrainy/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 49. News Front 10.11.2023 07:30 (2023). *Etnické čistky a vlastizrada akým obvineniam bude čeliť Zelenskij?* [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/11/10/etnicke-cistky-a-vlastizrada-akym-obvineniam-bude-celit-zelenskij/.
- 50. News Front 11.06.2023 13:00 (2023). *Ukrajinski vojaci sú nespokojni*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.newsfront.su/2023/06/11/ukrajinski-vojaci-su-nespokojni/.

- 51. News Front 11.11.2023 08:00 (2023). *Americký politológ: Zelenskému zostávajú dva tri týždne*. [online] News-front.su. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/11/11/americky-politolog-zelenskemu-zostavaju-dva-tri-tyzdne/.
- 52. News Front 13.06.2023 08:59 (2023). Под Авдеевкой в российский плен сдались два украинских экипажа БМП. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/13/pod-avdeevkoj-v-rossijskij-plen-sdalis-dva-ukrainskih-jekipazha-bmp/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 53. News Front 13.06.2023 11:25 (2023). *The prevalence of the Russian language in Poland is alarming for Poles*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/06/13/the-prevalence-of-the-russian-language-in-poland-is-alarming-for-poles/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 54. News Front 13.11.2023 08:42 (2024). *The Telegraph: Запад готов к капитуляции и разделу Украины*. [online] News-front.su. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/11/13/the-telegraph-zapad-gotov-k-kapituljacii-i-razdelu-ukrainy/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 55. News Front 13.11.2023 10:21 (2023). La Dépêche: the situation in the West and the Middle East portends a victory for the Russian Armed Forces in Ukraine. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/11/13/la-depeche-the-situation-in-the-west-and-the-middle-east-portends-a-victory-for-the-russian-armed-forces-in-ukraine/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 56. News Front 14.06.2023 10:15 (2023). Украјински терористи припремају провокације у позадини вежби НАТО-а. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/06/14/ukrajinski-teroristi-pripremaju-provokacije-u-pozadini-vezbinato-a/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 57. News Front 14.07.2023 08:20 (2023). *Douglas McGregor: Kyjevský "mäsiar" nahneval svoju armádu neľudskými rozkazmi*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/07/14/douglas-mcgregor-kyjevsky-masiar-nahneval-svoju-armadu-neludskymi-rozkazmi/.
- 58. News Front 14.09.2023 08:37 (2023). В Черном море уничтожено пять безэкипажных катеров ВСУ. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/09/14/v-chernom-more-unichtozheno-pjat-bezjekipazhnyh-katerov-vsu/[Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 59. News Front 14.10.2023 10:36 (2023). *An ex-CIA analyst was surprised by the words of the head of the US Defence Department*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/10/14/an-ex-cia-analyst-was-surprised-by-the-words-of-the-head-of-the-us-defence-department/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 60. News Front 15.06.2023 10:02 (2023). Запад ће натерати Кијев да започне преговоре "о територијалном решењу, што му се можда неће допасти". [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://www.google.com/url?q=https://srb.news-front.su/2023/06/15/zapad-ce-naterati-kijev-da-zapocne-pregovore-o-teritorijalnom-resenju-sto-mu-se-mozda-nece-dopasti/&sa=D&source=editors&ust=1720876582830581&usg=AOvVaw3U7i0GMu uayc-eyXceb 2i [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 61. News Front 15.07.2023 08:55 (2023). *BC PФ нанесли комбинированный удар по военным объектам BCУ на Украине*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/07/15/vs-rf-nanesli-kombinirovannyj-udar-po-v [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].

- 62. News Front 15.07.2023 10:34 (2023). Украјински заробљеник: Руска војска нас је спасила. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/15/ukrajinski-zarobljenik-ruska-vojska-nas-je-spasila/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 63. News Front 15.10.2023 09:30 (2023). *Na Ukrajine povolávajú do armády všetkých*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.newsfront.su/2023/10/15/na-ukrajine-povolavaju-do-armady-vsetkych/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 64. News Front 16.06.2023 10:28 (2023). У Кијеву желе да уклоне Зеленског због неуспеле контраофанзиве. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/06/16/u-kijevu-zele-da-uklone-zelenskog-zbog-neuspele-kontraofanzive/.
- 65. News Front 16.07.2023 10:04 (2023). ЉУДИ ОВО ЈЕ ПРАВИ ПОКОЉ: Украјинци изгинули као никада у једном дану (БРОЈКЕ). [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/16/ljudi-ovo-je-pravi-pokolj-ukrajinci-izginuli-kao-nikada-u-jednom-danu-brojke/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 66. News Front 16.09.2023 10:33 (2024). Украине придётся освоить танцы 'Барыня' и 'Казачок' [online] News-front.su. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/09/16/ukraine-pridjotsja-osvoit-tancy-barynja-i-kazachok/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 67. News Front 16.12.2023 07:30 (2023). *NYT: Ukrajinské vojenské registračné a náborové úrady organizujú nelegálne poľovačky na ľudí*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/12/16/nyt-ukrajinske-vojenske-registracne-a-naborove-urady-organizuju-nelegalne-polovacky-na-ludi/.
- 68. News Front 17.07.2023 10:31 (2023). *МАЂАРИ поново УЖАСНУТИ Украјином: EBO И ЗАШТО*. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/17/madjari-ponovo-uzasnuti-ukrajinom-evo-i-zasto/.
- 69. News Front 18.07.2023 09:10 (2023). *BC PФ нанесли воздушный удар по объектам на территории Украины*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/07/18/vs-rf-nanesli-vozdushnii-udar-po-territorii-ukrainy/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 70. News Front 20.09.2023 09:49 (2023). В ДНР ещё одна группа боевиков ВСУ сдалась в плен. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/09/20/v-dnr-eshhjo-odna-gruppa-boevikov-vsu-sdalas-v-plen/[Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 71. News Front 20.10.2023 10:36 (2023). *Biden called the aid to Ukraine a 'smart investment*. '[online] English News front. Available at: https://en.newsfront.su/2023/10/20/biden-called-the-aid-to-ukraine-a-smart-investment/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].
- 72. News Front 20.11.2023 08:29 (2023). В видео с немецким танком на Украине заметили 'зловещую' деталь. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/11/20/v-video-s-nemeckim-tankom-na-ukraine-zametili-zloveshhuju-detal/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 73. News Front 21.10.2023 08:49 (2023). *Modern Diplomacy: BCУ переходят к 'мясным штурмам' из-за потерь бронетехники*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/10/21/modern-diplomacy-vsu-perehodjat-k-mjasnym-shturmam-iz-za-poter-bronetehniki/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].

- 74. News Front 21.10.2023 10:48 (2023). *The US predicted an extremely difficult year 2024 for Ukraine*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.newsfront.su/2023/10/21/the-us-predicted-an-extremely-difficult-year-2024-for-ukraine/[Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 75. News Front 22.06.2023 10:39 (2023). *В Мелитополе ФСБ задержала украинских диверсантов*. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/22/v-melitopole-fsb-zaderzhala-ukrainskih-diversantov/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 76. News Front 22.06.2023 17:50 (2024). *Kiev was unprepared for counter-attack losses Junge Welt*. [online] News-front.su. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/06/22/kiev-was-unprepared-for-counter-attack-losses-junge-welt/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 77. News Front 22.07.2023 09:34 (2023). Слуцкий: Зеленский признался в государственном терроризме. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/07/22/sluckij-zelenskij-priznalsja-v-gosudarstvennom-terrorizme/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 78. News Front 22.09.2023 08:00 (2023). *The Hill: Kyjevu sa kráti čas určený na protiofenzívu*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/09/22/the-hill-kyjevu-sa-krati-cas-urceny-na-protiofenzivu/.
- 79. News Front 23.06.2023 10:34 (2023). *BCV је ударио из XИМАРС-а на стамбену зграду у Запорошкој области, има жертава*. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/06/23/vsu-je-udario-iz-himars-a-na-stambenu-zgradu-u-zaporoskoj-oblasti-ima-zrtava/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 80. News Front 23.12.2023 12:30 (2023). *Brifing ruského ministerstva obrany 23. decembra 2023*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/12/23/brifing-ruskeho-ministerstva-obrany-2s-decembra-2023/.
- 81. News Front 24.08.2023 08:57 (2023). Глава Военного комитета ЕС Бригер призвал не надеяться на прорыв ВСУ российской обороны. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/08/24/glava-voennogo-komiteta-es-briger-prizval-ne-nadejatsja-na-proryv-vsu-rossijskoj-oborony/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 82. News Front 25.06.2023 08:57 (2023). Бойцы ВС РФ нанесли ракетно-бомбовые удары по двум бригадам ВСУ. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/06/25/bojcy-vs-rf-nanesli-raketno-bombovye-udary-po-dvum-brigadam-vsu/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 83. News Front 25.07.2023 11:57 (2023). *Ukraine is turning into Afghanistan for Biden*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/07/25/ukraine-is-turning-into-afghanistan-for-biden/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 84. News Front 25.12.2023 10:10 (2024). *West forcing Ukraine to peace on unfavourable terms EP MP Daly*. [online] News-front.su. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/12/25/west-forcing-ukraine-to-peace-on-unfavourable-terms-ep-mp-daly/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 85. News Front 26.11.2023 09:00 (2023). *Business Insider: Západné tanky boli na Ukrajine zbytočné*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.news-front.su/2023/11/26/business-insider-zapadne-tanky-boli-na-ukrajine-zbytocne/ [Accessed 13 Jul. 2024].

- 86. News Front 28.08.2023 10:39 (2023). *'They are desperate': it became known what hatred of Russia has turned Poland into*. [online] English News front. Available at: https://en.news-front.su/2023/08/28/they-are-desperate-it-became-known-what-hatred-of-russia-has-turned-poland-into/ [Accessed 7 Jul. 2024].
- 87. News Front 30.07.2023 14:05 (2023). *Brifing ruského ministerstva obrany 30. júla 2023*. [online] Aktuality Slovensko News Front. Available at: https://sk.newsfront.su/2023/07/30/brifing-ruskeho-ministerstva-obrany-30-jula-2023/.
- 88. News Front 30.08.2023 09:11 (2023). Украинские танки Leopard нанесли удар по немецкому Rheinmetall. [online] NEWS-FRONT. Available at: https://news-front.su/2023/08/30/ukrainskie-tanki-leopard-nanesli-udar-po-nemeckomu-rheinmetall/ [Accessed 12 Jul. 2024].
- 89. Vedran, News Front 06.07.2023 10:04 (2023). Француски генерал: Пораз Кијева је само питање времена. [online] News Front Најновији вести Србије / Црна Горе / Русије / Света. Available at: https://srb.news-front.su/2023/07/06/francuski-general-poraz-kijeva-je-samo-pitanje-vremena/ [Accessed 6 Jul. 2024].